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PRAYER 

Mr Speaker recited the prayer. 

CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES 

The Minutes of the Meeting held on the 25th November 
1996, having been circulated to all hon Members, wer~ 
taken as read, approved and signed by Mr Speaker. 

DOCUMENTS LAID 

HON H A CORBY: 

The Hon the Minister for Soc1al Affa1rs laid on the table 
the accounts of the John Mackintosh Homes ~cr the yedr 
ending the 31st December 1993. 

Ordered to lie. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, on a point of order, there 1S a motion of 
which notice has been glven by the Leader of the 
OPPOSition in relation to the matter of the closure of 
the shiprepair yard at Kvaerner. Ord1narily, because 
that is Opposition business, that motion would not be 
taken until the end of this meeting WhiCh would certainly 
not be today and indeed may not be th1S week. 1 
therefore move that Standing Orders be suspended and that 
under Order 7 (3) the order of business be altered so that 
the Leader of the Opposition's motion 1S taken at 2.30 
this afternoon. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

ANSWERS TO QUESTIONS 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, Miss Montegriffo 1S not able to be present 
due to a serious 111ness in the family and Mr Baldachino 
will be asking the questions on her behalf. 

The House recessed at 11.55 am. 

The House resumed at 2.30 pm. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Early th1S morn1ng the Stand1ng Orders of the House were 
suspended to enable a motion, notice which had been given 
by the Leader of the OppOSition, to take it at 2.30 pm. 
It 1S 2.30 pm. 

PRIVATE MEMBERS' MOTION 



HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, b(~g to move the motion of which I have 
given not1ce, :oamely that, "This House is deeply 
concerned by the decision of Kvaerner to cease operatlng 
the Gibraltar shiprepair facil1ties because lt has been 
unable to obtaln the agreement of TGWU to new working 
conditions for ltS industrial employees. 

It conSiders that the continuation of shiprepairing is an 
essential element in Gibraltar'S economic development and 
calls on both sides of the industry to spare no effort 
during the consultation period to avoid the intended 
redundancies. 

It further considers that both sldes of this House should 
use their good offices and work towards ensuring there 
continues to be a shiprepalr facility at t.he Gibraltar 
dockyard." 

Mr Speaker, the shlpyard WhlCh lS now operated by 
Kvaerner started off life as a commercial activity with 
the closure of the naval dockyard. The changes that it 
has been subjected to have no parallel in any other 
industry in Gibraltar. Initially, it started off with a 
management agreement with A&P Appledore and I think it is 
worth recording, that when the decision was being taken 
on the creation of a commercial facility, a study that 
was commissioned prior to this decision had in its 
elements suggesting that for Gibraltar to operate 
competitively in the world shiprepair market drastic 
reductions in the pay and conditions in the yard as 
compared to the MOD had to be brought about to bring the 
cost of labour in line with competing yards. Fifteen 
years have gone by since that study was commissioned and 
in that period a number of factors have affected the 
market which, if anything, have militated against 1tS 
liability. There has been a position within 
shiprepairing of greater competitlon, of yard closures in 
the Medl terranean and elsewhere and of hidden subsidies 
1n many countr1es 1n the European Unlon and we st1ll have 
a situation where at the mo:nent there appears to be over 
capac1ty 1n the industry. 

Initially, the yard was prom1sed RFA work which never 
materialised. It had a cash subsidy from the ODA which 
was used up partly in the purchase of equipment and 
partly in coveong losses. In 1988 the Appledore 
contract was terminated and the yard was run by local 
people. One of the things that was obvious in that 
transition was the difficulty of obtaining work as an 
isolated union not part of a greater group. It was quite 
obvious by then that the basis upon which Appledore 
initially had persuaded the Government of the day of 

their proposals were not attainable. They had promised 3 

yard that would do £.30 million of work and employ 2,000 
people. We finished with a yard that was do~ng £9 mllllon 
of work and employing 500 and even that was not a 
sustainable position. When GSL closed down in 1991 prior 
to the entry of Kvaerner it still had about 400 people 
directly or indirectly earning their living off ShlP­
repairing, and the initial preferred option of Kva~rner, 
which was not acceptable, was in fact to have a mlnlscule 
hard core of permanent workers and a support of sub­
contractors that would only be paid when there was work. 
One can understand that from the point of view of the 
company that maximises its profit potential, it only 
incurs labour costs when there is work available. 
Essentially, the proposals of the company produced in 
January were ln a way seeking to achieve that same 
scena r io. Up to J anua ry th i s year the company had been 
operating a contract with the Union and the workforce 
under which there was a bank for industrial workers of 
150 hours a year which was not popular. People did not 
like it and in fact when that was brought in it was 
brought in on the basis that the company was saying that 
unless that was accepted they would go. At one stage when 
we were faced with the possibility of Kvaerner 
wi thdrawing, we offered them as an incentive to stay, EU 
assistance for training, which they have and the 
suspension of their £100,000 rental. That plus the 
acceptance by the work force of the bank of hours 
persuaded them to stay. The bank of hours was designed to 
work on the basis that when people worked extra hours 
they would get paid for the premium on the overtime rate 
and bank a maximum of up to 150 hours a year which they 
would then be required to take as time in lieu. I must 
say that it is quite extraordinary to have a situation 
where having a position in which there is a bank of 150 
hours, which is not popular with the employees, the 
alternative that should be offered should be in fact a 
bank of l, 900 hours. That is what was proposed and the 
agreement which finallsed on the 31st January 1997, was 
not the subject of a negotiation because there were 
proposals to improve it, the employer put proposals to 
replace it and to replace it by something that was 
inferior to what was being removed. During the limited 
period in which negotiations took place, because Kvaerner 
took the step very early in that process to write to each 
individual basically saying this is not negotiable, it is 
ei ther you accept what we want, because we consider that 
the yard needs these conditions to survive, or we wlll 
go. I have no doubt that those industrial workers that 
accepted that, accepted that not because they 
particularly liked what they were be1ng offered but 
because they thought they had no choice. In the timescale 
that they had to respond, WhlCh was a mat ter of weeks, 
the original conditions had been ameliorated, not 



sufficiently, to get the support of those who had 
rejected the original proposals. The process of 
negotiatlon succeeded in reduclng for example a 
requirement by the company that people should work 14 
days on a stretch to not being required to work more than 
six days as is laid down in the Community Directlve on 
working hours. It introduced the requirement that the 
average number of working hours could not exceed 48 over 
a four-month perlod which was not there initially. In 
the initial [Jt~)posal lilett~ wa:> Cl requirement that when 
there was no work avallable and people were at home they 
should be contactable at vlrtually any time and if they 
were not contactable that ln itself was treated as 
absenteeism and subJect to discipl inary proceedings and 
possible dismissal. A set of conditions, the like of 
which I have never experienced in any other field of 
employment in Gibraltar, and I have to say that if we 
look at those orlglnal proposals I have great difficulty 
in believing that the rest of Europe operates like that. 
It may well be that the company started off by going over 
the top in the expectation that they would then finlsh up 
with what they wanted. But all those conditions had to be 
seen in the context of ho'''' the people in the yard that 
have been sub~ected to innumerable changes since 1984 
have seen as ioH as they are concerned a scenario where 
each time they are asked to accept greater changes, a 
situation which seems to be peculiar only to them in the 
whole of the economy, nobody else has gone through that 
experience in Gibraltar and each time hoping that what 
they reluctantly accept would be the end of the road only 
to find that it is not the end of the road. 

Certainly the output of the yard with the manual 
workforce that it has of just under 100 is the highest 
that it has ever had in terms of output per man hours. 
Last year was the most successful year the yard has had 
since it re-opened in 1992 so there is no indication of a 
worsening commercial situation for the company. On the 
contrary, we believe that shiprepalring is an essential 
element in Gibraltar's economlC development because quite 
apart from the number of people it employs and of course 
it is a fraction of what used to be the case previously, 
it is of course an industry that earns export earnings 
for Gibraltar. It is not unllke other sectors of the 
economy dependent on the goodwill of our neighbour and it 
is not dependent on the purchasing power from within the 
economy, it brings in money from outside. It is 
difficult to see how else the assets that were 
transferred to the Government by the MOD in 1984 how else 
those assets could be used to produce more than what they 
can produce by repairing ShlpS. Part of the transltion 
to the Kvaerner facility was accompanied by a reduction 
of the land area and the creation of the industrial park 
to retain what was enough to keep ship-repairing as an 

activity. There is little more of the l~nJ spa~~ 
available that can be used for other activities once the 
industrial park was introduced. Keeping shiprepairing in 
Gibraltar cannot be on any other basis than being able to 
obtaln work in the market at the price the market 
dictates. Certainly the difficulties that have been 
experienced in obtaining work ln the last 18 months has 
not been because of lack of commitment on the part of the 
employees or because they failed to do work of . the 
quality required by the customer or because they falled 
to deliver ships on time, it has not been for any of 
those reasons, it has been because to obtain work that 
did not lose money it was difficult to get work. The 
hourly rate dropped to as low as £.10 an hour in the 
market having been as high as £,20. One of the things 
that we had in the initial Appledore contract was that 
because the managers of the yard were pald on a 
commission basis based on the number of ships they did, 
it did not really matter at what puce they were buying 
work and it did not really matter to what extent they 
were loslng money. I remember one partlcular example of 
one particular vessel on which alone £.500,000 was lost 
but the managers still god paid for doing a Job that cost 
the yard £.500,000. In the case of Kvaerner since the 
nature of the agreement is that they have to make the 
work profitable they have had a situation where they have 
not accepted work because they could not get the work at 
a sufficiently attractive price. Of course, that means 
that ln the context of an agreement some elements of 
which appeared inoperable and some elements of which just 
dld not make any kind of sense at all which again were 
changed, there was a particular clause for example in 
which employees would get £.218 a week lf they were sick 
before they had done the 1,900 hours and £.258 a week if 
they were sick after doing the 1,900 hours. It is quite 
obvious that you cannot do 1,900 hours in the first few 
months of the year because there are not enough hours in 
the day, so effectively, if you were unlucky enough to go 
ill in January you got paid one rate but lf you were 
lucky enough to go ill in December you got paid a 
different rate. That was corrected and that was replaced 
by a clause in which people get paid the higher rate on 
completing the 1,900 hours whether before or after the 
period of sickness. Those lmprovements were lmprovements 
to peripheral elements in the basic conditlon and the 
basic condition was that although it was presented as 
people being paid when there was no work without having 
to go to work, they were not really being paid at all. 
They were being advanced their wages but they were in 
debt to the company for the hours that those wages 
represented and could be required to do those hours 
subsequently unpaid. If that were the only way to keep 
shlprepairing in Gibraltar then in my Judgement we would 
not be able to keep it. I do not think that lS a 



sustainable permanent system of working and believe 
that if it is introduced, then it creates a precedent as 
to how work is organised which will be difficult to 
resist in other areas. or course, the extent to ~JhlCh 

those conditions are draconlan or not in practice will 
depend on the pattern of work. 

The motion calls on the two sides to seek during the 
consul tat ion period to avoid the intended redundancies. 
That is a requirement, the purpose of the consultation 
period laid down in the law lS to explore ways of 
mitigating the effects or avoiding them and therefore we 
believe that the company having complied with the 
requirements of the law in the notification they sent to 
the Union on the 11th has to seek now ways which wlll 
meet what it wants and still be acceptable to people. 
One particular route which was proposed by the Government 
was that the workers should accept for a trial period of 
one year the system that the company wanted to introduce. 

think the company moved to the extent that they were 
prepared to see it happening for one year whereas before 
they were adamant that it had to be three years. 
Certainly that is one option which ought still to be 
there during the consultation period. If it is not 
possible to move forward on that option, then there are 
alternatives which are not too difficult to devise and 
which can be packaged and financed in a way where at the 
end the cost of the lean period is not entirely borne by 
the company. That is the only argument that there is if 
there is commercial logic in the position of the company 
1n saylng that they need to have that level of 
flexibility. That presumes that Kvaerner is still 
sufficiently interested in being in Gibraltar and of 
course there. is a difference between being willing to 
stay and want1ng to stay. The position of a company the 
size of Kvaerner with 55,000 employees is one which 
havi~g a subs~diary in Gibraltar that employs 138 is only 
of lnterest 1 f 1 t does not become too problematical. 
That is a feature of multi-national operations with which 
we have had no previous experience in Gibraltar. They 
tend to look at it not in the light of what is acceptable 
practice in Gibraltar but what is acceptable practice in 
the Group and therefore we are looklng at a situatlon 
from two different worlds. We are convinced that 
shiprepairing can continue even with conditions that are 
not the ones that Kvaerner considers or claims to be 
essential. The fact that there has been perhaps 50 per 
cent of the changes proposed incorporated shows that the 
original conditions were not so important that nothing 
could be changed, but that is the first thing that needs 
to be established. We ourselves suggested that the way 
forward would be to keep on working with the 1996 
contract and the company said they were not prepared to 
do that. We sugqested a three-month period which 

coincides with the 90-day advance notice of redundancies. 
The workforce, that had rejected those conditions 
even though ini t ia 11 y they had been hoping to do away 
wi th the 150 hour bank, were prepared to keep the 1:'0 
hour bank for another year. If we find in fact that 
Kvaerner does not want to stay either because it has 
decided to go and is not willing to change its mind or 
because really at the end of the day this facility is 
such a minute part of its entire empire that it cannot be 
bothered with it, then the period between now and the 
12th April should be devoted to seeing who we can bring 
in their place so that in fact shiprepairing does not end 
on the 12th April but continues beyond that date. I 
believe it is possible to bring in an alternate operator 
of the yard and in my view a purely domestic government­
owned and government-run yard will have great difficulty 
in obtaining a regular flow of work so that we need an 
outside partner. But with the different ways in which we 
have attempted to run that yard in the past, with the use 
of companies linked to the yard which did not have their 
workforce 52 weeks a year on shiprepairing we believe 
that it is possible to come up with a formula that can be 
more acceptable than the version of the revised agreement 
that was rejected by the work force the last time they 
voted them in or wi th the proposal they had previously 
rejected which would be moving to the terms the company 
wants and then see i ng how they can be changed 
subsequently. Clearly, finding that out is the first 
thing that needs to be done. Supporting an alternative to 
that, which is a more difficult task but not an 
imposs ible one, is someth i ng tha t needs to be explored 
without delay and I imagine that the Government is 
already doing that and we are certainly aware that there 
are possibilities in that direction. 

Let me say that when I gave notice of the motion for this 
House, it was on the basis of reflecting our assessment 
of what it was possible to do to keep shiprepairing in 
Gibraltar on the principle that there was nobody that did 
not want shiprepairing to continue. The decision that 
the Government took to publish the contents of telephone 
conversations which they think substantiate the judgement 
that they have made that the GSLP does not want 
shiprepairing to continue in Gibraltar because of the 
problems that that would create for the Government of 
Gibraltar, well, it would not create problems for the 
Government of Gibraltar, lt would create problems for all 
of us and there is absolutely no logic in that position. 
That does not mean that we do not have to contend with a 
situation that has developed in the political life of the 
community where from adversarial politics we have moved 
to bitter politics and from bitter politics we are 
heading for tribal warfare. If that is how we are going 
to finish up, and we never run away from fights, then the 



job that we all have to do, whatever differences we may 
have, to make sure that there is something to argue over 
at the end of the day wi 11 be made all that more 
difficult. It is qUlte obvious to me that we have a 
situation today in Gibraltar where the Government seems 
to think that every elme 1 t faces a problem it is being 
engineered by somebody who 1S a staunch supporter of the 
GSLP. There are Innumerable instances of people who are 
staunch supporters of the GSLP who feel that they are 
being fingered and got at preCisely because they are 
supporters of the GSLP and that is on the increase and it 
can only lead to one end, an end that is not good for 
anybody. I do not know what we can do to unwind that 
position and do not know 'whether the polltical will 
exists to do it but I know that there are many people who 
support the GSLP and many people who support the GSD who 
are increasingly at each others throat. We could spend a 
long time in this House flndlng faults with the way 
things are done by one slde or the other. Certainly, we 
have a situation where some people demonstrate with 
placards and make accusations against Kvaerner and 
Kvaerner's lawyers send a threatening letter to the Union 
saying that this is incitement to violence and producing 
a long list of alleged criminal offences. The fact that 
those recipients and some of the people that accepted the 
proposals of the company then do a counter-demonstration 
and produce placards and lnsul t other people, which of 
course will not produce any letters from any lawyers from 
the GSLP seeking to prevent them from doing that, lS 
quite extraordinary. It seems that in Gibraltar it is a 
crime to shout at a Norwegian but it is perfectly 
permiSSible to shout at a fellow Gibraltarian. GOing 
down that route of elther litigation or accusatlons or 
abuse is not going to produce a shiprepairing facility 
that Will be able to give income to our economy. It is, 
if anything, going to make it more difficult for that to 
happen and there is certalnl y no excuse for the people 
that hold those Vlews and express them strongly, and 
perhaps the fact that they express them in private and 
not in public, is an indication that really in public 
they know that those Vlews are not sustainable or 
defensible. But we have had constant incidents, the 
worse of which has been the sltuatlon that has developed 
following the decislon of Kvaerner to withdraw from 
Gibraltar. We have had an incident at the airport where 
because somebody's name is published in the newspaper and 
because he is being held responsible for Kvaerner's 
decision to pull out of Gibraltar, and it is not the 
first time, they tried to do it when we were there, he 
gets told when he steps off the aeroplane, "You had 
better not get sick because if you fall in my hands, as a 
nurse in the hospital, you are not going to make it". 
What are we going to do now? Have GSLP wards and GSD 
wards? It seems to me that there is a dangerous facet to 

the divisions between us whlch is getting beyond control 
and WhlCh is going to get worse before it gets better. 
We are very clear that lhe conditions that Kvaerner 
produced are conditions that should not have been 
accepted. If the people had deCided by a majorlty lC' 

accept them then tha t wou Id ha ve been thei r cho ice. l'Ie 
ha ve no doubt tha t those tha t accepted it, accepted lL 

only for the reason that they were sent letters at home 
telling them, "Either you accept thlS or you have not got 
a job." If we think that that is the proper way in 
which to conduct the employer/employee relationship, then 
it is not just proper for a Norwegian, it is proper for 
everybody and that will bong a lot of problems in its 
trail. The company started off from the position which 
anybody that has spent time in the trade union movement 
would have found anathema, and the Union has with great 
difficulty having on the one hand people whose view was 
expressed in meetings, whether they really meant it or 
not, that if that was the option then let them close, to 
seeking to improve what was available. I can tell the 
House that the advice I gave to the shop stewards that 
came to see me on the improvements they should seek to 
obtain, some of which were accepted and some of which 
were rejected, were on the basis that although they did 
not like the basic system, they thought maybe if the 
basic system could be improved at least in some of lts 
worse aspects, then there might be enough people willing 
to support it but in fact it was consistently rejected. 
I think the rejection came because of the fundamental 
concept which is totally alien of sending people home and 
not paying them because all they are doing is lending 
them their wages. Whether this turns out in practice, 
because I am confident that a solution can be found, to 
be something that people can live with is not something 
that is in the hands of the workforce or in the hands of 
Kvaerner. It is in the hands of the market because if 
one has a situation whether there is no work in three or 
four months then the only way that one can pay the 
company back is by working the three or four months which 
one has not worked during the remaining eight months 
minus annual leave and minus publiC holidays and in that 
remaining period one has to put in a lot of hours to 
catch up wi th wha t one has not done before. One of the 
improvements that was done was the fact that the hours 
cannot exceed an average of 48 over a four months period. 
But of course that can mean nothing one month and an 
awful lot in the next month and then nothing another 
month. Another of the improvements was to limit the 
working days to a maximum of 11 hours and to require 
breaks to take place. Whether the agreement wi th those 
changes proves to be something that does not generate 
industrial unrest depends essentially on whether the work 
is available in reasonably regular streams. The 
agreement that Kvaerner offered in fact could only be 
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seen as a good agreement on the premise that there was no 
work although in the initial proposal it was not spelt 
out, in the final draft the company agreed to include a 
clause which said that if there was no work they would 
sti 11 get paid the 1,900 hours. The company was not 
willing to give a guarantee of no closure lf lt was 
accepted. There was a guarantee that they would close If 
it was not accepted but they would not give a guarantee 
that for the ·length of the agreement the company would 
commit itself to protect those Jobs and they t;lave said 
publlcly that these condltlons exist In Scotland. WelL 
in Scotland at the moment, 1 f it IS true that these 
condltions exist, they are faclng possible 500 
redundancies out of a workforce of 1,400. It se~ms to me 
that if one side is being asked to commlt themselves to 
an agreement they are perfectly entitled to expect the 
other side to honour the continuity of employment at 
least for the life of the agreement. If one were to sign 
an agreement for a year now, one would expect that there 
would be a guarantee of no redundancy wi thin that year. 
The narrowing of the gap between the two sides, which 
produced something that at the end of the day the shop 
stewards and the Union recommended to its members, took 
place over a period of three or four days. I am 
confident that if the period had been longer that would 
have been easier but in fact since the negotiations had 
not been opened by the Union asking for more things but 
opened by the employer asking to change things, there was 
really nothing that the Union could do other than respond 
to the initiative that was the employer's initiative. 
Today the position, as we understand it, is that the 
legal requirement for the consultation period has been 
opened but we are not aware whether there has been any 
consultation or whether there has been any indication 
from Kvaerner that in fact the decision can be rescinded 
between now and the 12th April if a satisfactory 
alternative can be put together. Therefore it is 
important to know whether that possibility continues to 
be there which in our view is implici t in the legal 
requlrement to hold the consultation period. If nothing 
that lS discussed and nothing that is proposed and no 
formula that is devised .i.s going to make any di fference 
to the consultation perlod, then the consultation period 
lS totally meaningless. The fact that they did not 
actually take the step of announcing the redundancies 
until the 11th and that now that they have announced it 
they have said the redundancies take place on the 12th 
April must be assumed, unless there IS information to the 
contrary, to leave that door potentially open, and if the 
door is potentially open then I think it is important 
that it should not be closed again. We are brining the 
motion to the House on the basis of offering whatever we 
can contribute to making the finding of a solution that 
has necessarily to meet a departure from the position 
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where there is only one way to do it and that is the way 
the company has devised. we believe that it is possible 
to produce a quantified commercial package which produces 
the kind of flexibility that they are looking for without 
the cost of that flexibility haVing to be borne by the 
company and therefore if the Government 1S able to 
ascerta1n from Kvaerner that they are still open to 
seeking a way of avo1ding those redundancies then there 
is no reason why we should think tha: the facility has to 
close on the 12th April. 

I commend the motion to the House. 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, I have to confess that I can barely believe 
what my ears have just been subJected to. The Leader of 
the Oppos1tion has sa1d, amongst many other things, that 
people are having the1r fingers pointed to by the 
Government because they are supporters of the GSLP, 
presumably meaning to imply that they are therefore being 
victimised. Mr Speaker, this Government does not, has 
not and will not victimise anybody and I would urge the 
Leader of the Opposition not to confuse my Goverrtment of 
now with his Government of the last eight years. 

[Interruption from Public Gallery] 

MR SPEAKER: 

Let me make it quite clear, people ln the Public Gallery 
are not allowed to applaud or otherwlse. They are merely 
here to listen. Members of the House can. 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

The Leader of the Opposition would have us believe that 
there are nurses in this community who for political 
reasons would withhold medical treatment from patients. 
I have never heard such irresponsible garbage in all my 
days but if anybody has pol i t icised the hospital 
historically in Gibraltar everybody knows who it is and 
they do not sit nor are they related to anybody on this 
side of the House. I am astonished, astonished, to hear 
the Leader of the Opposition say, "for goodness sake let 
us leave something to fight over." Well, it is not a 
member of my Executive, it lS not my campaign manager 
that has described the closure of the yard as a blessing 
if it were to occur. Of course I do not want to throw 
out the baby with the bath water, I just wish that 
everybody else agreed with me when I said that. He says 
that if we go down the road of abuse there is no way 
forward and sit here patiently asking myself where the 
Leader of the Opposition has been for the last two weeks. 
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If the road of abuse is not the way forward why did he 
not say that to his Executive Member, Mr Robba, when he 
said to him, "Y donde le estoy dando el calenton es para 
que el viernes, el viernes, si manana, con el Chairman, 
este que viene esta noche no se arregla nada, el viernes 
que marchen todo para abajo que se vayan al ETB, se 
pongan en el ETB y se carguen en los muertos de 
Netto."(l) Is not that the strategy of abuse? Why did 
he not then say to Mr Robba that the road of abuse was 
not the way forward and if that omission was an oversight 
on hlS part, why did he not take the second opportunity 
to tell Mr Robba that the road of abuse was not the way 
forward when Mr Robba said that what he intended to do 
indeed what he had told the men to do ..... "ustedes ei 
viern~s marchais por toda la bateria, se vay alli, 
cerralS todo, parar todos los coches, y le formais el 
escandalo grande alli a Netto."(2) Is not that the road 
of abuse? I am glad that now at least the hon Member is 
converted to the view that the road of abuse is not good 
for Glbraltar. I simply wish that his conversation had 
been three weeks' earlier because if it had, Kvaerner 
might still be in Glbraltar today. 

This Government will simply not tolerate, not tolerate, a 
return to the abuse and the manipulation of industrial 
rel~t~ons in Gibraltar for the personal political 
ambltlons of politicians in this community in a way which 
can only bring Gibraltar to its economic and therefore to 
its political knees, in a way in which Gibraltar has 
known in the past. We will not tolerate a Gibraltar in 
which industrial relations are regarded as a weapon to be 
used on the road to No 6 Convent Place. The issues that 
we are discussing today, the issue of Kvaerner and 
everything that has happened in Gibral tar in the last 
~eek or two" raise many issues and of course amongst the 
lssues that lt ral.ses, of course amongst the issues that 
it raises, is the ethical question of whether it is right 
or wrong for Government to publish tapes of secretly 
recorded telephone conversations. If anybody thinks that 
the Government are comfortable putting such information 
in the public domain, they are mistaken. I f the 
Government were not willing to make a decision and then 
take .the consequences in defence of the public interest 
of Glbraltar as the Government sees it, it would have 
been very easy for the Government to pass the tapes on to 
a newspaper or to pass the tapes on to a television 
station and say, "No, no, you leak it, you put it in the 
public domain so that nobody will criticise my lilywhite 
hands." The Government consciously took the decision 
that b,ecause the only justification for putting these 
tapes ln the public domain were the defence of the vital 
interest of Gibraltar if anybody was going to do it, it 
would be the Government and nobody else. I have no 
doubt, and if ever I am faced with the same decision 
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again it will be the same decislOn that if we are faced 
with a balance of the ethical moral questions of the use 
of recorded conversations and the Government sitting on 
information which would allow people to bring Gibraltar 
to its economic knees, know ye everybody in this House 
that as far as this Government are concerned the decision 
is barely a contest. I know of no public interest which 
has priority to the survival of this community, 
economically and politically and if I have to dirty my 
hands with questions of putting into the public domain 
secretly-recorded telephone conversations in order to 
save Gibraltar from economic and political catastrophe, I 
will live with dirty hands for the next four, eight or 
twelve years, how long as it takes. 

Mr Speaker, it is certainly not fair on the families in 
Kvaerner, on the workers and their families in the other 
areas of Gibraltar'S economy where presumably this tactic 
would have been deployed time and time and time again 
during the next four years. We already know that lt was 
in people's minds to do lt to the nurses and with Gibtel, 
that much we know, what we do not know is where else they 
are doing it or will do lt or have done It since May 16th 
because goodness only knows there has been a sudden 
resurgence of industrial unrest in Gibraltar since May. 
I can only describe the conduct of Mr Charles Robba as 
irresponsible in the extreme. Not lrresponsible because 
it might have eventually have succeeded in bringing down 
my Government, the political longevity of my Government 
is a relatively insigniflcant matter. If Gibraltar does 
not have this Government it will have another Government. 
There is no shortage of governments for Gibraltar but we 
do not get too many chances to make a success of our 
economy and it is not the political longevity of the GSD 
Government that Mr Robba should worry about but the 
political and economic longevity of the entire community 
of Gibral tar. I was dumbfounded to hear the 
explanations proffered yesterday on television by the 
Leader of the Opposition for Mr Robba's conduct, an 
exaggeration, he did not mean it, he would not have done 
it, will we ever know? The Leader of the Opposition said 
much yesterday on television about the behaviour of Mr 
Robba but he was extraordinarily silent about his own. 
Some have commented that the Leader of the Opposition's 
failures in this matter are by omission rather than by 
commission. Well there are certainly sins of omission in 
that he failed repeatedly throughout those conversations 
to say to Mr Robba, "Don't be an exaggerating fool, don't 
you dare do to Mr Netto what you are describing, don't 
you dare think that it would be a blessing." Not one 
word to discourage Mr Robba and I fear tha~ Mr Robba was 
entitled to interpret the Leader of the Opposition's 
silence in the face of the behaviour that he was 
planning, to be positive encouragement to it. The Leader 
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of the Opposition's conduct has not been, contrary to 
what some have said, simple sins of omission. In 
response to Mr Robba stating that he had created 
difficulty for Mr Montiel, the Leader of the Opposition 
did not say, "Why on earth are you doing that to a man 
who is trying his best to solve the dispute?". No, in 
response to Mr Robba stating that he had created 
difficulty for Mr Montiel the Leader of the Opposition's 
answer, "Good." In response to Mr Robba statlng that he 
was gOing to create difficulty, the Leader of the 
Opposition answered, "Yep." Instead of explaining to Mr 
Robba the economic realities of a shipyard needing to 
survive in the lnternatlonal market which he appears to 
recognise now since he has given us a lecture about it 
thls afternoon, no, what the Leader of the Opposltion 
says is that since the yard is now earning money now is 
the time when the workers should get tough. Who says the 
yard is earning money' The yard is not earnlng money and 
how can urging the workers to get tough be a constructlve 
contributlon to the solution of any industrial relations 
problem. In response to Mr Robba stating that Lt was 
necessary to cause difficulty for the Government on the 
basis of, "An eye for an eye compadre", the Leader of the 
Opposition's reaction was "yep", not "nope", "yep". 
Therefore, I simply do not accept and the Government does 
not accept that the Leader of the Opposition's conduct 
has been only by omission as opposed to by commission. 

Mr Speaker, said before that the Government were not 
willing to tolerate a return to the politics of the early 
1980s, where somehow or other the industrial relations 
situation in Gibraltar always seemed to benefit the 
Opposition. We have the statements by the Leader of the 
Opposition to Mr Robba saying you get the guys to get Mr 
Montiel, who is the District Officer, out of the way of 
the conduct of this dispute, which is the most serious 
industrial relations crisis that Gibral tar has had in 
near 1 y a decade. The Leade r 0 f the Oppos i t ion's adv ice 
to the workforce, through Mr Robba, was that they should 
machinate that the District Officer should be swept to 
one side so that the dispute can be conducted by the 
Branch Officer y ustedes". "Ustedes" being Mr 
Robba and who else we do not know and this was in the 
Government's opinion a plaln attempt by the Opposition 
and its satellites to gain control of the conduct of an 
industrial relations dlspute so that they could 
manipulate it and milk it for their own political 
advantage. Of that the Government have absolutely no 
doubt. 

Mr Speaker, the Leader of the Opposition had the 
temerity, in the knowledge that he had had these 
conversations with Mr Robba, to appear on GBe television 
and tell this community that he could categorically and 
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unambiguously deny that any GSLP activist was agitating 
at Kvaerner and that I was lying. It is not in my style 
to call anybody a liar but people will be able to judge 
for themselves about who was lying in this matter. I 
just do not see how the Leader of the Opposition could 
assert that no GSLP activist was agitating when he had 
had conversations with Mr Robba in which Hr Robba 
explained to him what he was proposing, what he had 
already done, about what he was urging the men to do to 
Mr Netto, about the blessing, about an eye for an eye, 
about causing problems to them as we had supposedly done 
to them. 

I do not remember bringing any employer of 138 people to 
its knees simply as a way of doing down the political 
fortunes of the Leader of the Opposition when he was in 
my job. The Leader of the Opposition's motion speaks 
about how both sides should use their good offices and 
work together for the resolution of this dispute. The 
Government cannot, in the circumstances, as they have 
been proved to have occurred, cannot and does not accept, 
that the Opposition has used good offices in this matter 
and if these are the good offices of the Opposition, God 
help us when they are not using their good offices. I 
will therefore move an amendment to the Leader of the 
Opposition's motion. 

Mr Speaker, the amendments that 
following: 

seek to move are the 

The motion of the Leader of the Oppositlon reads that, 
"This House is deeply concerned by the decision of 
Kvaerner to cease operating the Gibraltar shiprepair 
facility because it has been unable to obtain the 
agreement of the TGWU to new working conditions or 
industrial employees." 

Mr Speaker, seek to delete the initials TGWU and 
replace it with the words "a section of the workforce", 
so that it should read: "because it has been unable to 
obtain the agreement of a section of the workforce to 
working conditions for its industrial employees". The 
fact of the matter is that the Transport and General 
Workers' Union agreed but the advice of it was not 
accepted by a section of the workers. The Government 
have no amendments to the second paragraph of the Leader 
of the Opposi tion' s motion which reads: "I t considers 
that the continuation of shiprepairing is an essential 
element in Gibraltar's economic development and calls on 
both sides of the industry to spare no effort during the 
consultation period to avoid the intended redundancies." 

The Government move to delete 
altogether, which reads: 

the third paragraph 



"It further considers that both sides of thiS House 
should use their good offices and work towards ensuring 
that there continues to be a shiprepair facility at the 
Gibraltar Dockyard", and to replace that with the 
paragraph, which is' the third paragraph in the reprinted 
version of the motion which you all now have before you: 
"It further considers that all 1nterested parties should 
work towards ensuring that there continues to be a ship 
repair facility at the Gibraltar Dockyard." 

The reason for that amendment 1S simply that the 
Government are not w1lling to support a motion that 
suggests that the Opposition had deployed good offices in 
this matter. Then I seek to add to the remainder of that 
motion, as so amended, the [ollow1ng paragraphs: 

It notes that in the taped telephone conversatlons 
published by the Government:-

(1) In response to Hr Robba stating that he had created 
difficulty for Hr Hont1el, the Leader of the Opposition, 
answered, "good"; 

(2) In response to Mr Robba stat1ng that he was going to 
create difficulty, the Leader of the Opposition answered 
"yep"; 

(3) Hr Bossano says that since the yard is now earning 
money now is when the workers should get tough; and 

(4) In response to Hr Robba stating that it was 
necessary to cause di f f i cul t y for the Governmen t on the 
basis of "an eye for an eye", Hr Bossano answered "yep". 

It condemns the act10ns of the leading GSLP activist and 
member of the GSLP executive in seeking to agitate the 
sltuatlon at Kvaerner in order to cause problems to the 
Government. 

It notes that the Leader of the Opposition made no 
attempt to dissuade Hr Robba from th1S course of action 
and that his omission to do so could be construed as 
encouragement. 

It notes that last week and notwithstanding that he had 
had these conversations wi th Hr Robba, Mr Bossano 
nevertheless "categorically and unambiguously" denied 
that the Government's assert10n of agitation were true 
and said that they were a lie. 

It considers that 
this motion by 
hypocritical and 

in these circumstances 
the Leader of the 

an attempt to portray 
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the bringing of 
Opposition is 
the Opposition 

party's role in this matter as constructive when the 
recordings show otherwise. 

It notes and applauds the efforts 
Officer of the TGWU to resolve 
difficult circumstances. 

made 
this 

by the 
matter 

District 
in very 

It notes and supports the Government's efforts to 
contribute to the saving of the yard by engaging both the 
workforce and the management in dialogue to seek formulas 
for agreement and by offering to contribute financial 
resources and political support to ensure viability." 

Hr Speaker, the nature of thiS dispute is indeed complex. 
The company, the Government has no doubt, offered the 
workforce working conditions Wh1Ch contained a principle 
which was not negotiable. The company was willing lo 
negotiate the details. The Government have 11 t tle doubt 
that in so far as it concerns the basic principle of 
flexiblllty of hours 1n the discretion of the company, 
the Government believes, as the men have always believed, 
that that was a non-negotiable pre-condition and that to 
that extent the workers were negotiat1ng with a pistol to 
their heads. The Government's view is, and we have said 
this publicly and in private to the workers themselves, 
that the Government have sympathy for the fears and 
concerns and indeed anger of the workers given that they 
feel, rightly, that over the last three or four years 
they have been mak1ng more and more concessions in terms 
of their working conditions to the supposed viability of 
the yard but that although the Government acknowledged 
and accepted their concerns and their fears and their 
anxieties about these conditions, the way forward was not 
to bring about the closure of the yard. It is a matter 
of regret to the Government that that advice was not 
taken. The Government believed and advised the workers 
that the way to proceed in the greater interests of 
Gibraltar was for the workers to accept a trial period 
for a year to see if their worst fears and anxieties 
about these conditions were real, and that if after a 
year, during which the Government would help them secure 
improvements in those conditions, if during the year they 
found, at the end of it, that their condltions, or to put 
1t another way, that their fears had been realised and 
that their conditions really were everything that they 
had been afraid of, that we would then be in a position a 
year from now that we are today and that the workers 
would have given it a try. ThiS we were recom;nending as 
advice because the Government were being told by both the 
Norwegian and the Gibraltar management at Kvaerner that 
these conditions were not un1que to Gibraltar. That 
these were conditions which prevailed in some cases even 
more strictly in shiprepairing and shipbuilding yards in 
the United Kingdom, specifically in Scotland and 1n 
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Northern Ireland, but also in Appledore shiprepair yards 
in England. The Government had also been told that when 
these conditions were first introduced into these yards 
elsewhere, the workforce were equally reluctant but that 
after a passage of time, the work force in those yards 
grew to accept the conditions as both necessary and not 
as draconian in their practice as they certainly look in 
print. In the hope that the Gibraltar workers' 
experience would be the same as the experience to workers 
elsewhere in the United Kingdom the Government pursued 
the line of recommending that course of action. The 
position of the company is, was and as I have known It, 
has always been that they weJ:e not wllling to stay in 
Gibral tar. It was not a question of money, the 
Government offered subsidles, the GoveJ:nment offered 
flnancial assIstance in variOUS shapes and forms but it 
was not a question of money. The company felt that they 
could not in the modern shiprepairing lndustry, operate a 
shiprepairing facll i ty ln Gibral tar unless the workers 
understood what lt was to be a shiprepair worker, in this 
day and age, even in Europe, and if not happy, resigned, 
to being such a worker. That is why the company, they 
tell me, were insisting on an acceptance of the 
principle. There is nothing that the Government can do 
to force Kvaerner to stay in Gibral taJ:. I f the problem 
was money, th'~n within reason of cour:-se the Government 
can put money on the table. There ar:-e otheJ: things that 
the Government could put on the table and indeed offered. 
The only thing that the Government could not deliver was 
the issue that was at the root of this problem which was 
not, contrary to what the Leader of the Opposition said 
on television and what he has repeated today, money but a 
battle over:- principles. The workers were taking the 
position that they could not stop being masters of their 
own lives, that they sell their time for 39 hours a week 
and that if they wan t to work overt ime they can and if 
they do not want to work overtime they do not have to. 
In other words a basic working week with overtime 
discretionary on the part of the workers. The company 
was taking the precise opposite point of principle. The 
company was saying, "No, to be a shiprepair yard in 
Gibraltar need a workforce that understands, that 
because ships come in on a Friday and have to go on a 
Monday at three o'clock in the morning, the workforce h?s 
got to be available to me when I need them." Therefore 
it is not overtime discretional on the part of the 
workforce it is overtime and even basic hours 
discretional in terms of when they are worked at the 
discretion of management. Much as the Government tried 
to find formulas to bring the parties together, in the 
end we could not because Government simply did not have 
anything to contribute to that conflict of principles 
between the position of the company and the position of 
the wOJ:kers. The Government's positlon was not to say to 

I') 

the workers, "Accept these conditions because we think 
they are fair." It was not, "Accept those conditions 
because we agree with them." It was "Please accept the 
conditions because whilst the yard is still open we can 
fight for better terms, better 138 jobs with conditions 
that none of us like and that we can all work together to 
improve, than no yard and 138 people without work." That 
was the Government's position in the face of the workers' 
understandable anxieties about the terms and conditions 
and irritation at the way that the issue was suddenly 
brought to such a head. The Government of c:ourse was 
also mindful of the rights of other works. It 1S not for 
me to say that people should be wllling or should not be 
willing to work on a particular set of terms but if there 
are people in Gibraltar that are WIlling to work on terms 
that others find unacceptable the Government was say1ng, 
"Please get out yourselves and leave it to the people who 
are willing to work on those terms and do not close the 
yard for everybody." The Union, the labour force, on ~he 
advice I suppose of their Union, and on thelr own bas1s, 
took the view that that is not a principle that could be 
put into practice and that the right was to establish 
what they thought were acceptable working conditions for 
everybody and not just for themselves. 

Mr Spea ker, you wi 11 see t ha t my amendmen t pays tribute 
to the District Officer of the Transport and General 
Workers' Union and I do that because I can speak to the 
enormous internal battle that the Distrlct Officer of the 
Transport and General Workers' Unlon has tried to 
struggle with between wanting to support what he thought 
was a legitimate aspiration of 64 of his members on the 
one hand with the equally strong desire to do what he 
thought was in broadest terms in the greatest economic 
and political interest of Gibraltar. It is not an easy 
tightrope to walk. The District Officer has attempted to 
walk it but he has failed but I think he should be 
recognised in his efforts. 

Mr Speaker, the very latest position in relation to this 
matter is the following: Last night, as has already been 
put into the public domain, the shop stewards 
representing the 64 Kvaerner workers in question, of whom 
there are 10 or 12 shop stewards, asked to come to see me 
and we met at five-thirty or six o'clock ln the 
afternoon. At that meeting it became possible, given 
what has happened, given assistance that the Government 
had been willing to provide, which apparently had not 
been properly explained to the workers, it became 
possible for the workers, the 64 workers in question, to 
accept the Government's proposal of last week or the week 
before, namely that they would go back to work for a year 
on Kvaerner's terms to try it out, that the Government 
would provide financial support, during that period, to 
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enable the company to pay an unsociable working 
conditions allowance and that to address another of the 
men's conditions, namely that they felt that if they went 
back on these circumstances the local management would 
feel strengthened and subject the men to intimidation or 
bullying or recriminations of any sort, that the 
Government would deploy permanently at Kvaerner an 
industrial relations officer to supervise and monitor the 
conduct of industrial relations at the yard. 

At a meet1ng th1S morning that proposal was put to the 64 
men with the recommendatlon of the shop stewards. After 
some discussion 1 t was put to a vote and the workers 
voted to accept 1 t. That was Just before one 0' clock 
today. RegrEttably, I have communicated this situation 
to the management at Kvaerner and the position of 
Kvaerner's parent in Norway, is that it 1S too late, that 
their decision to close the yard has now been transmitted 
throughout the 1nternat1onal shiprepairing market and 
that they are now unwilling to reconsider their decision 
to withdraw from Gibraltar. The Government will, of 
course, now deploy all resources at its disposal to find 
an alternative operator for the yard. Already there has 
been a number of compan1es and ind1viduals that have 
shown interest. albeit not spec1fic and very preliminary, 
in operating the yard. The Government will leave no 
stone unturned in replacing these jobs, all 138 of them 
for all of them as soon as 1S possible. The Government 
had a difficult employment task in Gibraltar before this 
fiasco. Now it has an even ha rde r one. The Governmen t 
accepts the challenge to solve this problem but people in 
thiS corrununity will have to Judge for themselves the 
extent to which GSLP activists have contributed to 
increasing the Government's difficulty. I corrunend my 
amendments to the House. 

HON J GABAY: 

Mr Speaker, would like to go back to the dramatic 
speech that was given by the Chief Minister, in 
particular'when he came to the point of referring to the 
recorded telephone conversations. I notice that 111 his 
dramatic performance it came up into a crescendo of 
passion, obviously to veil the nastiness of what has been 
done. I think that when the debate subsides on the 
interpretation of these calls, their content, one thing 
Will remain as permanent shame on our corrununity and that 
is the publication of private, confidential telephone 
calls. One always fel t that this was the domain of the 
gutter press but for a Chief Mlnister to claim that some 
extremely noble citizen felt honour-bound to come to him 
for the salvation of the corrununity and that he, with his 
overpowering love for Gibraltar felt it his duty to do 
this. The Chief Minister underestimates the common sense 
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of many people. It 1S an insul t to the corrununi ty and 
will affect the social fabric of this corrununity and 
political life because It is an obvious ploy to gain 
polit1cal advantage. It 1S a party girrunick and no amount 
of claiming and monopoly over morality and ethics and 
being the answer to everybody, will ever stop the fact 
that you will be known as the Juggler of inconsistencies 
on every field, wanting to be everything to everybody. I 
do not want to continue with this personal attack 
otherwise I might enjoy it as much as the Chief Minister 
enjoyed his performance but it makes me recall Lady 
Macbeth's injunction, "Look like the innocent flower and 
be the serpent under 1t." 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

Mr Speaker, want to llmit my brief corrunents to the 
employment aspects that arise as a result of this 1ssue. 
The Chief Minister has already raised the diff1cult Job 
environment in whiCh we find ourselves and I find it 
without being in a position to make judgements as to 
where fault lies in different percentage terms in all the 
participants in this episode, I think it is extraordinary 
that Gibraltar, within this calamitous employment 
si tuation we are faCing, has thrown away a source of 
employment, a source of revenue which is going to be 
extremely difficult to replace in the immediate term. It 
may be recalled in the context of the MOD rundown and in 
the context of the Deloitte and Touche Report that the 
figures there are sign1ficant. However they finally 
materialise but they are sign1ficant. One of the 
corrunents made by the consultants is that even if jobs are 
replaced from acti vi ty that was previously MOD, that 
those jobs will not create or at least are unlikely to 
create employment at the salary levels and on the terms 
which MOD workers have previously enjoyed. It is 
therefore a reality which this Kvaerner situation has 
again brought to the forefront that Gibraltar, when we 
talk about economic transition, Gibraltar is going 
through a transi tion in employment terms also and 
therefore it is wrong for the Leader of the OppOSition, 
quite wrong of him to say that the workers in Kvaerner 
were the only ones being asked to make a change in their 
conditions. True, the changes were perhaps particularly 
acute in their case. True the change has been one which 
has come over a period of years but how many private 
sector firms out in the economy have had to adjust to the 
realities of ever more difficult conditions. How many 
people in the public sector as well are indeed coming 
under pressure now to provide value for money. This 
economy has to perform and that means that even though it 
is painful and the Government have expressed its high 
degree of sympathy with the condi tions that were being 
demanded of workers at Kvaerner, this economy has to be 
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able to adjust at every level to the sort of commercial 
expectations which customers make of Gibraltar.. The 
advice therefore given by the Leader of the OPPOS1tIon 1S 
I think erroneous, quite apart from the polIt1cal 
machination, quite apart from the whole question of the 
manipulation of which enough has already been sa1d this 
afternoon, just on the advice given empirically that he 
would advise workers today not to accept those 
condi tions, that is bad advice, bad for the workers, bad 
for Gibraltar. The workers themselves have indeed taken 
a different view today, a V1ew which they say under 
protest because they would rather not work under those 
conditions but a view they have taken because when they 
hove seen eventudlly Lhilt there 15 no other alternative, 
that they would rather have had a Job than no job at all. 

think 1 t 1S 1mportant therefore 1n look1ng at the Jobs 
that we can create In this economy, 1n looking at the 
commerc1al activ1ty we can attract, for people to have a 
real level of expectation as to what Gibraltar can 
produce. G1braltar 1S fully in the competitive market in 
every area, be 1 t the financial services, be 1 t in 
tourism, be it in sh1prepa1r and it is slmply not enough 
to think tha t we can ha rp bac k to the condit ions 0 f 
before because that will not get us out of the deep 
predicament in which we find ourselves. Mr Bossano said 
1n his contribution that the company, 1n return for the 
deal that the men were being asked, would give no 
guarantees about remain1ng open for that period of time. 
Well, there are no guarantees. There are no guarantees 
now in 1997 with regard to any commercial venture that is 
using Gibraltar. Therefore we have to make sure that 
those in public life, those 1n the political arena, those 
that are involved with the trade unions, those involved 
with the commercial entities, the Chamber of Commerce and 
others, act responsibly and in accordance with that basic 
tenet of commercial life. It is quite wrong to transmit 
a message to our community that there are guarantees, 
that terms can be negotiated over and above the terms 
that exist in Belfast, in the Scottish yards or elsewhere 
in the tourism industry in what would be our natural 
competitive area. So my contribution today apart from 
lamenting what has happened and adding support to what 
the Chief Minister has sa1d is to simply make clear that 
from where I sit, from the point of view of trying to 
create economic activity and generate jobs, that we have 
to come to terms with a completely new scenario. A 
scenario that requires flexibility, requires us to accept 
terms that we would rather not have to live with but 
which Gibraltar is going to have to adapt to if we are 
going to survive economically and that it is 
irresponsible for that process of transition to become 
the subject of the political machination which, frankly, 
over the last week we have seen 1 t capable of becoming. 
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think workers deserve better, their families deserve 
better and Gibraltar will not survive that manipul~tion. 
Gibraltar commercially is dead in the water lf we 
transmit an image of a community not prepared to be 
flexible in the way that we adjust to economic realities 
and not prepared, frankly, to put politics to one slde 
when it has to be put and to work responsibly for the 
better of our community. I think this week has be.en. a 
sad week in the way that the Opposition, elements Within 
the Opposition, have behaved. I think the message It 
sends internationally will be damaging but remain 
hopeful that with the efforts of the trade unions, that 
have behaved on-side W1 th common sense, that we will be 
able to create activity, an activity which will require 
the workers understanding that we want to help them to 
get the best cond1tions possible but that those 
conditions are dictated not by our desires but by the 
demands of the market and by the need to remain viable in 
all conditions as they develop. Thank you. 

HON A ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, it has Indeed been a traumatlc and sad week 
for Gibraltar not just for the loss of the 138 jobs, 
which we certainly will support the Government in any 
moves they make to recover those jobs, either with 
Kvaerner, another operator or maybe even in a potential 
diversification of the yard. Those are all options that 
the Government have at its disposal and we would 
certainly support. The role in the Assembly of the 
Government and the Opposition is one that I think people 
will be asking themselves. What is the role of 
Government? What is the role of Opposition? In my view 
it is simply to give leadership and to offer the 
community, a very, very small community, every possible 
chance of success. That has been in my view and the last 
speaker the hon Minister for Trade and Industry mentioned 
the words "the message", well, what message are we 
sending out to people when in the words of the Chief 
Minister secretly recorded telephone conversations are 
published. What does that do to the confidence of the 
people that work in Gibraltar in the financial services 
sector? In every other sector in Gibraltar? What is the 
confidence? They spoke before the elections on how Big 
Brother is watching you. Well, now he is not just 
watching you, he is listening to you. The Chief Minister 
himself said, "The ethical and moral problem that he saw 
himself with and it was no contest." Well, I am sorry, I 
cannot agree, I think it is no con tex t the other way 
because if the Chief Minister was genuine in his concern 
for what was happening he could have called the 
Opposition and said, "Look, I have these tapes, this is 
the evidence I have, is it true?" But the clinical 
method in which those tapes have been used for political 



profit is not something that we can accede to, it is 
forgetting the problem of the people who are standing 
outside without jobs. They are the problem, not to spend 
time, effort and, in my view, causing potentially huge 
problems to us by releasing these private and 
confidential tapes. The problem is the 138 people who 
are out there without jobs. They have mortgages, they 
have families and they have their own lives to look 
forward to and that is where the effort should be put 
into. The motion which the Leader of the Opposition put 
forward is dated the 6th February, there is no change of 
heart, that was put before the tapes were published. The 
6th February, before the tapes were published the Leader 
of the Opposition put forward a motion calling for all 
parties to work together, for both sides of the House to 
work together, to resolve the problem for the people that 
are suffering, those are the people that are outside. 
The response to that motlon has been the publication of 
tapes, which has been cold and calculated, for polit1cal 
profit and nothing else. Unfortunately, that 1S the 
reality. The Chief Minlster wi 11 say, "] felt it was 1n 
the public interest". I ask the question, in whose real 
interest was it? The people wh1Ch is the public or the 
GSD? That is the quest10n I ask and I ask each 
Government Member to examine that in their own minds and 
see what response they come up with. The statements of 
Mr Robba of course were wrong. They are indefensible and 
unjustifiable, of course they are wrong and he has 
accepted that they were wrong. He has resigned from the 
Executive and he himself has sought to explain as far as 
is possible why it occurred. Those and some of you who 
have worked in the past with the union, those of you that 
know him, know the kind of character he is. I certainly 
do. The man has not an inch of malice. He may be a 
fool. (Laughter] Some people obviously find it amusing, 
Mr Speaker. The statements by Mr Robba are indefensible, 
they are unjustifiable and I would not even try or 
pretend to seek to de fend him, they were wrong, bu t ] 
think what has to be put into perspective is that what Mr 
Robba said on those tapes, and the Chief Minister has 
referred to it repeatedly today, and what happened, are 
two different things. The Government came out saying 
that it was caused by activists. Well, I do not know how 
many signatures there were, ] think there were about 70 
signatures on a piece of paper saying that they had not 
been manipulated, and what you have to do is to put 
yourself in the position of the man that is about to lose 
his job. How bad must that job be for him to consider 
sacrificing his job, posslbly losing his house, not 
having money to pay his mortgage, how bad must that job 
have to be for him to have to do that? Clearly it is 
very bad, it is no consolatlon to him for you to say, "It 
is the same as in Scotland". Well, fine, it may be but] 
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ask you would you do those jobs on those conditions? 
certainly would not, Mr Speaker. 

HON P MONTEGRIFFO: 

If the hon Member will give way, I certainly would, if it 
was between putting food on my children's plate or not 
having a job, I would have no hesitation. That does not 
mean that I find them attractive or appealing but 
certainly know where my responsibilities lie there and 
that I think explains the final decision, albeit the 
decision taken now at over the eleventh hour to accept 
those terms, not wllllngly, under protest, but out of a 
sense of resignation as to the realitles as they 
currently now are. 

HON A ISOLA: 

Yes, Mr Speaker, of course, there are other realities but 
that does not detract from the fact that you are asking a 
man to be on call 24 hours a day. As one of the men said 
in a television interv1ew, "This is a catastrophe for the 
whole of Gibraltar, so why does not the whole of 
Gibraltar help us with what we have to do?" ] think in 
part that is to give credit to what the Government is 
doing, it is seeking to shoulder some of the 
responsibility, financially and politically and I think 
that is absolutely rlght. But ask yourself that 
question, how bad must the Job be for a man to have to 
consider giving it up wlth no prospect of a Job in that 
industry unless another operator comes along stream. I 
ask the question, Mr Speaker, do the ends justify the 
means? In my view the publication of the tapes do not, 
because the knock to our democracy, the knock to our 
confidence to have people listening in to your telephone 
conversa t ions and not jus t 1 i stening bu t recording them 
as well and maybe worse than that publishing them, and 
what the Government has done in one blow it has said to 
the people, "Yes, you can go out and listen to other 
people's conversations, yes, you can go and record other 
people's conversations and yes, if you want to sell them, 
sell them". The polltical proflt may be different but 
the profit is still there and 1n my V1ew what the 
Government has done is to send a signal out saying, "Yes, 
you can do it." That is what I think is the saddest of 
all events that have happened in these past three days. 
On the amendment to the motion the Opposition will 
certainly be supporting the first three paragraphs of the 
motion and the last two paragraphs of the motion. Thank 
you, Mr Speaker. 
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HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, I reject outright the views expressed by the 
Hon Mr Gabay when he says, "That nothing justi fies the 
publication of these tapes". "That when all this is 
over", a long hard wish for him, "all that people will 
remember was that the Government has published the 
tapes". Well, I do not accept that there is a right to 
privately conspire to bring about the economic downfall 
of Gibraltar, and if there is a right to privacy which 
certainly the law does not respect, if there is a right 
to privacy of telephone conversations, lt certainly does 
not supersede the vital interest of this community, the 
fifth columni·~:ts. people willing to bring the economy to 
its knees for thelr own selfish polltlcal ends, should be 
allowed to quietly beaver away rather than expose them 
through the cardinal sin of recorded telephone 
conversations. I am happy to disagree with the hon 
Opposition Member on that point, and I am unhappy that he 
should ever find himself in Government because the 
natural consequence of what he has said is, that Mr 
Robba's right not to have his conversations eavesdropped, 
not by the Government, that Mr Robba' s right to have his 
telephone conversations eavesdropped are so sacrosanct to 
him that when he is in Government he will sit idly by and 
watch ..... 

HON J GABAY: 

On a point of order. The point of order is, that I did 
not justify the contents of the telephone conversations, 
but this remarkable Chief Minister of ours builds this 
tremendous superstructure of catastrophe which is really 
riddled with lies. 

MR SPEAKER: 

That is no longer a point of order. 
beginning. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

It was at the 

Mr Speaker, it follows that Mr Gabay's view is, t!1at 
having received the information, the Government should 
have sat on it and let Mr Robba and his accomplices 
beaver away for the next four years, putting obstacle 
after obstacle after obstacle in the path of the 
Government's realisation of its economic policy. It is 
very comfortable for Mr Gabay to recommend that course of 
action hoping in three and ha I f years' time to be the 
poli tical beneficiary of the sabotage. A reference has 
been made to the clinical method ln which the tapes have 
been used. Yes, the Government have carefully considered 
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the publication or non-publication of these tapes and we 
believe that the clinical method in which these tapes 
have been used have saved Gibraltar during the next three 
and a half years because we have no doubt, as many people 
in Gibraltar even before have no doubt, now even fewer 
have doubts, that we would have been faced with dispute 
after dispute or if you prefer the words of Hr Robba, 
"follon, tras follon, tras follon, day in, day out". (3) 
I have never prided mysel f on m'y surgery but to the 
extent that this surgery has been clinical it has been 
effective and to the extent that it has been effective it 
has saved Gibraltar and I consider to have done Gibraltar 
a public service. 

The motion may have been put down before the publication 
of the tapes but it was put down after I had come out 
making the allegation of political manipulation and that 
I had evidence and perhaps it was put out because the 
conversation suddenly flurried to the mind. Finally the 
hon Mr Isola hopefully reminds me of the difference 
between what was said and what was happening as if to 
suggest that there has been no agitation because none of 
what Mr Robba. said actually happened. Well, he is 
mistaken. Most of what Mr Robba said happened. Mr Robba 
says on the tapes tha t he was go ing to dispa tch the men 
to abuse the Minister for Employment and indeed they did. 
Mr Robba says in the tapes, "Because tomorrow I do not 
want there to be any agreement, me comprende? yo no 
quiero que manana haya ningun acuerdo, me comprende? 
entiende?" (4) The sad reality of it is that there has 
been no agreement and the yard has closed so that there 
is a crushingly damaging coincidence between what Hr 
Robba says on the tapes he would do and what has happened 
in fact. Events which justi fy, in the Government's 
opinion, its decision to publish the tapes. 

Question proposed. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, my colleague Mr Isola said we were in favour 
of the first three paragraphs and the last two but if it 
is not put separately then we cannot do anything other 
than vote against. 

MR SPEAKER: 

He did not put it as an amendment to an amendment, he 
said how he was going to vote. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

No, no, we are not seeking to amend. What we are saying 
is we are in favour of part of it and not the whole of 
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it. Unless we have a separate vote on dl fferent parts 
then we have to vote against the whole. 

HR SPEAKER: 

No, you cannot. at this stage. 

Question put. 

for the Ayes: 

for the Noes: 

Absent: 

The 

The 
The 
The 
The 
The 
ThE' 
The 
The 
The 
The 

The 
The 
The 
The 
The 
The 

House diVided. 

Hon K Azopardi 
Hon Lt Col E M Brltto 
Hon P R Caruana 
Hon H A Corny 
Hon J J Holllday 
Hon [lr B P,. Llnares 
Hen P C Montegrlffo 
Hon J J Netle 
H0n MiSS K [)awson 
Hon T 

Ho:: J 
Hon J 
Hon J 
Hon A 
Hon R 
Hon J 

J Flrlstow 

L Baldachlno 
J Bossano 
Gabay 
Isola 
Mor 
C Perez. 

The Hon MISS M I Montegrlffo 

The amendment was carrled. 

HR SPEAKER: 

Now we go back co che motIon. Before I 
Bossano to answer, any contribution on the 
whole as amended, from one side or the other? 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

call on Mr 
motion as a 

Mr Speaker, I thInk the news that Kvaerner says It IS too 
late is of course extremely bad news but it IS an 
indication of the "ay the company has approached the 
changes in conditions ~rom day one. have to say that I 
do not agree WIth Mr .'1ontegrlffo when he says that, "We 
are required because ef the changes in our economy now to 
do what we have not been requ1red to do since the yard 
closed in 1984". In fact there may have been adaptatIon 
of businesses in the private sector to a changing market 
situation but there has certalnly not been an adaptation 
of conditions of work 1n the private sector which have 
been on the basis of each ctlange replaCing something for 
the worse. That has not happened In the private sector 
so that is what makes Kvaerner different. 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

If the hon Member will give way, I do not agree. I think 
there has been a fundamental change in the private 
sector, not perhaps in many of the formal terms of 
conditions but whilst a job in Barclays Bank 15 years ago 
was a job for life, a job in Barclays Bank today like a 
job in Banque Indosuez or a job in ABN is not a job for 
life. Therefore there has been a fundamental shift In 
the way people perceive Job securlty, In the way people 
perceive the need to have to earn their way every single 
day and I think, whilst I accept that the position 1n 
Kvaerner 1S more acute and we have sympathised with the 
workforce, frankly it IS a form of adJustment which thiS 
economy has been undergoing over the last decade and a 
half and which is probably going to go some good way 
further before we become sufficiently adaptable to really 
compete in the open market. That is what I meant. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

agree that the changes in the market have created a 
greater degree of job insecurity now than there has ever 
been before and that that is not peculiar to Gibraltar, 
and that that was certainly happening periodically in the 
last few years and looks like being a permanent feature 
for the private sector economy here and everywhere else. 
But we cannot in the same breath say that we understand 
and sympathise wi th the rejection of people who have a 
pistol put to their head and then seem to be saying we 
are all going to have to live for the rest of our lives 
with the pistol pointed to our heads. In fact I do not 
think that that degree of change that is required 
necessarily has to go as far as having pistols put to our 
heads. I do not accept that in the private sector, in 
any business, any company in Gibraltar would have said to 
the Government, "It IS not a question of money." Of 
course it is a question of money, but apparently Kvaerner 
says it is not a question of money, it is a question of 
almost who runs the show. And who runs the show, there 
was a letter in the Chronicle from somebody, because in 
fact within the regrettable division that took place 
amongst the workforce and I think it is bad for them that 
they divided, that some as it were, capitulated because 
the pistol was at their heads. There were both people 
who are in the GSD and people who are in the GSLP, in 
both groups, in those who accepted and those who rejected 
and people who are in nowhere. But it is a question of 
where people are prepared to make a stand and I think 
they were right to make the stand in saying no and I 
think that it was possible and should have been possible 
to achieve an agreement. What Kvaerner said yes to, two 
or three days ago, they are saying no to today. Well, it 
seems to me that if we took the view that workers had 
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said yes to Kvaerner three days ago and now turned it 
down, people would be saying to them that they are an 
irresponsible lot and yet this is the company that is 
required by law to hold a period of consultation to avoid 
the redundancies. Having now been faced at the beginning 
of the consultation period with acceptance of what was 
not acceptable two or three days ago to the employees but 
acceptable to the company, now the company says it will 
not accept it. I can only assume from that, that the 
company has come to the conclusion that what it wants to 
be able to do with the work force is not going to be 
deliverable, but they may not be able actually even if 
people accept it under duress to get the commi tment that 
they are looking for. That is in fact one of the crucial 
elements about put tlng pistols to people's heads. You 
may get them to say what you want when you have got the 
pistol but when you take the pistol away you get a 
different answer. 

I believe that it is not true that the only way the yard 
can be run is from the proposals that Kvaerner is 
putting. Therefore it is important now that we prove 
them wrong, that the yard does not close on the 12th that 
we find an alternative operator for it, that we do a 
package which now need not be the exact replica of what 
was there because now we do not have pistols and that 
therefore we will finish up with a workforce which will 
be more committed to the operation because they will not 
have been dragooned into a s ys tem they did not want to 
operate. Part of Kvaerner' s reaction must be a 
recognition that it has been said that their experience 
in Govan and in Northern Ireland, I was not aware that 
they had a yard in Northern Ireland, is that where these 
conditions have been introduced people have resisted them 
and then subsequently accepted. First of all if we are 
talking about shipbuilding then the fluctuations in 
workloads are totally different, it is a different 
business. If you are building a ship it is not the same 
as having to say to people, "You stand by on call at home 
and I will tell you when a ship comes in to be repaired." 
Once you get the order you have got 15 months in which to 
complete that order and therefore people have got at 
least for big chunks of the working year, predictable 
work patterns. The most difficult thing for people to 
swallow in the Kvaerner proposal was the disruption and 
the unpredictability and they did not need any agitating 
not to swallow that. But of course, we have seen in this 
House that when somebody says, "Charlie Robba has no 
malice", and there is a burst of laughter, what is the 
message that we are getting? That there are people in 
this House, both in the audience and in the Government 
who believe that Charlie Robba has malice and I can tell 
them there are many people in the GSLP who believe they 
are loaded with venom on the other side. If every time 
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somebody questions the legitimacy of that impression we 
all laugh cynically, and it is so obvious that we all 
want to shoot each other, well then let us get on with 
the civil war and then at the end of the day, hopefully, 
there will be a lot of dead bodIes and one victor and 
then there will be no indust[lal problems, no agitation, 
no telephone tapping and there may not be anything else 
in the process. We are all susceptible to it. We can 
all be told by people that it IS happening. I spent 
eight years hearing it. I had Mr Netto occupying 6 
Convent Place, I had plenty of people who came to me 
saying they had been manipulated. Whether there was 
manipulation or not manipulation, I did not act on the 
basis that there was. But I am sure that if we had been 
around with friendly members of the public taping things 
for us we would have had an ample amount of tapes between 
1988 and 1996. We have to accept that there are bitterly 
entrenched positions WhiCh are getting more bitter and 
that is happening and it started a long time ago, it did 
not start on the 17th May. It has been getting 
progressively worse and we tend to have people in our 
ranks primarily who perhaps express themselves in 
particularly graphic language WhiCh other people in other 
spheres of society may not do, but I have seen in this 
House maliciousness before which I have criticised and at 
the end of the day we have to live with the consequences 
of that. But I can tell the House qui te honestly that 
whatever Mr Robba may have said on this occasion or on 
the twenty thousand other times that he calls me, it 
might be easier if I put a recording machine on for him 
and pass the tapes on to the other side, they would save 
themselves a lot of trouble, the reality is that we all 
know him as do some members of the Government and they 
all know what he is like when there is a dispute. They 
all know that in fact he makes a lot of noise about doing 
this and doing that and the people that have been to see 
the Chief Minister told him so, so why are they lying? 
Because at the end of the day they are not lying, they 
are telling the truth, the pistol was being put to their 
heads and they did not need any encouragement and 
agitating. Whether they got it or not, they did not need 
it and it did not make any difference, it did not alter 
the result and the result was not that Hr Robba persuaded 
Kvaerner to offer 1,900 hours and put a pistol to 
people's heads so that they could then subsequently 
agitate them about the result. The thing was landed on 
us and landed on us by a company that has been saying 
that the possibility of leaving Gibraltar, before it 
happened in 1994, and we had great difficulty in 
persuading them. I feel that part of the difficulty lies 
in that with these multinational companies you have not 
got any more the kind of access to the people who are the 
owners of the business where you can appeal to any 
sentiment other than what is going to contribute to the 
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bottom line. That is why I think it is amazing that a 
company should say it is not a question of money. At the 
end of the day if it is not a question of money why do 
they want to have people coming and going and not paying 
them. If a different way of payment had been found right 
at the beginning then the whole thing could have been 
made to be totally acceptable. What is unacceptable is 
that they get sent home without getting paid and I do not 
see how anybody that has been 1n the trade union movement 
can countenance the 1ntroduction of that situation and 
even if it is accepted under duress to see it perpetuated 
and extended. This is taking us back 50 years and it may 
have been done in other places, I do not know, and 
certainly the position today in Europe is that in many 
many parts of Europe it is true, every time there appears 
to be collective barga1ning it is not to argue a package 
but to take away. In Gibraltar we have got to resist the 
introduction of such packages because if we do not resist 
them they will be spreading throughout and then there 
will be agitation and then there will be industrial 
problems and then we will get blamed presumably. It is 
not the position of the GSLP, the GSD or anybody else, it 
is the total unacceptability of throwing away what has 
been achieved by years of collective bargaining and 
industrial action combined to get benefits in working 
conditions which did not happen by themselves. They 
happened because we fought for them and al though we may 
now be in a world which is run by the rules of the market 
it does not mean we have to abdicate every single 
principle that we have had in the last 40 years. 
Therefore it would be in my judgement a good result if we 
were now in a position to move forward with a better 
deal, which people would be happy with and with somebody 
that is prepared to live with it and make it work. 
Notwithstanding everything that has been said the motion 
that has been amended says it considers that all 
interested parties should work towards ensuring their 
continues to be a shiprepair facility. I declare myself 
to be an interested party, Mr Speaker, and I am saying 
that I offer my support and my services and whatever 
background knowledge I have that can contribute towards 
getting that shiprepair yard working with a new operator. 
I will not offer the Government the services of Charlie 
Robba. 

Question put. The House divided. 

for the Ayes: The Hon K Azopardi 
The Hon Lt Col E M Br i tto 
The Hon P R Caruana 
The Hon H A Corby 
The Hon J J Holliday 
The Hon Dr B A Linares 
The Hon P C Montegriffo 

The Hon J J Netto 
The Hon Miss K Dawson 
The Hon T J Bristol'" 

for the Noes: The Hon J L Ba1dach1no 
The Hon J J Bossano 
The Hon J Gabay 
The Hon A Isola 
The Hon R Mor 
The Hon J C Perez 

Absent: The Hon M1SS M I r~onteqriffo 

The motion, as amended, was carr1ed. 
was defeated. 

The House recessed at 4.45 pm. 

The House resumed at 5.00 pm. 

Answers to Quest10ns continued. 

ADJOURNMENT 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

The original motion 

I have the honour to move that thiS HOUSE do now adJourn 
to fuday 14th february, 1997, at 10.00 am. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The adjournment of the House was taken at 6.45 pm on 
Thursday 13th february, 1997. 

EDITOR'S TRANSLATION: 

(1) And what I am trying to get going is that on rr lday, 
if nothing is agreed with the Chairman who comes tonight, 
for all the workers to go down to the ETB and give Netto 
some verbal abuse. 

(2) On Friday you all march down the Bateria, you close 
down everyth1ng, stop all the cars and let all hell loose 
on Netto. 

(3) Trouble and more trouble, day in, day out. 

(4) I do not want an agreement tomorrow, 'Iou understand? 
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FRIDAY 14TH FEBRUARY, 1997 

The House resumed at 10.00 am. 

PRESENT: 

Mr Speaker. .................... ············ (In the Chalr) 
(The Hon Judge J E Alcantara OBE) 

GOVERNMENT: 

The Hon P R Caruana - Chief Minister 
The Hon P C Montegrlffo - Minister for Trade and Industry 
The Hon Dr B A Linares - Minister for Education, the 

Disabled, Youth and Consumer Affairs 
The Hon Lt-Col E M Britto OBE, ED - Minister for 

Government SerVices and Sport 
The Hon J J Holliday - Minister for Tourism, Commercial 

Affairs and the Port 
The Hon H A Corby - Minister for Social Affairs 
The Hon J J Netto - Minister for Employment & Tralnlng 

and Buildings and Works 
The Hon K Azopardi - Minister for the Environment and 

Health 
The Hon Miss K Dawson - Attorney-General 
The Hon T J Bristow - financial and Development Secretary 

OPPOS I TION: 

The Hon J J Bossano - Leader of the OppOSition 
The Hon J L Baldachino 
The Hon A Isola 
The Hon J Gabay 
The Hon R Mor 
The Hon J C Perez 

ABSENT: 

The Hon Miss M I Montegriffo 

IN ATTENDANCE: 

D J Reyes, Esq, ED - Clerk of the House of Assembly 

Answers to Questions continued. 

BILLS 

FIRST AND SECOND READINGS 

THE COMPANIES (AMENDMENT) ORDINANCE 1997 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

I have the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance to 
transpose into the laws of Gibraltar Council Directive 
89/666/EEC on the disclosure requi rements in respect of 
branches opened ln Member State" by certain types of 
company governed by the law of another Member State be 
read a flrst tlme. 

Questlon put. Agreed to. 

SECOND READING 

HON P C MONTEGRlffO: 

have the honour to move that the 8i 11 be now read a 
second tlme. The maln purpose of this Bill is to 
implement Council Dlrective 89/666 commonly known as the 
Eleventh Companies dlrective WhiCh deals with the 
disclosure requ1rements in respect of branches opened in 
another Member State by certaln types of companies 
governed by the law of another Member State. In this 
respect it has nothing to do therefore with locally 
incorporated companies which really will have their 
disclosure requirements dealt with when the Fourth 
Company directive comes to be implemented. The 
amendments to introduce the requirements of the Eleventh 
Company directive is to be achieved, as Members will see, 
through amendments to our Companies Ordinance. The 
Eleventh Company directive deals With disclosures 
including the disclosure of accounting documents required 
to be made by branches establ1shed 1n the Member State of 
limited companies which are incorporated in another 
Member State or in a non-EU country. These requirements 
are complemented by the Bank Branches directive which is 
already in force in Gibral tar which estc.blishes special 
rules on the disclosure on accounting documents of a 
branch of a credit or financial institution in a Member 
State which has its head office outside that state. The 
branch registration regime created by this legislation 
complements the existing place of business regime 
currently set out in Part IX of our Companies Ordinance. 
Of course, if a company within the scope of the Eleventh 
Companies directive established their place of business 
in Gibraltar which is not a branch and has no other 
branch in Gibraltar then that will continue to be subject 
to the existing place of business rules in the current 
regime. The current regime also remains applicable to 
companies which are outside the scope of the Eleventh 
Companies directive. The Companies Ordinance is being 
amended by the 1nsertlon of new parts 12 to 14 and new 
Schedules 11 to 14. The Bill before the House is 
substantially based on amendments to the UK Companies 
Act, 1985, which were affected by the Overseas Companies 



and Credit Financial Institutions Branch Disclosure 
Requirements, 1992. Mr Speaker, Gibraltar's 
implementation of the Eleventh Companies directive has 
been the subject of enquiries by the European Commission. 
The Government are therefore keen to proceed with this 
legislation as soon as possible. I commend the Bill to 
the House. 

Mr Speaker invited dIScussion on the general principles 
and merits of the Bill. 

HON A ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, the Opposltion Members support the Bill. It 
obviously wlll enable, or rather, bring our laws into 
line for those companies which have their own rules, in 
their own Member States, to follow similar rules when 
practising and operating from Gibraltar. The only 
comment which is not peculiar to any of the sections of 
the amended ordinance is concern over the language used 
which perhaps wlll be more appropriate for the future and 
therefore perhaps useful at this stage to mention. In 
future Bills, as the hon Member has just mentioned, for 
example the Fourth Company directive, when that comes 
into place, when followlng out the UK law or European 
language within theIr own dIrectives, 1 think it is 
dangerous to fall into the trap of merely transposing 
directives into existing legislation, particularly in the 
Companies Ordinance which goes back to 1929. 

The language belng used in the Ordinance that we have 
today and the language being used by European legislators 
and drafters is quite dlfferent. Therefore, 1 think it 
is important to bear in mind when drafting these Bills 
the possible problems that that may cause in 
interpretation more than anything else in the two 
different approaches in drafting the legislation. In 
this case I do not think it is particularly of much 
importance because it is being brought as one package 
which will specifically apply to companies from other 
Member States. But certalnly in so far as other Bills, 
which the Government may be contemplating such as the 
Fourth Company dl reet j ve, 1 Lhink iL t!; lInporturlL LhuL 
that IS borne In mInd because It can, and many Government 
Members who are practitioners, would appreciate the 
problems that could be caused by any difference in use of 
language or interpretation. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, 1 would llke 
any or many companies 
Gibraltar which would be 
like to know if in the 

to ask whether in fact there are 
currently with franchise in 

covered by this. I would also 
legislation "branches" has the 
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same meaning as provided in the directive. When we are 
talking about a branch, since I think a distinction has 
been made as to a company being here but not having a 
branch, what exactly then 1S the difference between 
whether a presence is here and 1 f we know what a branch 
means when we are talking about something like credit 
institution which really means an outlet which may be 
incorporated anywhere in the European Union and arrives 
here basically as if it was operating in its home state. 
But in the context of the company, would we be talking 
about, say, somebody like Safeways having a branch in 
Gibraltar WhiCh was Safeways UK but which had to produce 
information on its Gibraltar operation which otherwise 
would simply be consolidated in the overall accounts of 
the company, is that the kind of distlncLIon~ 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

Mr Speaker, if deal fast With ~1r Is01a's pOInt, the 
matter he raises has some valIdity. 

MR SPEAKER: 

think should ask for ether cont:Ibutions first 
because you wlll be the last one to speak. 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

Yes, 1 do beg your pardon. 

MR SPEAKER: 

No one else wants to speak~ All rlght, carry on. 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

Mr Speaker, thank you. Dealing firstly with Mr Isola's 
point, this is the problem that certainly have come 
across in the directives that 1 have dealt with and the 
draftsmen bring to my attentlon, which is the 
deslrabIlity usually of lmplementlng the dlrectIves In a 
stand-alone ordlnance where these confllcts of the 
language that you mlght have from deflnItions In the 
prevlous ordlnance WhlCh we are amendIng, do not arlse. 
The problem lS that that sort of transposltlon takes much 
more tIme in drafting terms. To actually have a stand­
alone ordinance is more diffIcult than to bolt on an 
amendment to an existing ordinance but 1 take note of the 
pOint and 1 think that the draftsmen will have to remain 
vigilant and conscious of that. 

Deal ing wi th the Leader of the Opposi tion' s pOints, the 
rules apply to branches as opposed to, say, subsidiaries 
but there are cases where a company may have a presence 
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and confess that, do not think there can be many 
cases, but there are cases where a company can have a 
presence which is not actually a branch. You might have 
a company that has a representative office in a 
jurisdiction which is not a branch and which is not a 
subsidiary but which is a physical presence. I think the 
reference to a company having a presence other than a 
branch is a reference to that. With regard to whether 
this will apply to many companies, of course I think it 
probably does apply to a reasonable number of companies. 
Some companies, we know, have got branch presence here. 
There are some banks here that are branches rather than 
Subs1diaries but they would fall to be dealt with by the 
other legislation on bank branch legislation. I am sure 
that there are private companies of other jurisdictions 
that have a branch presence in Gibraltar for tax 
purposes, or for estate planning purposes, so I think it 
is quite possible that there is a number of companies, 
not 1n the public domain, of which there is no public 
knowledge, which will be· affected by these rules. How 
will the rules work, Mr Speaker? The Leader of the 
Opposition mentioned Safeways. These rules do not apply 
to UK-incorporated companies, let me first make that 
clear. The rules still treat UK-incorporated companies 
under our own domestic rules, so that, the position of a 
UK company would as regards accounting disclosure, be 
dealt with the way a Gibraltar company would be dealt 
with once the fourth Company directive is brought into 
place. This w1lI apply to a Swedish company, or to an 
Austrian company or to a french company, which will be 
required in Gibraltar to disclose the same information 
with regard to accounts and other matters, it is not just 
limited to accounts, as they disclose in their domestic 
territory. It is really a replica of the information 
they have to produce. It does not sUbstitute or 
exonerate them from having to undertake any disclosure 
requirements in their home country, in their home Member 
State, it simply requires them also to do so here if they 
have a branch presence. I think that covers the points. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The Bill was read a second time. 

HON P C MONTEGRlfFO: 

I beg to glve notice that the Committee Stage and Third 
Reading of the Bill be taken today. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

THE INSURANCE COMPANIES (AMENDMENT) ORDINANCE, 1997 
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HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

I have the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance to 
amend the Insurance Companies Ordinance be read a first 
time. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

SECOND READING 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

have the honour to move that the Bill be now read a 
second time. Mr Speaker, this Bill lS designed to 
introduce amendments to the Insurance Ord1nance to match 
UK standards as a step prior to achieving passporting 1n 
insurance compan1es and serV1ces. In this respect it is 
therefore not a Bill that arises from any requirements of 
EU directives. It 1S a Bill that arises from the 
requ1rements made of Gibraltar to have equivalence in UK 
standards and therefore to that extent goes beyond the 
needs of any EU directive. This legislation complements 
the publication of the Insurance Companies Accounts 
Directives Regulations, 1997, which are now being 
gazetted. These Regulat10ns will come 1nto effect once 
the primary legislat10n 1S passed. The Regulations do in 
fact implement Council Directives, namely Council 
Directives 91/674 and 1n so far as they apply to 
insurance companies, Council Directive 78/660 and 83/349. 
The enactment of th1S legislation completes the 
insurance-based legislation required to be introduced 
prior to Gibraltar achieving passporting r1ghts. 

Two other areas connected with insurance remain 
outstanding, namely the post BCCI Directive as it affects 
insurance and the Eighth Company directive, but both are 
at a very advanced stage and we have assurances that they 
will not delay the next stage of the passporting 
t1metable. That next stage is the arrival in Gibraltar 
of the UK audit team which will look at the FSC 
procedures and systems. The Government are confident and 
hopeful that a positive audit will allow the UK to 
confirm that full passporting benefits are available to 
Gibraltar. Achieving this will represent a major step 
forward not just in the insurance sector but for the 
whole financial services industry. We then look forward 
to speedy progress on passporting in banking and 
1nvestment services. The Government also have confidence 
that significant new work is going to be generated by the 
progress that has been made. Yesterday I referred to a 
new promotional campaign for captive insurance business 
and the fact that we have joined forces with a private 
sector promoter. I repeat, we are keen to encourage the 
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participation of others in this sector. It is important, 
in our view, that any marketing be coherent and be co­
ordinated. Promoting financial services, as Opposition 
Members I am sure are aware, requires great care and the 
Government have determined to approach the matter in a 
low key way and in a fashion that will ensure coherence. 
We would therefore urge other private sector companies to 
share their marketing plans with us so that the greatest 
impact can be achieved. I am very hopeful that despite 
the difficulties that have been put our way the financial 
services 1ndustry will become a success story for 
Gibraltar. This will create employment, directly in the 
industry and indirectly as a result of the ancillary 
services which th1S activity provides. In ensuring that 
the greatest number of jobs goes to Gibraltarians I am 
also very keen to encourage employers in this sector to 
provide more training opportunities. Some have done so 
already in the past. I think more have to do so in the 
future. I would like to repeat that Government is 
willing to lend support, politically and financially to 
training schemes for both existing employees and for 
potential entrants in the sector. The passing of this 
legislation, the publ ication of the Regulations I have 
referred to and the announcement of our promotional 
campaign signals an important step in Gibraltar's 
financial services development. We look forward over the 
next few months to continue to work with the industry, 
with the FSe, with the European Legislation Unit and with 
the UK Departments to make sure that we fully exploit the 
benefits that these developments will bring to Gibraltar. 
I commend the Bill to the House. 

Mr Speaker invited discussion on the general principles 
and merits of the Bill. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, we support the Bill which is in fact in 
fulfilment of the commitment that Gibraltar would have 
equivalent, though not necessarily identical, provisions 
in its laws to that that the UK has, even where that is 
not strictly required by Community law, in the case of 
financial services, but clearly the first stage that we 
are talking about in the question of passporting is 
access to the UK market itself. Of course, that access 
to the UK market has now been pending for something like 
ten years. There was already the provisions, I think, in 
primary legislation in the UK Act which provides for 
Gibraltar to be treated as a separate Member State 
requiring the necessary rules to be brought in by the 
Secretary of State and that has been what has prevented 
Gibraltar, to date, from capturing or attempting to 
capture a share of the UK business. In the process some 
of that business has gone elsewhere and indeed to non-EU 
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locations like Bermuda and the Isle of Man and Guernsey 
which I think are the three which seem to have benefitted 
most. We certainly agree with the assessment that this 
is an area with great potential and capable of bringing 
in great benefits, particularly taking into account that 
it is capable of generating as well as direct employment 
the use of infrastructure, telephones, postal services, 
and so forth and the tak1ng-up of of flce space all of 
which 1ncreases the Size of the economic cake. 
Regrettably, the fact that we have been almost there but 
never qui te for so long, has meant that some of the 
business has gone elsewhere and is no longer available to 
us. However, it seems to be an expanding market anyway, 
so the Size of the market itself is getting bigger and we 
certainly support the V1ew that it 1S an area worth 
concentrating on because it seems to be the one where 
Gibraltar can provide something Wh1Ch Virtually nobody 
else can Wh1Ch 1S the combination of what 1S available in 
the Isle of Man or Bermuda or Guernsey but within the 
boundaries of the European Union. I would like the hon 
Member to give us an indication, in terms of the matching 
of the UK standards, of where in fact the difference lies 
in what the UK requires of its own insurance companies. 
Obviously the implication of this is, that they will be 
deemed to be UK companies in other Member States, because 
if we are going to match UK standards, it can be only 
because that is the way that the UK requires Gibraltar to 
operate in order to be treated as if it were UK. It 
certainly cannot be necessary to enter the UK market 
because everybody from everywhere else in Europe can 
enter the UK market wi thout needing to match UK 
standards. So being treated as another Member State does 
not require, in our view, that the UK should ask us to 
have UK ,lookalike legislation. There is an argument for, 
say, be1ng treated by third parties as if we were UK. 
This should be on the basis that the UK and the Gibraltar 
legislation provide the same systems, but it would be 
worthwhile to know whether in fact the difference 
between, the minima laid down by Community requirements 
and what the UK requires, is in fact all that much or 
onerous or significant. 

HON P C MONTEGRlffO: 

Mr Speaker, firstly, With regard to the UK market itself, 
I would not envisage that once we achieve a positive 
audit that any pretext or justification would remain for 
the UK market itself to be denied to Gibraltar business. 
I am aware of the difficulties in that area but I do 
believe that they will fall by the wayside, in that any 
delays there, will no longer be in any fashion a problem. 
Dealing with the question of UK equivalence, I am not 
able to give the Leader of the Opposition an expose' on 
the difference between the requirements in all this area 



which of course is hugely complicated and voluminous as 
to EU requirements and UK requirements. I can say that 
the Bill does not derive from EU Directives at all, so 
one can regard everything in the Bill as being not 
required by EU legislation. I am sure this was the case 
even be fore I took respons ibi 1 i t y for thi s a rea, there 
must have been areas that when introduced to implement, 
became a UK equivalence issue rather than an EU 
compliance issue. My understanding of the position is 
that the UK's position is that indeed it requires 
Gibral tar as part of the passporting test we have to go 
through to match UK standards so that we do suffer, if 
that is the right term, we do suffer from that lack of 
flexibili ty which is that we not only have to transpose 
EU Directives on a minimal level, we had this problem, 
for example, with the Money Laundering directives, we do 
not only have to transpose at a minimum level but in 
areas which are thought by the UK to have financial 
services implications and certainly passporting 
implications, the UK requires UK equivalence in our 
regulation and in our supervision. That does not mean 
that everything has to be done exactly the same as the 
UK. It is possible to achieve equivalence of standards 
using di fferent language and adopting a regime which is 
less onerous administratively. This process is a long 
and detailed process over many weeks and many months, 
involving many departments, involving many draftsmen. I 
am not able on my feet and wi thout notice to point Mr 
Bossano to what particular section, in what particular 
legislation, might be different to exact UK sections 
where we have tried, perhaps, to meet equivalence but in 
a different way. In general terms I am sure that he will 
recall that we are required to convince the UK that our 
system is broadly equivalent in regulatory and 
supervisory terms but making allowance for the size of 
Gibraltar. Our supervisory regime in insurance consists 
of two people, or one and a half people and therefore our 
equivalence in that area has to be tailored by the 
reality of what a small jurisdiction can produce and of 
course we have less business anyway so it has to be 
measured according to our needs and requirements. 

HON A ISOLA: 

Mr Speaker, is the hon Member satisfied then, that 
bearing in mind he cannot give differences at this stage 
on the notice that the requirements for Gibraltar matches 
UK, it is not any worse or more onerous than the UK 
requirements, is he satisfied of that? 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

I am satisfied that the advice we are being given is that 
we are going no further than we are required to meet that 

minimum condition of UK equivalence. Indeed, in 
supervisory terms in particular I am always keen to 
ensure that we do not end up wi th a system which is 
unduly onerous as regards to the work that will be 
attracted. am satisfied that we have made our best 
effort to ensure that is the case. I take this 
opportunity to just mention to hon Members that I will be 
moving an amendment to this Ordinance. Notice has been 
given and I will deal with that at Co~~ittee Stage. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The Bill was read a second time. 

HON P C MONTEGRlffO: 

Mr Speaker, I beg to give notice that the Committee Stage 
and Third Reading of the Bill be taken today. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

THE CRIMINAL PROCEDURE (AMENDMENT) ORDINANCE, 1997 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I have the honour to move that a Blll for an Ordinance to 
amend the Criminal Procedure Ordinance be read a first 
time. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

SECOND READING 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I have the honour to move that the 3i 11 be now read a 
second time. The reason for this Bill stems from a 
prosecution which took place towards the end of last year 
when a wi tness in a case fai led to appear before the 
court even though properly summoned and subpoenaed. He 
did finally appear after a Warrant for his arrest had 
been issued but this instance highlighted the provisions 
of Section 66 of the Criminal Procedure Ordinance which 
provides for the powers of the court with regard to 
recalci trant wi tnesses and enables the court to fine a 
person the maximum of £50. It is considered that this 
figure is ridiculously low and therefore the object of 
this Bill is to increase the maximum amount of the fine 
which may be imposed by the Supreme Court in such 
circumstances to level 3 on the standard scale which 
equates to the sum of £500. Mr Speaker, I commend the 
Bill to the House. 
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Mr Speaker invited discussion on the general principles 
and merits of the Bill. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

We are supporting thiS Bill because it is in line with 
the ki nd 0 f changes tha t ha ve been brough tin ove r the 
last few years, in many areas, where there were fines 
which had been there a very long time and forgotten. 
That was, I think, the occasion when we put in the system 
of different levels of the standard scale as opposed to a 
figure so that in future, by changing the level the 
figure would automatically be changed In. all the 
legislation instead of each and every Blll havlng to be 
altered. I note that the hon and Learned Attorney­
General has said there has been a case recently. I 
imagine this is an infrequent thing, it must be 
relatively rare for witnesses to not want to come forward 
and have to be forced. Is lt lndeed the case that the 
recent case is something that has not happened for a very 
long time? In any case, on the general princlples of the 
thing, quite apart from anything else, we thlnk that all 
our fines in all our legislation should be mOVing to be 
related to the level of the standard scale, and not to 
specific figures. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Speaker, in answer to the hon Member.' s question,. in my 
time as Attorney-General this is the flrst tlme thiS has 
happened. I do not think it happens very often but of 
course when something happens and someone catches on, It 
does seem to happen again and again. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The Bill was read a second time. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

Mr Speaker, I beg to give notice that the Committee Stage 
and Third Reading of the B111 be taken at a later stage 
in the meeting. 

THE GIBAALTAR 
ORDINANCE, 1997 

DEVELOPMENT 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

CORPORA T ION (AMENDMENT) 

I have the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance to 
amend the Gibraltar Development Corporation Ordinance be 
read a first time. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

SECOND READING 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

have the honour to move that the Bill be now read a 
second time. Mr Speaker, as hon t1embers are aware there 
are a number of quasi civil serV1ce type activities Wh1Ch 
are presently carried out by compan1es that are wholly 
owned by the Government of Glbraltar, namely the 
Gibral tar Information Bureau L1m1 ted and that it 1S the 
policy of the Government that th1s s1tuat10n should not 
continue. The Government wants, 1n so far as is possible 
and practicable to bring these funct ions back wi thin the 
public service 1n 1ts more tradlllonal and conventional 
sense. TheI:e are, however, problems 1n that there are 
membeI:s of the staf f of Gibral tar Information Bureau 
Limited employed prinCipally 1n such areas as the 
Employment and Training Board, tourism-related functions, 
citizens advice bureau functions, clamping functions, the 
GSS, all of these people are actually employees of the 
Gibraltar Information Bureau Llmlted, even though the 
Employment and TI:aining Board already actually is a 
division of the Gibraltar Development Corporation. All 
the employees are registered with the Gibraltar 
Information Bureau Limited. In the case of tourism, they 
are both employees of the Gibral tar Information Bureau 
and indeed the function is carried out through the 
Gibral tar Information Bureau. The Government wishes to 
bring the functions more within public accountability and 
control but is not willlng to incorporate and absorb all 
the people presently engaged in these activities as 
permanent and pensionable CiVll servants, nor on the 
other hand is it willing to dispose of that service 
simply to recruit new civil servants, lt would be 
irrational and illogical. so the dilemma that the 
Government faced was how to bong these activities to a 
greater extent within an accountable public serV1ce 
system whilst preserving substantially the same people 
doing the functions without making those people civil 
servants. The route that the Government have chosen is 
to transform the Gibraltar Development Corporation into a 
vehicle through which relevant activities can be carried 
out and make the Gibral tar Development Corporation the 
employer so that, I have already said that the ETB lS a 
division, the employees will become employees of the 
Gibraltar Development Corporation. The Gibraltar Tourism 
Board wlll become a division of the Gibraltar Development 
Corporation and the employees wlll become employees of 
the Gibraltar Development Corporation and so on. 
Therefore the Government identified a need to improve the 
public accountability of the Gibraltar Development 
Corporation given that it was going to become a v~hicle, 
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the public service or the public administration and the 
object of this Bill is to do two things. At present the 
accounts of the Corporation, under section 24 of the 
Ordinance, the accounts of the Corporation says, "It 
shall be audited by an auditor to be appointed annually 
by the Corporation wi th the approval of the Governor", in 
other words, an auditor from the private sector possibly. 
The amendment requires the accounts of the Corporation to 
be audited by the Principal Auditor, in other words, as 
if it were a Government Department. The second amendment 
is introduced through section 25. Section 25 at present 
requires the Corporation to furnish accounts and 
information, accounting and financial information and 
statistics etc, but there is no statutory requirement for 
the accounts of the Gibraltar Development Corporation to 
be J.Jld befor.e Lhe House of Assembly. So section 25 is 
amended by adding a new sub-section 3 requiring the 
Corporation's reports and accounts to be laid by the 
Government before the House of Assembly as soon as is 
reasonably practicable. The principles of this Bill is 
to increase the statutory and therefore mandatory 
requirements of accountability by making the accounts 
auditable, or mandatorily auditable by the Principal 
Audi tor and requiring the Government to lay those 
accounts before the House of Assembly as soon as 
reasonably practlcable. I therefore commend the Bill to 
the House. 

Mr Speaker invited discussion on the general principles 
and merits of the Bill. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

The Opposition will vote in favour of the Bill. Let me 
say that in fact, as far as we are concerned, what the 
Bill requires the Government to do it can already do 
without the law being changed but it would have the 
freedom to do it or not do it. There is nothing to stop 
the Principal Auditor being appointed because he is an 
auditor and the accounts I think have been tabled from 
the first year. Certainly, the Gibraltar Development 
Corporation, in our view, is a vehicle which has got the 
potential to give the Government flexibility to undertake 
different activities and lt was designed like that way 
back in 1988 but in fact very 1 imi ted use has been made 
of it in the eight years that it has been in existence. 
We believe that it does enable the Government perhaps to 
carry out state-related functions in ways which can be 
more tailor-made to what it wants to do than if it is 
using historical structures. That is the purpose of the 
vehicle being there and if the Government makes greater 
use of it and produces better results for Gibraltar, then 
that is something that we will welcome. 
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HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

Yes, Mr Spea ke r, I am awa re tha t the accounts of the 
Gibraltar Development Corporation have in fact been laid 
in the past. I think I am right from memory, although I 
stand to be corrected, that the last set of accounts laid 
was 1992/93 and what the Government 1S now seeking to do 
is not just to make it mandatory that the accounts should 
be laid but that they should be laid as soon as 
reasonably practicable wh1Ch is certainly not four years 
later. I accept what the hon Member says of course that 
the Government can voluntari ly do this without changing 
the Bill. The Government policy and view is that 
mechanisms for public transparency should not be 
voluntary acts of the Government of the day. They should 
be required of the Government of the day by operation of 
law and therefore that 1S the reasen why the Government 
enshrines in law what of course lt 1S free to do 
voluntarily if It wants to. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The Bill was read a second tlme. 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

I beg to glve notice that the Committee Stage and Third 
Reading of the Bill be taken at a later stage in the 
meeting. 

COMll,ITTEE STAGE 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I have the honour to move that the House should resolve 
itself into Committee to consider the following Bills, 
clause by clause: 

THE COMPANIES (AMENDMENT) BILL, 1997 

THE INSURANCE COMPANIES (AMENDMENT) BILL, 1997 

THE COMPANIES (AMENDMENT) BILL, 1997 

Clause was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 2 

HON P C MONTEGRIFfO: 

Under section 2 there is a typographical error in what 
will be section 326(1) under Part XIII of the revised 
Companies Ordinance, that is on page 19. On the second 
line there is a reference there to Part 1, that should 
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become a reference to Part XII which hon Members will see 
is the reference on the last line of that paragraph. The 
other references are correct. 

Clause 2, as amended, was agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

Clause 3, Schedules 11, 12, 13 and 14, were agreed to and 
stood part of the Bill. 

The Long Title was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

THE INSURANCE COMPANIES (AMENDMENT) BILL, 1997, 
Clauses 1 to 9 were agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 10 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

Mr Chairman, as I have given notice, in paragraph 10, in 
the section to be numbered 63A(2) (a) which appears on 
page 4 of the Bill, there 1S a need to add the word "or" 
after "Gibraltar" to make clear that each of those 
different sections are alternatives. So subsection 
63A(2) (a) should read, "whose head office is in 
Gibraltar; or". 

Clause 10, as amended, was agreed to and stood part of 
the Bill. 

Clause 11 was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 12 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

Mr Chairman, again, as I have given notice, there is a 
minor amendment to what will be section 75A(1) on the 
second line replace the word "secure" with the word 
"ensure". It does not really alter the meaning but it is 
felt by some that that meaning is best expressed by 
"ensure" than by "secure". 

Clause 12, as amended, was agreed to and stood part of 
the Bill. 

Clauses 13 and 14 were agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

The Long Title was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

TH I RD REM) I Ne; 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

have the honour to report that the Companies 
(Amendment) Bill, 1997, and the Insurance Companies 
(Amendment) Bill, 1997, have been considered in Committee 
and agreed to, both with amendments, and I now move that 
they be read a third time and passed. 

Question put. The Bills were agreed to and passed. 

ADJOURNMENT 

The Hon the Chief M1n1ster moved the adjournment of the 
House to Tuesday 25th February 1997 at 10.00 am. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The adjournment of the House was taken at 11.20 am on 
Friday 14th February 1997. 

50 



TUESDAY 25TH FEBRUARY 1997 

The House resumed at 10.00 am. 

PRESENT: 

Mr Speaker. ................................ (In the Chair) 
(The Hon Judge J E Alcantara 08E) 

GOVERNMENT: 

The Hon Lt-Col E M Britto OBE, EO - Minister for 
Government Services and Sport 

The Hon J Netto - MinIster for Employment & Training and 
Buildings and Works 

The Hon K Azopardi - Minister for the EnVIronment and 
Health 

OPPOSITION: 

The Hon J L Baldachlno 
The Hon J C Perez 

ABSENT: 

The Hon P R Caruana 
The Hon P C Montegrlffo 
The Hon Dr B A Linares 
The Hon J J Holliday 
The Hon H A Corby 
The Hon Miss K Dawson 
The Hon T J Bristow 
The Hon J J Bossano 
The Hon Miss M I Montegriffo 
The Hon A Isola 
The Hon J Gabay 
The Hon R Mor 

IN ATTENDANCE: 

D J Reyes, Esq, ED - Clerk of the House of Assembly 

ADJOURNMENT 

The Hon the Minister for Government Services and Sport 
moved the adjournment of the House to Monday 17th March 
1997 at 10.00 am. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The adjournment of the House was taken at 10.05 am on 
Tuesday 25th February 1997. 

MONDAY 17TH MARCH 1997 

The House resumed at 10.10 am. 

PRESENT: 

Mr Speaker ................................. (In the ChaIr) 
(The Hon Judge J E Alcantara OBE) 

GOVERNMENT: 

The Hon P R Caruana - ChIef Minister 
The Hon P C Montegriffo - Minister for Trade and Industry 
The Hon Dr 8 A Linares - MInister [or Education, the 

Disabled, Youth and Consumer Affairs 
The Hon Lt-Col E M Britto OBE, EO - Minister for 

Government Services and Sport 
The Hon J .] Holliday - MInlster for Tourism, Commercial 

AffaIrs and the Port 
The Hon H A Corby - Minister for Social Affairs 
The Hon J J Netto - Minister for Employment & Training 

and Building and works 
The Hon K Azopardi - MinIster for the Environment and 

Health 
The Hon MISS K Dawson - Attorney-General 
The Hon T J Bristow - FInancial and Development Secretary 

OPPOS IT ION: 

The Hon J J Bossano - Leader of the Opposit.ion 
The Hon J L Baldachino 
The Hon Miss M I Montegrlffo 
The Hon A Isola 
The Hon J Gabay 
The Hon R Mor 
The Hon J C Perez 

IN ATTENDANCE: 

D J Reyes Esq, ED - Clerk of the House of .A.ssembl y 

DOCUMENTS LAID 

The Hon the Chief Minister moved under Standing Order 
7 (3) to suspend Standi ng Orde r 7 ( 1) 1 n orde r to proceed 
with the laying of various documents on the table. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The Hon the Chief Minister laid on the table the 
following documents: 

(1) The audited accounts of Gibraltar Community Care Ltd 
for the years ended 30 June 1994 and 30 June 1995. 
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(2) The audited accounts of Gibraltar Community Trust 
for the years ended 30 June 1994 and 30 June 1995. 

Ordered to lie. 

The Hon the Financial and Development Secretary laid on 
the table the following documents: 

(1) Statements of Consolldated Fund Reallocations 
approved by the Financial and Development Secretary 
(Nos. 4 to 6 of 1996/97). 

(2) Statement of Improvement and Development Fund 
Reallocations approved by the Financial and 
Development Secretary (No. 1 of 1996/97). 

(3) Statement of Supplementary estlmates No. 1 of 
1996/97. 

Ordered to lie. 

BILLS 

FIRST AND SECOND READINGS 

SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS 

The Hon 
7 (3) to 
proceed 
Bills. 

the Chief Minister moved under Standing Order 
suspending Standing Order 7(1) in order to 

to the First and Second Readings of various 

Question put. Agreed to. 

THE SOCIAL SECURITY (CLOSED LONG-TERM BENEFITS AND 
SCHEME) (AMENDMENT) ORDINANCE 1997 

HON H A CORBY: 

I have the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance to 
amend the Social Security (Closed Long-Term Benefits and 
Scheme) Ordinance 1996 be read a first time. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

SECOND READING 

HON H A CORBY: 

I have the honour 
second time. Hr 
Scheme Ordinance 
definition of the 

to move that the Bill be now read a 
Speaker, the amendments to the Closed 
are by way of clarification. The 

1955 Ordinance is being amended for the 
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avoidance of any doubt that the references to the 1955 
Ordinance do include subsequent amendments to the 
Ordinance since it was enacted ln 1955. The definition 
of 'contribution' is also being amended to cover 
contributions credited under the 1955 Ordinance as 
distinct from paid or payable in the existing definition. 
The amendments to the transltlonal provisions in Sections 
6 and 7 clarify the methodology for the payment of 
benefits to different categorles of contributors who are 
covered by both the closed and open scheme. The power to 
al ter penSion rates is removed. The remaining amendments 
are to tidy up a series of minor omlSSlons in the main 
Ordinance which was brought to the House last year. 
Because amendments to the Regulations made under the 
principal Ordinance are to be amended retrospectively 
with effect from the 1st October 1996, prior to their 
making, the amendments are effected by prlmary 
legislatlon ln this Bill rather than by amending 
regulation. I commend the Blll to the House. 

Mr Speaker lnvited dlScusslon on the general principles 
and merits of the Bill. 

HON R MOR: 

Speaking on the general prlnclples of the Bill, as the 
hon Minister has said, the Bill intends to clarify the 
Ordinance where necessary and looklng through the Bill I 
have come across an amendment which refers to paragraph 
13 (l) of the original Ordinance of the closed scheme, the 
amendment is on page 60. In section 13 (1) special 
prOVisions as to men, paragraph (c) is replaced with the 
following, and it says, "(c) whom he has married after 
attaining that age, if the following conditions are 
satisfied, that is to say." We go on to the actual 
Ordinance and 13(1) paragraph (c) says, "Whom he has 
married after attaining that age if the following 
conditions are satisfied, that lS to say ..... " 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

The hon Member is quite rlght. We have not yet raised it 
because it is very much a Committee Stage point but this 
is an area in the Bill which we are gOing to correct at 
Committee Stage. There is not intended any substantive 
change to this section from the 1955 Ordinance, it is 
just that in the Closed Scheme Ordinance, as originally 
legislated and published, one line becomes linked to the 
one above it where it should have been separated. So 
this is an error, it is secretarial ln nature, the 
proposed amendment, and the required ame:ldment will be 
clarified at Committee Stage. The amendment has no 
effect on the content of the section, lt is simply on the 
secretarial layout of the section as it has been printed 
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in the Closed Scheme Ordinance, but as it does not raise 
a matter of principle, we thought we would leave it till 
the Committee Stage. 

HON R MOR: 

The amendmenL also introduces new seCLion 7A which refers 
to the Tr:ansitlonal Pr:ovisions and what seems to me is, 
that the intention is to apply what is normally applied 
in the aggr:egation rules where per:sons make contr:ibutions 
to differ:ent countries under: EU aggr:egation rules and in 
this case they are making provisions for persons who have 
contributed to both the old scheme and the new scheme. 
One of the things that comes to mind is that this may 
very well bring about differences in the pension payments 
that will be made to pensioners in future if you consider 
that although in the old scheme the powers of changing 
benefits have been withdrawn, it does reappear under the 
new scheme. Consequently, if benefits are increased 
under the new scheme and pensioners in future will be 
apportioned benefits, taking into account the 
contributions made under the old scheme and the new 
scheme this would mean in effect that, for example, the 
younger: pensioners who have made more contributions under 
the new scheme would be getting a higher pension. That 
is an anomaly that could affect the whole scheme in the 
future. I have nothing further to add at this stage. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, what we consider seems to be happening is, 
that in fact rather than simply a tidying up exercise, we 
have some changes to the Ordinance which reflect some of 
the reservations we expressed last September when the 
Closed Scheme Bill was brought before the House. To take 
but one example, I raised at the time how it was that 
under section 38 we were making provision for the 
Minister to be able to increase benefits, given the fact 
that the whole purpose of the UK insistence on the closed 
scheme was that it should be incapable of the benefits 
being increased because of the liability to them. In 
fact the position was defended by the Government on the 
basis that putting the provision there did not mean that 
the benefits were going to be increased but that the 
closed scheme would continue to have frozen benefits so 
that at some hypothetical future date the Government 
might be able to persuade the British Government to 
provide additional funds for increasing the benefits for 
Spanish pensioners. In which case, if and when that 
happened, since the increasing of the benefits would then 
have to be subject to a resolution of this House, it 
would give us an opportunity to debate it and we left it 
at that. I must say the explanation was not a 100 per 
cent convincing because it seems to me that if you put a 
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provision that the possibility of increasing the benefits 
exist, then you are inviting people to suggest that the 
benefits should be increased. I was surprised that the 
UK Government, who seem to be so concerned about the 
liability they created for themselves and which they 
wanted to pass on to us, should be happier to go along 
with that. Therefore, Simply to say we are now repealing 
someth1ng that was defended as being worth including as 
recently as last September, presumably what we are gOlng 
to get is a more intelligent explanation than simply to 
say we are repealing it. We know we are repealing it, we 
read it. 

There are a number of other areas where, for example, in 
the quest10n of the pre-occupational pension payments we 
questioned whether the way the Bill was drafted in 
Septe~ber made sense since it appeared to be generating a 
liability for the two kinds of payments. I note that now 
we are deleting the reference to the pre-occupational 
pensions payment even though at the time we were told 
that the description of the payments that had to be made 
should be at the same description and at the same r:ate as 
the Ordinance, which I thought was a ver:y clear 
exposit1on of what it had to be. We were then told that 
this was one of the essential clauses on the Bill which 
had been carefully studied by Mrs Astbury and every 
expert in the land. Of course, if it is that some of our 
comments since then have led to a second look being taken 
and as a consequence of that things in the definitions 
tightened up so that it is not possible to put different 
interpretations, then we welcome that that should be 
happening because that 1S, as far as we are concerned, 
the contribution that we have to make to legislation when 
it is brought to the House to look at it and raise the 
doubts that it generates in our minds so that they can be 
looked at if they have not been looked at by other people 
before. 

The question of contributions being paid or credited, 
which was another issue WhiCh we raised in September and 
presumably, although we raised it in different clauses by 
extending the definition in the part of the Ordinance 
that deals with definitions so that contribution includes 
a credit as well as a contribution that was either paid 
or payable, I imagine that the effect of that will be 
that even if in subsequent clauses there is a reference 
to the contribution being paid because of the definition 
in the first introductory paragraph of the Ordinance, 
that will not take care of the proposal we made last 
September where it seemed to us that the fact that in 
some clauses there was only a reference to it being paid 
could affect the way the contributions there could be 
circulated. 



We are not absolutely sure that what is being done in 
altering the pre-occupational pensions payments as at the 
1st October 1996 in terms of how it integrates into the 
closed term benefit fund does the job in an entirely 
foolproof manner but presumably, given the fact that the 
thing has now been in operation since October the changes 
that are being brought in to put right what appeared to 
be subject to more than one interpretation in the 
original verSlon wlll be curing lhat. In the area of the 
new element, which is the transi tlonal provisions, there 
is a reference to the closed and to the new open scheme 
just like there lS a reference ln the open scheme to the 
closed scheme. That would suggest that really if we look 
at this and on the Bill that is due to come up before the 
House, there is now a level of continuity between the two 
that makes 1 t almost tantamount to restoring what was 
suspended on the 1st January 1994. We have gone through 
this whole saga because the UK lnitially insisted on 
payments stopping in January 1994 and now have agreed to 
the restoration of payments from January 1994 but we 
shall have more to say on that when we come to the open 
scheme. The fact that the open scheme is mentioned here 
and that the closed scheme lS mentioned there is almost 
as if there was only one scheme even if it is divided 
into two parts which lS certainly not what was the UK 
view, which lS, that there should be a clear break 
between the two. It seems to be doing the job in a 
different way from the way they were saying in 1996 was 
needed. Given the fact that that is the case it would 
certainly have been a far less complex thing to have put 
it all back in as at the 1st January 1994 because in fact 
the bulk of the provisions are simply what was there 
already. We are not providing new benefits or additional 
benefits or anything else, what we are doing is providing 
what was stopped in 1994. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, the transitional provisions as the hon the 
Opposition spokesman for Social Affairs has pointed out 
are there only and I think he himself drew the parallel 
with the aggregation, international aggregation 
provisions, they are there only for the purposes of 
calculating the average, the yearly average, of weekly 
contributions. In other words, when you are calculating 
somebody's entitlement to penSion under the closed scheme 
you have got to work out a weekly average contribution as 
has always been necessary. That person 15 entitled to 
have taken into account also contributions that he has 
made post-31st December 1993 under the new scheme and 
vice versa. Beneficiaries under the new scheme, when 
they are having their weekly average contributions 
calculated, hon Members know that you are not entitled to 
any level of pension unless that weekly average is a 
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minimum of 13 and therefore people who have made 
contributions under the new scheme are also entitled to 
have any pre-31st December 1993, in other words 
contributions made under the old scheme taken into 
consideration for the purposes of working out their 
average in the other scheme. In other words, for the 
purposes of working out weekly averages under both 
schemes, what is taken into account is the contributions 
tha t you have made to bot h schemes toge the r bu t then 0 f 
course under each scheme you are only pald the rate of 
benefit pro rata that you are entitled to. In other 
words, the transltional provisions In 7A really boil down 
to the statement that for the purposes of working out 
your contrlbution under the closed scheme and hon Members 
will have noticed that there IS an equivalent provIsion 
in the proposed open scheme that we Will be debating in a 
moment, so limiting myself Just to this Bill. what this 
says is, that when calculatlng your weekly average 
contribUtions under the closed scheme we wlll take into 
arlthmetical account contrlbutlons made under the new 
scheme for the purposes of working out the weekly 
average. I t does not as the hon Member himsel f has 
correctly identified result in any body obtaining as a 
matter of the operation of this section any higher or 
lower penSion, except I think the point the hon Member 
was making was that under the new scheme penslons can be 
increased and it is certainly true that if any future 
Government of Gibraltar or any future Minister with 
responsibility for social affairS decided to lnvoke its 
power to increase the rates of pension, then it would 
certainly be the case that people that were getting 
penslons under both schemes would end up getting it at a 
lower rate under the closed scheme and at a higher rate 
under the new scheme and indeed that people that were 
only getting their pensions under the open scheme would 
get a higher pension than people that were only getting 
it under the closed scheme. All those things are true 
but of course they are thlngs that will have to be taken 
into account and addressed somehow 1 f and when a future 
Government may make the decislon. The policy of the 
Gove rnmen t and the rea son why it is ln t his scheme and 
indeed the reason why we put lt in the closed scheme was 
that in the Government's view there ought not to be a 
soclal security scheme ln Gibraltar in which the 
Government does not have the statutory power to alter 
rates. Another thing is whether we do or we do not and 
certainly as I shall be commenting in a moment in respect 
of the closed scheme the Government has an understanding, 
an agreement, on the part of the United Kingdom 
Government, an expectation that the rates will not be 
increased under the closed scheme. One thing is to have 
the power to do it and the other thing is to do it or not 
and I certainly do not accept the principle, although we 
have acceded to it in respect of the closed scheme at the 
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United Kingdom's request, I do not accept the principle 
that Gibraltar Governments cannot be trusted to honour 
their agreement. The Gibraltar Government have agreed 
that there will not be an increase in pension rates under 
the closed scheme, it 1S not necessary for that agreement 
to be honou red and the Gove rnmen t shou ld not have the 
power to do so. If we were minded to use that power to 
increase rates under the closed scheme, in breach of an 
agreement, we might just as easily bring amending 
legislation at some future date to give us that power. 
So the question of whether we have got power and whether 
we use it in breach of an agreement with the United 
Kingdom are two very different things. So certainly what 
the hon Member has said is true, the power to increase 
pens ion ra tes under the open scheme ex i stand if it is 
used it would certainly result in anomalies as between 
people getting two different rates of pensions under each 
scheme and people who are only getting pensions under one 
of the schemes will be getting them at different rates 
and that will have to be taken into account. The hon 
Member said that this was not just simply a tidying up 
exercise. I think that is right and I think it was 
recognised in the opening address of my colleague the 
Minister for Social Affairs. The hon Leader of the 
Opposition is also right when he says that he hopes and 
expects that the Opposition's comments on legislation are 
taken seriously and constructively as I hope my or our 
comments used to be during the last four years when we 
commented on their legislation. This is the whole 
purpose of bringing legislation to the House, especially 
legislation where there is no political controversy to 
the party then we might in such case argue about the 
wisdom of the policy underlying the legislation but 
certainly even then in relation to the technical aspects 
and certainly in relation to technical legislation the 
comments made by the Opposition in this Bill and indeed 
in any other Bill that we might subsequently debate in 
this House are taken seriously. Certainly the Leader of 
the Opposition's comments were analysed and those that 
were found to have merit, either outright merit or to 
raise ambiguity which might just as easily be dealt with 
than left in the air, were addressed. The amendment in 
clause 3 (14) of the Bill amending Section 38 to remove 
the rates of benefit, is an amendment that we bring to 
the House at the request of the United Kingdom Government 
who felt more comfortable, let us put it that way, this 
power not existing. It is in my opinion somewhat 
academic but still the point is not that important from 
our point of view but it was worth arguing about. I do 
not think that there was anything in the agreement that 
the previous administration entered into with the British 
Government to the effect that the legislation would not 
include the power although certainly there was an 
agreement that the pension rates would be frozen and not 

increased. This amendment is not inconsistent with that 
agreement and therefore if the United Kingdom Government 
feels strongly, that they are more comfortable without 
this power, well so be it. The amendment to the rates of 
benefit, where 1t previously used to speak of people now 
being entitled to benefits under this Ordinance of the 
same description and rate as in the transitional 
regulations, the hon Member raised the question whether 
that entitled everybody to a full pension under the new 
Bill regardless of the allocation between the two given 
that they were presently receiving the full amount under 
the transitional rules. That has been considered by the 
experts. They do not entirely agree that the matter 
means what the Leader of the Opposition suggested but 
certa1nly they accepted that it was open to that 
interpretation. As it was open to that interpretation, 
the Government took the VleW that It should simply be 
clarifled to put it beyond ambiguous doubt and that it 
ought to be done in the interest of good legislation. 
That is certainly one of the precautionary amendments 
that follows fr:om the comments of the Leader of the 
Opposition when this matter: was debated some time ago. 
The third one that the Leader of the Opposition 
mentioned, the amendment to the definition of 
contribution to include paid or: credited, falls into both 
categories. In other words, there are many references 
throughout the Bill where it says, "paid or payable" and 
the hon Member asked, "Well, should it not in all cases 
say 'or credited'?" The answer to that question is no, 
except in one case. In other words, in all the instances 
in the Ordinance where it says, "paid or payable", it 
means paid or payable except in one where indeed it 
should have said "or credi ted". This i~ the amendment 
introduced to section 3 (I) of the Ordinance and I think 
that is introduced by section 3 (3) of the Bill on page 
57, which amends section 3(1). In section 3(1) of the 
original Ordinance as it was legislated reads, "There 
shall be established a fund called a 'Closed Long-Term 
Benefits Fund' for the purposes of paying benefits in 
accordance with the following provisions of this 
Ordinance to persons who were insured under the 1955 
Ordinance and whose entitlement to benefits under this 
Ordinance derives from contributions paid under the 1955 
Ordinance". Clearly, there it should have said "paid or 
credited" otherwise no payments would be allowed under 
the entire Bill, "to people who in respect of credited 
contributions", because it would not have been a charge 
on the Fund. Certainly, in section 3(1) of the Ordinance 
there has to be a definition, a reference to credit, and 
that is introduced specifically by that amendment in 
section 3(3) to section 3(1) of the Bill. But having 
reviewed each reference to 'paid or payable' in the 
Ordinance the technicians have come to the conclusion 
that there should not be a reference to payable. The 
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alteration to the definition is of course on a "case may 
be" basis. The hon Members wi 11 I am sure have noticed 
that the definition of contribution is amended to read, 
"Contribution means a contribution paid or payable or 
credited as the case may be". It is certainly not there 
for the case that every time that there is a reference to 
contribution in the Bill, it means that it means, "paid, 
payable or credited" because it is all qualified by the 
words "as the case may be", and therefore it is still a 
matter for what reference there is in which section of 
the Ordinance. But certainly the hon Member is right in 
saying that all of these points were revisited following 
the remarks of the Opposition at the previous debate when 
this matter first came to this House and that is the 
extent to which it has been considered necessary and/or 
desirable to introduce amendments to accommodate those 
points. 

It is inevitable that there has to be a connectivity 
rather than continuity between the two schemes, if only 
for the reasons that I have just mentioned about 
calculation of weekly averages. There is continuity only 
in the sense that the closed scheme is restored. In 
other words, what was done during the last House was, 
that during the last administration the SIF 1955 
Ordinance was repealed and the scheme established under 
it therefore wound-down with effect from 31st December 
1993. The closed scheme in effect restores the position 
to what it was before that. There is then continuity, 
which I think is the word the Leader of the Opposition 
used, to this extent only, and that is, that the new 
scheme that we are about to debate later on the agenda, 
on the Order Paper, is retrospective to the 1st January 
1994 and therefore there is continuity in time. There is 
also continuity, and this is something that we said in 
the previous debate on the closed scheme was a matter of 
Government policy, in that the Government had decided at 
this stage not to review the pensions scheme in 
Gibraltar, which it could have done I suppose under the 
open scheme benefit, so there is continuity in the sense 
that the old scheme which was put back in respect of, up 
to the period 31st December 1993, also forms the basis of 
the open scheme which is from the 1st January 1994 
onwards into the foreseeable future. The UK Government 
certainly have insisted on what they call "the clean 
break" • They wanted clear wa ter between the suspended 
arrangements and the new arrangements. Of course, that 
clear water does not come in the form of substantive 
changes to the scheme. Their concern, and of course they 
have approved this legislation, their concern is that it 
should be seen to be legalistically a distinct measure. 
In other words, that this is not a question of 
recommending the Ordinance which could not be 
recommenced, we debated this at length in the last House, 
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which had been repealed. Their definition of "clean 
break" apparently, and I take the point made by the 
Leader of the Opposi oon that it seems somewhat 
disingenuous, but their definition of "clean break" is 
that it should be seen to be a premeditated act of re­
introduction rather than blurring the fact that the 
original one was suspended. It is a matter for them, 
they are satisfied with this legislation. It is a clean 
break in the sense that it comes in the form of new 
legislation but of course as hon Members have pointed 
out, the substantive provisions are very similar and hon 
Members will notice when they read the Long Title of the 
open scheme, they will see that it talks of establishing 
a replacement scheme rather than re-establ ishing the old 
scheme or continuing the scheme or something like that 
and this is the language WhiCh is intended to acknowledge 
the (ilCt t.hat this is r1 new sl"rt, albeit a new start 
With old schemes. It lS franUy rather semantiC from 
where I am sitting but they seem to attach some important 
to it so, so be it. I think that is all that I need to 
say. 

The final point that I would like to make is just to give 
a word of explanation as to why hon Members had received 
a letter giving notice of amendments to this Bill which 
suggested that the references in the B111 as published, 
to amendment..s to the regulations made under the 
Ordinance, that that was in error and that it should not 
have been done in the Bill but done separately. But in 
fact that was not an error. The explanation which has 
a 1 ready been given by my hon Coll eague is tha t there is 
doubt, this is sort of a legalistic matter, there is 
doubt about whether in fact you can, in the absence of 
specific provision in the enabling legislation, whether 
you can amend regulations retrospectively. In other 
words if an enabling Ordinance that gives power to make 
regulations says, for example, "The Minister will have 
power to make regulations for thiS, that or the other" 
and he makes those Regulations and after a period of time 
he wishes to amend those Regulations, well clearly, he 
can introduce amendments effective from the date when he 
introduces them. But there is legalistiC doubt as to 
whether in the absence of a specific power in the 
enabling legislation to make regulations retrospectively 
there is doubt whether such retrospective amendment to 
regulations would be intra or ul tra vires. That is why 
the amendments to the regulations are introduced in the 
Bill because they are retrospective not because of the 
content. The content of the regulation could have been 
made by new regulation if it had been sufficient for them 
to start from the date of their publication in the 
Gazette but because they are backdated to the date that 
they will commence, 1st October 1996, it was thought 
necessary, and therefore, what was issued in error was 
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the letter suggesting that it needed an amendment rather 
than the original inclusion in the Bill. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

HON H A CORBY: 

I beg to give notice that the Committee Stage and Third 
Reading of the Bill be taken today. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

THE SOCIAL SECURITY (OPEN LONG-TERM BENEFITS SCHEME) 
ORDINANCE 1997 

HON H A CORBY: 

I have the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance to 
establish a replacement scheme to the Social Security 
(Insurance) Ordinance 1955 for the purpose of providing 
pecuniary benefits by way of Old Age Pensions, Widows' 
Benefit, Guardian's Allowance and Widower's PenSlon In 
respect of contributlons paid by or credited to insured 
persons after the 31st day of December 1993 and for 
connected purposes be read a first time. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

HON H A CORBY: 

I have the honour to move that the Bill be now read a 
second time. Mr Speaker, as I explained in this House on 
the 4th September 1996, when presenting the Closed Scheme 
Ordinance, an agreement had been reached between Her 
Majesty's Government and the previous Government of 
Gibral tar in February 1996 which addressed the question 
of existing and future pension arrangements to be put in 
place in Gibraltar. The Bill now before the House 
concludes that agreement. It gives legislative effect to 
the creation of a new pension scheme for current and 
future contributors backdated to the 1st January 1994. 
The Bill essentially replicates the relevant provisions 
under the 1955 Ordinance and is presented in six parts. 
Part 1 makes general provision for the normal title and 
interpretation clauses. Part 2 describes the insured 
persons, the sourcing of funds and makes provision for 
the payment and collection of contributions. The main 
innovative feature is section 3 and )(4) which provides 
for equalisation of pensionable age as between men and 
women by not later than the 31st December 2020. I should 
explain that progressive steps towards equalisation of 
pensionable age is a EU requirement. The target year of 
2020 has been identified in line with the year targeted 
by the United Kingdom. In the case of Gibraltar the 
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present aim is to equalise at the age of 60 for both men 
and women. In the United Kingdom the reverse applies in 
that equalisation IS gradually being introduced not at 
age 60 but at 65. The Gibraltar Government considers 
that the right to entitlement of an old age pension 
should be progressive, not regressive; aim of policy for 
social improvements. However, the costs involved are not 
inconsiderable. Equalisation at the age of 60 with 
immediate effect would cost the Pension Fund an 
additional [) million per annum. It is therefore 
necessary, indeed flnanClally prudent, to make provision 
for a phased transition. Part 3 establishes the Open 
Long-Term Benefits Fund. I would only highlight the 
transitional prOVisions In respect of the interim 
arrangements under the (Pre-Occupational Pensions) Levy 
Regulations 1993. For purely accounting purposes monies 
standing for the credl t of the pre-occupational pension 
payments fund on the 31st March 1997 Will be credited to 
the new fund. This does not alter the nature of the 
retrospective provisions of the Bill now before the 
House. Part 4 describes the benefits payable and 
conditions applicable to contributors. They baSically 
reproduce the provisions under the 1955 Ordinance, 
including of course the necessary tranSitional provlSlons 
in moving to a new scheme. The main difference lies In 
section 12 where provision IS made for the calculation of 
benefi ts on the basis of a pro rata formula. Part 5 
deals with administrative procedures and legal 
proceedings in keeping with past practices. Tougher 
provision is made for penalties of offences committed 
under the new Ordinance. Part 6 miscellaneous, again 
provides for those additional features of the new pension 
scheme common to area registration. The provision of a 
schedule to the Bill are also largely replicating earlier 
legislation. I commend the Bill to the House. 

Mr Speaker invited discussion on the general principles 
and merits of the Bill. 

HON R MOR: 

I have taken note of what the hon Minister has said with 
reference to the equalisation of ages which is something 
new which has been introduced. Otherwise the scheme as 
such, as was mentioned before, is very much practically a 
further re-enactment of the 1955 Ordinance. The last 
time we deba ted thi s issue, when the closed scheme was 
proposed, there were certain reservations expressed by 
the Opposition especially as regards any possible 
infringement on European Union law on the basis of 
discrimination. During that debate the Chief Minister 
did say that equalisation must be immediate if a new 
scheme was brought into effect, I am not sure whether 
that is the position, at least my understanding at the 
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time was that. Also differences between the treatment of 
sexes in other sections of the Bill, which again allows 
for discrimination of sexes, which has been against 
European Union law, and as I say, it was my understanding 
that whilst time could be given to correct this on long 
standing schemes, that if new schemes were to be 
introduced, the equalisation should be immediate. 
Obviously, I will wait for any explanations on this. 
Otherwise I think most of the clauses contained in the 
Bill have already been debated during the previous debate 
given that it is practically the same re-enactment again. 
I do not think I need to go into all the other clauses as 
well. We will be reserving our position until we clarify 
some of the things. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

If we just look at the question of the equalisatlon of 
retirement, where the Minister has said that the 
objective would be to equalise at the age of 60 and not 
at the age of 65 as has been done in the United Kingdom, 
in fact there is no prOVision for equalisation in the 
Closed Long-Term Scheme, and there is a provision for 
equalisation here. That in itself immediately, I think, 
creates a contradiction with the calculation of benefits 
pro rata to the contributions made before 1994 and post-
1994, if in one case you are calculating it to the age of 
65 and in the other case you are calculating it to the 
age of 60. Quite independent of that, in September, we 
were told that ln fact the requirement under Community 
law was that there was time given for existing schemes to 
phase in the equalisation but that you could not commence 
a new scheme which did not have from the beginning the 
equalisation. Certainly, that was the view of the 
experts before in the United Kingdom and I assume that 
the experts have once again changed their minds in this 
as they do with monotonous regularity. Given the fact 
that there was a certain logic to the view of the 
experts, that is to say, that in any provision for 
changes that the Community brings in there is normally a 
grandfathering provision which allows what is already in 
place to be altered over time, but the grandfathering 
provision does not apply to new entitles starting on the 
date after the Directive has introduced those 
requirements. In fact, the ability to phase in 
equalisation in this Ordinance lends weight to the 
argument that the Ordinance is not in fact the creation 
of a new scheme to replace the old scheme that has been 
repealed. What we have is a scheme which counts the 
contributions that have been made since 1955 and pays the 
benefits that would have been paid since 1955 with the 
last amendments made which were in 1988 when the United 
Kingdom made it a condition that benefits had to be 
frozen otherwise the cost to them would go above the £210 

million. Since virtually everything else, other than 
that, is providing in the new scheme what was in the old 
scheme and what is in the closed scheme, I would have 
thought that anybody looking at the three pieces of 
legislation, the 1955 Ordinance, the 1996 Closed 
Ordinance and the 1997 Open Ordlnance, will be hard put 
to tell which is WhlCh, they all look the same. If of 
course the Government have been told that the clean 
break, which was considered to be 50 essent ial to protect 
them from challenge and contingent liabilities is 
achieved by doing it thlS way, then I thlnk what we want 
to put clear is that we are supporting it on the 
understanding, that lf they are wrong, and anybody can 
challenge this, or they are right, if they believe that 
they are entitled to claim something, then of course if 
such a challenge is materialised and proves successful, 
lt wlll be the UK that w111 meet the Bill given that it 
is their advice as has been the case on other occasions 
ln the past ln relation to soclal securlty that is being 
taken. Therefore we will support thlS Blll because, 
frankly, what this Bill does, as far as we are concerned 
is it puts back everything as it was in 1993 before th~ 
UK decided that it had to be stopped ln 1993. It 
certainly means that the Government, in our view, should 
be looking at ways of protecting our own people in the 
knowledge that anything we do with this is liable to 
bring with it consequences which the UK may well then 
argue are our responsibility because we are changing 
this. 

If we look indeed at the B111. since we are talking on 
the general principles, lt is dlfflcult to understand how 
one can argue that there lS a need to include, for 
example in part 4, under the benefits, a provislon that 
allows somebody to get a pro rata payment of the frozen 
benef1ts in part 2 of the second schedule. So that means 
that what we are saying in this Ordinance 1S that an old 
age pensioner after 1994, who retires not having lived in 
Glbraltar since 1970, would be entitled to a pro rata 
payment under this Ordinance on a full pension of 60 
pence a week. He can only be entitled to a proportion of 
the 60 pence a week under this scheme because of the 
stamps that he has paid Slnce 1994. But how can he have 
paid stamps since 1994 1 f he has not 11·Jed here since 
1970? The only reason why that is there is because it 
was there in 1955. We are making a provision in the new 
law simply by copying it from the old law but lt is a 
provision that is incapable of implementation because, if 
the person has to aggregate his contributlons since 1994 
in order to get a pro rata payment of the benefit that he 
would have had only if he left Gibraltar in 1970, how did 
he make up the contributions since 1994 which are being 
counted under the rules provided in the Ordinance? I 
think one of the dangers therefore in simply putting the 



thing in wholesale 1S of course that the circumstantial 
evidence that this is the 1955 Ordinance in all but name, 
is very conclusive I would have thought. Frankly, I 
think if we had restored the position of the 1955 
Ordinance, which I think could have been done but then 
Government Members know that I do not agree with their 
analysis that it was impossible to do, I think it would 
have been possible to do that with less complication and 
protect the position of the UK equally. I was not able 
to persuade the British Government that there was no need 
to go down this route in order to protect their position 
but it seems to me that in any case the manner in which 
we have gone down this route is as if we had restored the 
1955 Ordinance and have given that particular example 
because it 1S one that 1S self-evident, I would have 
thought. I am sure that if we actually went through 
every single clause and d1d a similar exerClse there are 
bound to be similar provisions in respect of other things 
and essentially what we are saying is, the contribution 
record starts when the Ordinance started in 1955. Let me 
say, that I do not agree that the only way that it can be 
done is the equivalent of aggregation and apportionment, 
Wh1Ch the Chief Min1ster said was the definition that I 
had used before, 1n the sense that I believe it is 
possible to draft rules which say, "The benefit shall be 
so and so under the closed scheme based on contributions 
paid up to December 1993 and a different formula for 
eligibility to benefits based on contributions paid since 
the 1st January 1994." It is possible to do that and to 
produce two separate sets of calculations which would not 
prejudice the position of anybody from what it would have 
been had the 1955 scheme not come to an end in December 
1993. An alternative way is, the way that this Ordinance 
does it, which is essentially to say hypothetically, "If 
ne~~her of these two Bills were in existence the person 
retlr1ng 1n 1998, having been insured since 1955 and 
having paid so much into the Social Insurance Fund will 
get a pension based on having an average of 50 
contributions a year since 1955, and pro rata payments if 
those contributions are less." What we are doing is then 
saying, "But that hypothetical payment, that hypothetical 
non-existent situation, is now going to be reflected in a 
real life situation by apportioning what has happened 
Slnce 1994 through the creation of the levy and the pre­
occupat1onal payments, which were temporary arrangements 
Wh1ch 101111 count as if they had been in this Ordinance 
since 1994 and share out the cost of that pension partly 
to the closed scheme and partly to the new scheme." 
That, as we understand it is what this Bill does and that 
is why there is a mirror provision in the closed scheme 
and in the open scheme. Where in the closed scheme you 
hypothet1cally assume there is no open scheme and then do 
a pro rata payment and in the open scheme you 
hypothetically assume there is no closed scheme and do a 

pro rata payment. That, plus the other features of the 
Bill, including the fact that we are under no obligation 
to equalise until the year 2020 as if the scheme was not 
new, plus references to provlsions in the 1955 Ordinance 
which are incapable of implementation if the scheme is 
new, in my view, creates a framework and we are 
supporting this because clearly, what we are doing is 
restoring what had to be ended which we did not 
particularly want to end but which we had to in order to 
deal with the UK which made them pay the Bill for the 
Spaniards. Really the comments I am making are not in 
terms of criticising anything but simply pointing out 
that these are inherent dangers that we see in this and 
that again since all this has been cleared by London, our 
view is, that if London has cleared all this and they are 
happy that th1S is not going to be a time bomb ticking 
away, then that lS fine, as long as lt 1S their tlme 
bomb, not ours. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

recognise that lt lS Just all hypothetical banter 
because the Leader of the Opposltion has himself 
recognised there is more than one way of skinning a cat 
and this particular cat has been sklnned in this way in 
terms of the apportionment and pro rata transitional 
provisions. But that said, I do not agree with the hon 
Member where he sa ys tha tit wou ld ha ve b,~en possibl e to 
do 1 t yet another way which would have been completely 
disconnected mathematical formulae creating benefits in 
the new scheme based on contributions paid after the 31st 
December 1993 and bene fit s from the closed scheme based 
on contributions made prior to the 31st December 1993. 
The reason why it is not possible to do it that way is 
the point that I made in answer to a point made by his 
Colleague the spokesman for Social Affairs that you have 
to link the entitlements under the two schemes for the 
purposes of calculating the weekly average. In other 
words, in calculating the benefit under the open scheme, 
for example, you have got to reckon with the 
contributions paid under the closed scheme and vice versa 
and therefore the moment that you have to lump the 
contributions of both schemes together for the purposes 
of computing a weekly average which throws up an 
entitlement, the moment you lump them together you have 
then got to subtract, there is no way of arriving at what 
the pension rate that you are entitled to under either of 
the two schemes except by a process of subtraction 
because you have added them together for the purposes of 
calculating what the hon Member correctly calls the 
theoretical rate but in any case this is the view of the 
actuaries and this is the way that they said it could be 
done but it seems clear to me that the suggestion that it 
was possible, which I think is what the Leader of the 
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Opposition said, that you have got to have two completely 
free standing bits of legislation in which you could 
calculate your entitlement under the closed scheme by 
reference only to contributions paid before the 31st 
December 1993 and that then you can have a completely 
separate Ordinance in which you could calculate your 
entitlement to benefits under the open scheme by 
reference only to contributions paid after the 1st 
January 1994 the suggestion that that is possible, seems 
to me to be wrong given that we have got to link it for 
the purposes of the weekly average unless the hon Member 
can devise a model which breaks away from the concept of 
weekly average contributions, with yearly average weekly 
contributions. I do not know whether he wants to have a 
word on that. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

It is not that lt is academiC and lt lS clear that it was 
not possible to do it once we legislate requiring the 
opposite. What I am saying is that when we were 
discussing the matter with London we were discussing it 
on the premise that that is what was going to be done, 
that there would be two separate schemes and that in fact 
the greater the difference between the new one and the 
old one the better the protective mechanism. In fact, we 
have finished up with something where the differences are 
difficult to find. What I am saying is, in our view this 
is one way to do it but it is not the only way to do it 
and in our view it is possible to have a way of paying a 
pension from the 1994 fund and a pens10n from the 1993 
fund. In any scheme that you start from zero one of the 
things that you have to do is to work out people's 
entitlement to benefits on the basis that their 
entitlement to benefits cannot be generated by 
contributions made prior to the start date because it is 
not possible to make contributions prior to the start 
date. This is what had to be done in 1955 when there was 
no scheme in existence and therefore you then have a 
formula which takes into account, in arriving at the 
averages what was possible to pay so that one cannot ask 
people to have a greater number of contributions into a 
fund than were possible by the passage of time since the 
fund started. That is what it does With new funds. Of 
course, with existing funds that is not done because the 
averaging out itself changes the amount of contributions 
one requires, the longer the fund has been in existence. 
In fact the 1955 fund would not have ma tured un t i 1 the 
year 2000 because there is a working life of 45 years 
between the age of 20 and the age of 65 and the fund came 
to an end before it reached maturity. This is not a 
scheme which is a new scheme which therefore has those 
characteristics that are inherent in new schemes. Our 
position therefore is that we do not agree that it is 
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impossible because in fact when we are working on the 
premise that that was the way it should be done and that 
was the way it would be done but it has been done in a 
way which· has satisfied the UK and therefore, that is 
fine except that it goes contrary to every argument they 
used in 1996. I think the Member has not addressed why 
he feels that we are talking about giving people a 
proportion of 60 pence a week because they have not lived 
here since 1970 and yet we are counting the contributions 
they have made since 1994. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

The hon Member says that they were working on a basis of 
doing it differently. I have to say that no one 1n the 
Government administration has been able to produce any 
worklng papers on any drafting. The reality of the 
matter is that at the tlme of the election in May 1996 no 
work had been done in relation [0 detailed drafting of 
the pensions legislation, all thlS lS starting from a 
complete new sheet. No thlnklng had been done. I know 
that the hon Member had had one working meeting with Mr 
Cur ran but no one had put pen to paper to draft or to 
devise schemes and the fact of [he matter is that when 
our local pension people in the form of a group that the 
Government put together to adVise the Government on this 
issue considered the question of the apportionment of 
entitlement, they quickly reached the conclusion that 
such formula as the one contained in this Bill would be 
requ1red and the United Kingdom agreed. I do not know 
what fears or concerns the United Kingdom had before May. 
All I can say is that this formula is a formula which is 
in fact one that they have put up changing the wording of 
the formula that we had put up. The hon Member may be 
right in saying that it mlght have been possible to treat 
the open scheme as a brand new scheme and then use the 
sort of.entitlement entrance provlsion that one would in 
an open scheme but why should one want to do that when 
there is a historical reality that one can actually use 
as actual empirical data rather than speculate with 
formulas that mayor may not address every case properly. 
I think there is no need to dwell on that. I thlnk the 
only point that the Leader of the Opposition was maklng 
was that the Government had chosen to do it one way and 
that there would have been other ways if we had wanted to 
do it. But I do not thlnk it has been suggested that 
this way does not work. The Leader of the Opposi tion 
persists with his vie'" that the 1955 Ordlnance could be 
somehow resuscitated. I do not want to engage in a 
legalistic debate because I recognise the fact that I am 
a lawyer and he is not, but he must really acknowledge 
the facts as they are and not perhaps as he thinks that 
they are but then when the lawyers put his instructions 
into effect they did something different and did not 
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explain it to him and he is at cross purposes with what 
happened. What actually happened in 1993, he may not 
remember thlS, but what actually happened was that all 
the provisions that a Bill came to the House ..... or was 
it done by Regulation? In ei ther case, by Regulation, 
regulations were published which in effect in layman's 
language sa1d, "All the sections in the Social Insurance 
Ordinance ..... ", the 1955 Ordinance, "which deal with old 
age pensions, widows' pensions ..... ", in other words all 
the things that we are now concerned with in this new 
legislation, all those sections are repealed and it 
clearly says, "are repealed". As a matter of trite 
parliamentary and legalistic fact, once an Ordinance has 
been repealed, all the relevant sections in an Ordinance 
have been repealed, one cannot resuscitate them except by 
re-legislating because repealing means that they are off 
the statute books and the only way one can put something 
back on the statute books which is off the statute book 
is in effect to start again by new legislation. We could 
have introduced the new provisions by regulations instead 
of by legislation but it would still have required a new 
legislative act. If the hon Member still believes that 
there was some way that the 1955 Ordinance could quietly 
have been reactivated, given that he had repealed all the 
relevant sections in it, then I would urge him to take 
legal advice because I am certain that the legal advice 
will be to the effect that it could not be done in any 
way. In other words, once repealed, legislation has got 
to be re-introduced and the only way to re-introduce 
legislation is by a legislative act be it by primary or 
subsidiary legislation but by a new legislative act and 
that is for sure. 

On this question of equalisation, let me say that the 
United Kingdom Government's position initially was that 
we should equalise immediately and I said our position 
was, "Well, look, why should we equalise immediately, you 
have not equalised immediately and there is no 
requirement under EU law to equalise immediately". 
Before I go to explain what actually the European Union 
requirements are on equalisation, one of the concerns 
that one had with equalisation and this is the point that 
I raised in my discussion with the UK Government 
officials is, "Look it you force me to equalise under the 
new scheme now, because it is a new Bill, because it is a 
new legislative act, and that is the justification for 
you saying because it is a new legislation, EU law 
requires, which it does not, but let us say that EU law 
did require you to equalise simply because it is new 
legislation and therefore you are required to equalise 
immediately," I said, "well, look, the closed scheme is 
equally new legislation so why do you not require me to 
equalise under the closed scheme but of course if you 
require me to equalise under the close scheme who is 
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going to pay the cost of the Spanish pensions to the pre-
1969 male 60 to 65? I am not going to equalise by 
penalising our women. I am going to equalise by 
benefiting our men and therefore who is going to pay the 
Spanish pension bill in respect of five years advancement 
of pension rights to 60 year old pre-1969 Spanish 
pensions?" I think that that argument was persuasive. 
The result was that we were able to persuade the United 
Kingdom Government of two th1ngs. Firstly, that the 
fact that this was a new legislative act, whether an 
Ordinance or Regulation, was not the test under European 
Union law as to the requirement for immediate 
equalisation. What the European Union law requires is 
Member States to take and I quote, "progressive steps 
towards equalisation". that 1S the requirement of the 
Directive, "progressive steps" and that if there are new 
schemes in respect of new schemes the equalisation must 
be from the first day. In other words, in respect of 
existing schemes there must be progressive steps for 
equalisation. In respect of new schemes there must be 
immediate equalisation but of course "new" does not mean 
newly-introduced by new legislation. "New", and there is 
legal authority which we found in the European Court of 
Justice and there have been cases of people that have 
tried on such claim, "new" means schemes in which there 
is a substantive material change in the nature and extent 
of the benefits. Therefore the test of newness is not 
whether we introduce it on a new green bit of paper 
called the 1997 Bill as opposed to the 1993 Bill, that is 
not the test of newness which in turn triggers the 
obligation to equalise, the test of newness in European 
Union law is whether there is any real substantive change 
in the nature, extent and ent1tlement to the benefit. 
That is why hon Members will remember when we first 
brought the closed scheme to the House we said we want 
there to be as few changes as possible precisely from the 
1955 scheme, precisely so that no one could argue or we 
do not potentially fall foul of the definition of 
newness. In other words, to the extent that we 
replicated the 1955 Ordinance there were no grounds to 
argue that this was a new scheme. Yes, the hon Member 
may wish to smile, but this is exactly the point that I 
made, which if he does not recognise clearly, he did not 
then understand back in the debaLe of the closed scheme. 
So therefore whether this is introduced by new 
legislation or by regulation which would in any case be 
necessary given that the previous one had been repealed, 
the danger of having to comply with an immediate 
equalisation requirement under European law did not arise 
from the fact that it was new legislation but would have 
arisen if the scheme had been changed to the point that 
the Commission could have argued that this is in nature 
and in substance a different sort of scheme, a new scheme 
in the sense of creating different rights, different 
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benefits, of a different nature and of course we have 
been careful to stay on the right side of that line so 
that this could be argued within the context of the 
European definition of newness not to be a new scheme. I 
think it is implicit in the remarks that the Leader of 
the Opposition has made so far this morning, that it must 
be clear to anybody that can read, that this new 
legislation is in no sense a new scheme in the context of 
that definition of newness. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

All the arquments thilt he has put. abollt why it should not 
be d new scheme was about the legislation that he brought 
last September when it was very important that the closed 
scheme should not be seen to be a new scheme. Therefore 
he has just said that he told us in September that they 
wanted to change as little as possible from the 1955 
Ordinance because the closed scheme was important that it 
Sh0Uld not be a new scheme but he also said that if we 
look at this one it is quite obvious that this one is not 
a new scheme so in fact what we have is two old schemes 
and no new scheme. Then why 1S it that in this one we 
have to put a prOVision for equalising age and not in the 
other one which is also an old scheme? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

The principles are in fact the same. In other words, the 
definition of "newness", from the point of view of the 
European CommiSSion, is exactly the same for both schemes 
and therefore it was important that both schemes should 
not be new as defined by the Commlssion. Of course, the 
Commission wants to be satisfied that we are complying 
with an obligation that everybody in the Community has 
regardless of those schemes and that is to make 
progressive steps towards equalisation. The United 
Kingdom, for example, are making very slow progressive 
steps. Hon Members know that they are going to equalise 
by the year 2020. The United Kingdom Government 
suggested that if we manifested an intention to comply 
with the universal requirements on equalisation, which is 
that there should be progressive steps, that the 
Commission would recognise this as a Bill which was 
consistent with the law. Of course, it was not necessary 
to say so because the fact that your legislation does not 
signify a requirement to equalise by the year 2020 does 
not mean that one will not in fact equalise progressively 
but it was thought helpful in obtaining a closure of the 
infractions fiche in the European Commission that the 
legislation demonstrated an acknowledgement of the 
progressive steps to equalisation obligation and an 
intention on behalf of Gibraltar to honour that 
obligation at the same rate and with the same latitude of 

transitional provisions as any other Government in the 
Community had. In other words, so long as we were 
equallsing by progressive steps, we were honouring our 
obligations and we had no lntention of not honouring, so 
it was of course necessary to preserve the non-newness of 
the new scheme because had the new scheme been..... had 
the Commission regarded the new scheme or the open 
scheme, let us call it, had the Commission considered the 
open scheme to have been a new scheme then we would have 
been required to equallse lmmediately and they could only 
have found it to be a new scheme if it had in t roduced 
benefits, new entitlements, in other words if the scheme 
in its nature had been new and therefore what the hon 
Member has said is completely right. Both schemes need 
to be the same as the 1955 in order to be safe from that 
aspect and it is true that when we debated the closed 
scheme, I think it was back ln September we left open the 
door, in other words, we lndicated that we might consider 
changes to the open scheme for future years but when we 
studied the European Union's legal provisions and 
appreciated the importance at least initially of the open 
scheme also being the same in substance and nature as the 
1995 scheme. We abandoned any not ion of introducing 
changes to the pension scheme which of course can be 
introduced at some future date by way of amendment. One 
of the observations that we made as I salc earlier to the 
United Kingdom Government is, what happens if when we 
equa 1 i se under the new scheme, the open scheme, some 
beneficiary of the closed scheme says dlscrimination. 
Why should my neighbour get a pension at 60 and I have to 
wait until 65? I made It clear that any entitlements 
acquired through challenge, through legal challenge, by 
pre-1969 Spanish pensions, any rlghts acquired by pre-
1969 Spanish pensioners as a result of us equalising 
under the new scheme, any rights acquired by pre-l969 
Spanish pensioners under the closed scheme as a result of 
our equalising under the open scheme would be for the 
account of the United Kingdom who have agreed to pay the 
pensions to the pre-l969 Spanish pensioners. But the way 
that that is likely to be avoided is this, that if we do 
not equalise and if we say we are going to equalise by 
the year 2020, well look, by the year 2020 there are no 
pensioners who have not already reached penslonable age 
unde r the closed scheme. The re will be nobody, there 
comes a point which I thlnk we calculated as being the 
year 2005, OppOSition Members should not regard this as 
factual, but from memory I think it is the year 2005 when 
the last closed scheme pensioner will have reached 
pensionable age as presently defined. Provided we do not 
equalise before then there will be no one who will not 
himse 1 f have a 1 ready reached pens ionabl e age under the 
closed scheme and therefore will have nothlng to complain 
about. That is the thinking to protect ourselves from 
pre-l969 Spaniards challenging in court on discriminatory 
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grounds the fact that people under the open scheme get a 
pens10n at perhaps 60 or 62, whatever it is that the 
equalis?ltion provislon is, 60 probably, but that they 
have to wait perhaps another year or two until they reach 
65 under the closed scheme. It wIll be by delaying 
equallsation to a point where the last pensioner under 
the closed scheme has already reached pensionable age, 60 
or 65, depending on whether he is a man or a woman, and 
then there will be nobody that will be prejudiced by the 
supposed discrimination. My hon Colleague the Minister 
for Social Affairs indicated in his address that .it was 
presently the intent10n to equalise at 60. Of course, I 
think it is correct to comment that the Government have 
given absolutely no consideratlon whatsoever as a matter 
of pol1cy to any issues relating to equalisation except 
that I do not conce1ve that we would equalise, save 
financial or technical imperative, but to the contrary, 
but certalnly we do not concelve a policy of equalisation 
at the expense of women which is of course what the 
United Kingdom is doing. The United Kingdom is gradually 
raising the penslonable age of women above 60 by one 
month at a time, not by one year at a time, by one month 
at a time, until by the year 2020 they have equalised in 
effect by prejudicing the position of women. As I say, 
we have not made a policy decision on that matter yet but 
as a matter of principle at this stage, we do not 
anticipate that we will be following the example of the 
United Kingdom in that respect. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

HON H A CORBY: 

I give notice that the Committee Stage and Third Reading 
of the Bill be taken at a later stage in the meeting. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

THE CRIMINAL OFFENCES (AMENDMENT) ORDINANCE 1997 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I have the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance to 
amend the Criminal offences Ordinance be read a first 
time. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I have the honour to move tha t the Bi 11 be now read a 
second time. Mr Speaker, the reason for this Bill was 
highlighted in a recent case in the Magistrates' Court. 
The offence of interfering wi th potential witnesses and 
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jurors or ln fact anyone else involved in the 
investigation of a case is committed by inferring by 
unlawful means such as bribery, threat or improper 
pressure. Under our eX1sting law the only way to deal 
with this is by charging a potential defendant with the 
common law offence of attempting to pervert the course of 
justice and being a common law offence this would be 
tried in the Supreme Court. In the Uni ted Kingdom the 
offence was made a statutory offence in 1994 thereby 
allowing for such offences to be toed summarily. The 
object of this Bill 1S therefore to amend our existing 
legislation to convert the offence lnto a statutory 
offence and 1S ln add1t1on to and not in derogation of 
any offence existing as common law. I commend the Bill 
to the House. 

Mr Speaker invited dlScusslon on the general principles 
and merits of the Bill. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, if there lS a need to bring this into 
specific legislatlon for the reasons that the hon and 
learned Attorney-General has glven ln order to protect 
those that are involved ln carrying out their duties in 
the administration of Justice from any possible pressure, 
to interfere with it, then obviously we are in favour. 
Presumably, such a need was found in 1994 in the UK when 
they brought it lnto the Crlminal Justice and Public 
Order Act of 1994 and the provisions are, as far as we 
can tell, identical and almost word for word. I must say 
that looking at it, as a non-lawyer, lt seemed to me to 
be a very wide way of definlng the offence and I am 
surprised, that having checked, it is the same as in the 
UK. I am surprised that an offence could be so broadly 
described that in fact it can simply be based on 
assumptions, intentions and motivations without anything 
actually happenlng. Presumably there is a need to 
describe it in such a broad scheme but our only concern 
would be that somebody should be finding himself accused 
of something simply on what appears to be a lot of 
possible hypothetical circumstances and that is without 
greater difficulty in proving his innocence that somebody 
has in proving his guilt. Apart from that, of course, on 
the general principles of the Bill which is to protect 
those involved from any external and illegitimate 
pressure we are totally ln favour. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I just wanted to confirm that this is exactly on the same 
terms as the UK legislation. 

Question put. Agreed to. 
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HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I beg to give notice that the Committee Stage and ThHd 
Reading of the Bill be taken today. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

THE SUPPLEMENTARY APPROPRIATION (1996/97) ORDINANCE 1997 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I have the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance to 
appropr iate further sums of money to the service of the 
year ending on the 31st day of March 1997 be read a first 
time. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I have the honour to move that the Blll be now read a 
second time. This Bill deals with the sums to be 
appropriated in the current financial year. The Bill 
proposes the appropriation of a further £5,972,000 in the 
case of the Consolidated Fund and U, 337,000 in respect 
of the Improvemen t and Deve lopmen t Fund. Deta i 1 s 0 f the 
requirements that have given rise to the need for these 
further appropriations are set out in the statement of 
supplementary Estimates previously tabled. Before giving 
way to the Chief Minister in accordance with established 
practice, I would like to make three brief points. 
First, the further appropriations we are seeking over and 
above the Supplementary funding head of £1 million 
provided for in the Estimates approved by this House are 
provisions based on the forecast out turn as established 
in January of this year. I would stress they are 
provisions and all the funds may not turn out to be 
required. Second, should all the £5.9 million of the 
further Consolidated Fund appropriations be required this 
will largely be offset by higher revenues than estimated 
and savings under some other Heads. As the year ends we 
forecast that the Consolidated Fund will retain a 
positive balance. Third, we forecast Improvement and 
Development Fund supplementary will result in a small 
overall increase in capital spending but not of the order 
of the further appropriation of £1.3 million being 
sought. This is largely due to offsetting reductions in 
spending in some Heads. 

I commend the Bill to the House. 

Mr Speaker invited discussion on the general principles 
and merits of the Bill. 
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HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, hon Members wlll recall that by the time that 
the election came 1n May 1996 the budget for the current 
financial year had already been la1d 1n the House and 
that in effect what we d1d after the election was simply 
to pass the budget that had been prepared, I suspect in 
something of a rush, by the hon Members in early 1996 in 
order to comply with the need to lay before the House was 
dissolved in February and that in effect the budget, and 
therefore the Appropr iation B1l1, as passed by this House 
after the election, I th1nk lt was in early June, was 
that budget whlch had been prepared by the prev10us 
adm1nistration. The fact that we are here asking the 
House to author1se expendIture of an additional 
£.5,972,000 under the Consolidated Fund and the sum of 
£.1,337,000 under the Improvemen~ and Development Fund, 
does not of course mean that the new Government has spent 
nearly £.7 mllllon whlch was not antlclpated or not 
envisaged at the tlme of the last budget. The vast 
majority of these sums are monles in respect of which the 
expenditure is recurring and In respect of which the 
Estimates in the budget was simply inadequate. For 
example, Opposition Members wrote 1n their budget the 
figure of £.80,000 estlmated for legal fees in the 
knowledge that in the last several years the Government 
have never spent less than four or five times that amount 
in legal fees. What there was, was in effect, an under 
provision 1n the Est imates rather than new expenditure. 
What there has been is a contlnuatlon of the same level 
of expenditure but of course that continued level of 
expenditure is in excess of the amount budgeted and 
therefore there IS a need to come to the House. The hon 
Members may be Interested in my reminding them that in 
all previous years there has been in effect supplementary 
expenditure to meet recurrent expenditure although it has 
not always been necessary for the hon Members who used to 
do their accounting differently, to come to the House on 
a Supplementary Bill. For example, in the last financial 
year 1995/96 there was no Supplementary Bill but the 
Opposition Members In effect had supplementary funding to 
departmental expenditure from real Locations and 
subventions of £.3.6 mIlllon by simply moving things 
around. So thlS of course will not be happening in 
future years because the way that the new Estimates will 
be struck, when they are laid before the House next 
month, will make it very clear that the need for this 
large amount of supplementary funding will disappear and 
in future years when there is supplementary funding 
called for, it will be for new expenditure not envisaged 
at the time of the budget. In other words, a genuine 
reques t to the House. to come and au thor i se expendi ture, 
mon1es for new expendIture, as opposed to simply a way of 
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remedying what was a mistake or an under-budgeting in the 
original Estimates. 

Going through the items of Supplementary Expenditure, 
actually relatively little of it IS by actual spending 
decision made by the Government or at least made by the 
new Government. CertaInly, the £70,000 that we are 
spending addi tionally on addi tional supply teachers in 
the Education Department, that most certainly is new 
expenditure, because that is a policy decision of the new 
Government. The second item, electricity, hon Members 
know that this is a perennial item and that is because 
there IS always uncertainty at budget time of what the 
fuel cost is going to be and there is always difference 
between what is budgeted for fuel purchased by the 
Electricity Generating Station and the actual cost 
incurred during the year when there may have been raises 
in the fuel cost. Hon Members wlll be surprised, as I 
was, by the sum of money under Item 8, Justice and Law. 
The Government estimates that during the current 
financlal year It will have spent £980,000, that is 
£20,000 less than a million, on legal fees. Of course, 
that is not Just legal fees In litigation, although it 
includes civil litigation which the Government is 
involved, it also includes criminal cases which are put 
out to the private sector. Notably and most expensively 
there is one criminal and notorious case now before the 
Court, which is being prosecuted on behalf of the Crown 
by a Silk from the United Kingdom, which is consuming 
large sums of money and it includes not just therefore 
civil and criminal litigation but It includes also 
legislation draftIng. Hon Members know that much of the 
directive transposltlon work, especially in the 
commercial area, flnancial services, telecommunications, 
are done by private draftsmen, not by the ELU and 
therefore this is expendi ture which amounts up and the 
fourth category of course is commercial advice in 
particular commercial transactions, for example, GP 
Telecomms transactions. The Government having now seen 
the amount of money that is being spent in procuring 
legal services in the private sector will now consider 
changing the Government policy on this although of course 
this is not our policy, this IS just a continuation of 
what has happened in previous years. frankly, for those 
sums of money, the Government could much more cost 
effectively recruit additional legal capacity within the 
Government service or on contract or directly and have 
the facilities and services available to it. Of course, 
that will eliminate a lot of this but not all of this 
because it is never going to be possible for the 
Government to provide itself with the necessary breadth 
of expertise and experience especially in the commercial 
field and it would not be right for the Government to 
deprive itself of good advice when we are entering into 

7') 

important commercial transactions for Gibraltar like 
satellite fields, or things of this sort. Certainly for 
the run of the mill drafting work and for the prosecution 
work, I see absolutely no need for the Government to be 
spending hundred and hundreds and hundreds of thousands 
of pounds a year when it may be possible, for a much 
smaller amount, for the Government to contract the 
services of perhaps senior counsel or if not senior 
counsel, senior/junior counsel who can supplement the 
prosecuting capacity of the Attorney-General's Chambers 
to the point where it will not be necessary to incur the 
much higher costs involved in having that done by the 
private sector. Of course, the other item there under 
subhead 81 the Vollen Weider expenses, £200,000. That is 
damages that were agreed to by the previous 
administration to the gentleman who is alleged, well more 
than alleged, I think the court found that the Letters of 
Request issued by the then Attorney-General in Gibraltar 
had been wrongly issued and although the court found that 
the Government was liable, the court did not establish 
the amount of the liability and hon Members will remember 
they entered into a negotlation with Mr Vollen Weider's 
lawyers in Gibraltar and agreed by way of settlement to 
pay him £200,000 in damages. The Government thought it 
appropriate that that should be distinguished from legal 
fees because those are not legal fees, those are damages 
incurred by the Government or by the Attorney-General of 
the day in the irregular issue of Letters of Request and 
the Government then settled the quantum of damages in 
that amount. I have to say, speaking merely for myself, 
although it is always easy to be wise after the event, if 
I had been in the hon Members' position at that time I 
would not have settled for this amount, I think that the 
court would have given much less by way of damages than 
£200,000 but still that was the judgement made at the 
time. The other item that I specifically want to draw to 
Members' attention, because it is new expenditure, in 
other words it is the spending decision that we have made 
is the item at the very bottom of the first page which 
is Head 32 Port, subhead 16 Shipping Registry, it shows 
there the sum of £85,000. Ten thousand pounds of those 
£85,000 is the cost of recruiting, through the Maritime 
Safety Agency, of recruiting the new maritime 
administrator which hon Members know is one ,.of the bits 
of the jigsaw of the new Registry and the new shipping 
legislation. Of course, that is just by way of deposit. 
They say they will try to give us some of that back but 
such is the commercial climate affecting United Kingdom 
departments at present that they conSldered it necessary 
to have the £10,000 from the Government of Gibraltar in 
advance and did not think that we could be trusted 
apparently, simply to pay whatever was actually incurred. 
I have made that comment, it struck me as a little bit 
odd, but still, such is apparently the credit rating of 
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the Government in certain UK departments. The other 
£75,000 needs to be explained and that is this, hon 
Members know that we complained bitterly after the 
election, or just before, in November or December 1996, 
about the fact that just three or four days before 
polling day an agreement for the pr1vatisation of the 
shipping registry for 20 years was signed. I think, from 
memory, on the 10th May, polling being on the 16th. The 
Opposition Members know that we think that that was 
something that should not have been done by a caretaker 
Government, still less by a caretaker Government six days 
before polling and that quite apart from that, as a 
matter of policy, this Government is against the 
privatisation of the shipping registry in particular. We 
have therefore come to an arrangement with the company in 
whose favour this 20 year privatisation agreement was 
signed whereby they have agreed to surrender the 
agreement back to the Government for exchange fOL a sum 
of money which is calculated to compensate them for the 
expenditure that they have a1Leady incuLred in creating 
computeL software, purchasing computer hardware, 1n 
instructing lawyers, 1n incurL1ng legal expenditure in 
negotiating the contLacts, 1n tLaining management, in 
attending shipping confeLences and things of that kind, 
so this £.75,000 is the amount that the Government will 
pay to, I cannot now remember the name of the company, 
Maritime Ship RegistLY Limited or words to that effect, 
to surrender that contract back to the Government and 
this amount of money is compensation. The company will 
transfer to the Government the software that they have 
devised. They will tLansfeL to the Government the 
hardware that they have pULchased. They will assist the 
Government in passing on the management techn1ques and 
training that they had already pLepared to whoeveL the 
Government nominates within the seLvice to run the 
Registry. Therefore this sum 1S by way of compensation 
for expenditure already incurred which we thought it 
right to restore to them and also by way of purchase of 
software and hardware and training conSUltancy. In our 
view hon Members know from statements that we have made 
in the press tha t the amoun t 0 f the sha re 0 f fees and 
tonnage taxes that had been given away for a 20 year 
period in that agreement was excessive quite apart from 
the fact that we did not like the idea of the shipping 
registry being privatised at all but certainly privatised 
it had to be. Then the share of revenue in the form of 
tonnage taxes and registry fees given away to the 
operator for 20 years was excessive and the Government 
considers that £'75,000 to recover that agreement for the 
Government and to acquire the equipment and the software, 
is £75,000 very well spent. Over the page under Head 17 
Reallocations and Subventions, the hon Members will see 
up there the fi.gure of £3.1 million. Hon Members, I am 
sure, at least the Leader of the Opposition, knows and 
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recognises, that does not mean that the Government has 
spent an additional £3.1 million in the ETB. It simply 
means that the arrangements for accounting within the ETB 
have hitherto been such that there has been practically 
no ..... well, hon Members will see that there is a dash 
under Approved Estimates. This item of expenditure is 
the amount of Government monies that are paid by way of 
wage subsidies to trainees and others. Some of that 
money is retrieved then from the European Union but a 
larger part of it does not and what the ETB has been 
doing until now and since it was established was that it 
has been accounting for that money on an Advance Account 
basis. In other words, this House has never approved or 
had the opportuni ty to disapprove the amount of money 
that the ETB was spending on wage subsidies. We think 
that that is wrong. We think that it is a major and 
significant item of expenditure and that it should be 
brought within the Appropriation mechanism of the House. 
It certainly will be in the next year's budget and we 
thought that this Supplementary Bill was an appropriate 
opportun1ty to clean the slate historically and transfer 
from the Advance Account to the Consolidated Fund, in 
effect, the accumulated expenditure which has never been 
approved in a budgetary sense. The other i tern that I 
would like to highlight is Head 104 Support Services 
where hon Members will see that under subhead 7 Community 
ProJects, the hon Members had written into their budget 
the sum of £900,000. This was the amount from which they 
pa1d sundry items some of it for small works but mainly 
invoices received from SOS 24 Limited for community 
proJect work, that that company did and the payments tor 
that came ma1nly out of the item Community Projects. The 
Government have since changed those arrangements, the 
arrangements between the Government and SOS 24 have now 
been discontinued and community project work is now done 
by a Government-owned company called Gibraltar Community 
ProJects Ll.mited. Those £900,000 will of course now be 
available, the budgeted £900,000 will be available to be 
injected into Gibraltar Community Projects to pay for the 
wages of the men there. But, whilst the SOS arrangement 
was up and running, invoices for work done was not the 
only element of Government subsidy to SOS. Government 
was ,also subsidising the labour by £.81 a week wage 
SUbS1~y. The revised estimate of £.1.7 million by an 
add1t10nal £800,000 does not mean that we have increased 
the cost of the operation by £.800,000, it simply means 
that a sum of money, although there has been some 
increase, because of course we have raised the wages, but 
wh~t it means is that subsidies that were previously 
belng channelled through the ETB to SOS as wage subsidies 
and not accounted for under the Consolidated Fund is now 
being accounted for under the Consolidated Fund because 
the Government now does not pay invoices to its own 
company. Gibraltar Community Projects has not yet began 
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and we may not go down that road but the company has not 
invoiced the Government for work done, the Government has 
simply defrayed the whole of its wage blll. So this 
£800,000 does not represent increased cost of the 
Conununity Projects operation, it simply is a 
rechannell ing of expendi ture that has always been 
incurred. In other words, before expenditure used to go 
via wage SUbSidy to the ETB and by payment of invoices 
for work done from the company. Now it all goes through 
this Conununity ProJect heads so Obv1ously what we have 
done is we have retrieved from the ETB the element of 
wage subsidy and included it in this as the total cost of 
Conununity ProJects to the Government. So, I just repeat 
that is not extra spending, it remains to be seen at the 
end of the year, when overtime has been calculated, 
although this will be budgeted for next year but of 
course it has not been budgeted for this year, when 
overtime to March 1997 in Gibraltar Community ProJects 
has been calculated lt remains to be seen whether the 
overall cost to the Government of the Community Projects 
exercise has risen or not. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

We will be making some cornments on the individual items 
when we come to the Conunittee Stage. As regards the 
general principles of the Bill, the financial and 
Development Secretary indicated in fact that it would not 
al ter the bottom line. As far as I can see, the only 
item which produces an automatic increase in revenue 
because it 1S an accounting devise, is the electricity 
head where the costs are charged to the expenditure side 
of the Estimates and to the special fund and then 
reflected in Revenue as reinvested, as far as I know. 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

am sorry, did the hon Member say the only additional 
revenue source? 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Generated by thlS expenditure, that is correct. 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

Yes, I do not think that that lS the additional revenue 
to which the Flnancial Secretary was referring. I think 
what the financial and Development Secretary was 
referring to was the fact that there had been additional 
revenue, for example, from income tax and that therefore 
the overall budgetary position remained in positive 
territory. In other words, that this additional, in 
inverted commas, because it is not all additional, this 
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expenditure over and above the budgeted amounts, whether 
they are additional expenditure or under-budgeted 
expenditure, it does not matter, is more than compensated 
by additional revenue in completely unrelated areas, for 
example, income tax, things of that sort. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

So we can take it then, that the Estimates of Revenue 
independent of the consequentlal effect of the 
relnvestment ariSing out of extra expenditure on the 
electricity in fact based on the review that is normally 
carried out in January are expected to produce a forecast 
out turn higher than the £72 million in the original 
Estimate and that this is Simply because of a higher 
level of collection in a number of areas? 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

Yes, 1ndeed, there has been no review of the electricity 
fund in January of this year. We have not increased the 
electricity tariff or the fuel cost adJustment. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

No, no, I am well aware. The point that I was making is, 
that under the system that you have got with the 
expenditure being shown as a head of expenditure and at 
the same time, the money being charged to the Special 
Fund and then reimbursed to the Consolidated Fund, the 
£390,000 of expenditure will appear in the forecast 
outturn vote as an expenditure and as a revenue item. So 
that is neutral? 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

Yes, indeed. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

That is the only point I was making. I could see nothing 
else here that will have the effect of producing a higher 
revenue yi e ld other than tha t and I take it that the 
explanation is that irrespective of the additional 
expendi tu re the higher revenue is there anyway. The 
financial and Development Secretary also said that this 
was requlred over and above the amounts provided for 
reallocation in Head 17, but in fact, in the Statement of 
Reallocations that have been tabled so far in the House 
there is very little indication that we have gone 
anywhere near using the £1 million Supplementary Funding. 
We have got a number that have been tabled in this House 
and previous ones but we are talking about sums of four 
and five and six thousand pounds and the re fore it seems 



odd, given that we are so close to the end of the 
financial year, that we should have reallocated £1 
million of which we have not had a statement tabled and 
yet need to increase supplementary funding. I know that 
the Financial Secretary said that in the supplementary 
funding that is being provided in particular heads not 
all of it may be spent by the 31st March and that of 
course in normal consequence of estimating bills that 
have to be paid and all they need to do is to arrive one 
day later and they fall into the next financial year but 
it seems to me that by the 17th March the Financial and 
Development Secretary ought to know whether he has 
reallocated close on to £900,000 from the £1 million or 
not and if he has reallocated £900,000, then against the 
context of what is additional expenditure in this 
supplementary it seems to me that more subheads have been 
increased than anything that is indicated here, given the 
fact that the big items have been explained by the Chief 
Minister as s~mply being not addi t ional expenditure but 
expenditure now shown as coming out of the Consolidated 
Fund which previously did not come out of the 
Consolidated Fund. 

As regards the financing of Community Projects by making 
payments from the Improvement and Development Fund to the 
new Government-owned company, I am not sure that the 
rules of the Improvement and Development Fund allow for 
what has been said. That is to say, from my recollection 
the Improvement and Development Fund has to be used for 
the payment of specific capital costs which have been 
invoiced. I do not think one can simply say I will give 
£1 million to a Government-owned company to pay their 
workers without any record of what lS the work that they 
are engaged on from the Improvement and Development Fund, 
it can be done in some other way, but to my knowledge it 
cannot be done from the Improvement and Development Fund. 
The Improvement and Development Fund actually has to have 
the money that is spent identified for work that lS done 
which is chargeable to the Fund. Obviously, if we are 
going to judge whether the way that community Projects 
are now being carried out is going to be more cost­
effective or not, we wlll have to wait until that has 
been operating some time to be able to judge it but of 
course if there is no knowledge of what it is that they 
are actually doing then it is not possible to pass any 
kind of judgement at all. I think when we come to the 
Committee Stage we would like to have some indication of 
this £3.1 million of the ETB, how much of it in fact is 
paying for the support of those who are under training 
and how much of it is for the administration. In fact, 
if it is the clearance of the runnlng expenses, are we 
talking about that being the estimated cost for this year 
or are we talking about the fact that they may have had 
costs coming into the financial year 1996/97 from 
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1995/96. The Employment and Training Board of course has 
in excess of £1 million, I think it is, coming in from 
the training levy so presumably this would be the 
di fference between its revenue and its expendi ture and 
not ln fact the whole of the expenditure. That 
information, I imagine, can be obtained at the Committee 
Stage. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, as the hon Member ..... [Interruption) 

MR SPEAKER: 

The Chief Minister can spea~. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Unless, of course, the Leader of the Opposition now 
wishes to resile from the long-standing tradition that he 
hopefully introduced in the House that on Appropriation 
Bill, the Budget, and this is a Supplementary Estimates 
Bill, the debate is basically between the elected members 
of the House. When the hon Member for the last eight 
years presented the Appropriation Bill otherwise known as 
the Budget, he has always replied without a right to 
reply technically because he 1S not the mover of the 
Bill, the mover of the Bill has always been the financial 
and Development Secretary, and he gives way and the Chief 
Minister of the day presents the Appropriation Bill, the 
Opposltion have their say and then the Chief Minister is 
treated as the mover. This 1S what has happened for the 
last eight years. think it is an extremely good 
convention that the hon Member started and I have every 
intention of continuing it. I am surprised that he should 
now be taking a different 11ne. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

I want to clar1fy that lf the Member cares to go back and 
look at the record, fl rst of all I did not start it. It 
was started by the MCR before 1988 and, secondly, it has 
never been used, in my recollection, in the Supplementary 
Appropriation Bill and, thlrd1y, it is not an unwritten 
law but in fact I think there is a proviso that says that 
in moving the Estimates of Expenditure there is a 
statement made by the Flnancial and Development Secretary 
and then a statement made by the Chief Minister who then 
has the right of reply when everybody else has 
contributed to the Appropriation Bill. To my knowledge 
it has never happened before under a Supplementary 
Appropriation Bill, 



HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, as he noted it 1n principle between an 
Appropriation Bill and a Supplementary Appropriation 
Bill, this is in effect a llttle mini-Budget. This is an 
amendment to the Appropriation Bill that we passed in 
June. I see no case for drawing a distinction. At the 
end of the day the points that need to be made in reply 
are bnef. The f.l milllon supplementary funding has 
almost all been used. The hon Members will recail that 
they wrote into their budget £1 million Supplementary 
Expend1ture. Of that, £807,300 has been used on items 
that will eventually appear on a Statement of 
Reallocatlons by the Financial Secretary. There is a 
balance then available of £192,700 and of course one 
might ask, "Why did you not use those £192,700 before 
com1ng up now?" In other words, "Why did you not deduct 
the £192,700 from the £5.5 million that we are now asking 
for?". The answer is, that we can leave a sum of money 
available there for the remainder of the financial year 
and that the head does not expire. Running very quickly, 
the Leader of the OppOSition will of course get the 
details but basically it breaks down again into 
Electric1ty £149,000; Fire Service £68,000; House of 
Assembly, thot is to say the Election expenses, £55,000; 
Justice and Law, that is Supreme Court salaries and 
overtime etc £.53,000; Police, but not salaries, general 
police expenditure £.45,000; maintenance of prisoners 
£.8,000; Secretariat £.78,000; Support Services, mainly 
overtime, £,186,000; Trade and Industry £15,000; Financial 
and Revenue collection £.75,000 and Reallocations and 
Subventions £72,000. I do not know if the hon Member 
perhaps thought that the £1 million was substantially 
intact, the £.1 million 1S not substantially intact, that 
has been absorbed and what we are now asking for is 
beyond the £.1 million with the exception of the balance, 
as I say, of £.192,700 ..... I will give way before I sit 
down, that remains from the £1 million. I will give way 
to the hon Member. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

The point that I was making is in fact that we have got 
in this House statement of reallocations that have been 
approved so far and they did not indicate anywhere near 
that amount of money having already been reallocated and 
therefore I was surprised that having brought to this 
House a Statement of Reallocation which shows a very 
small part of the amount that is being reallocated, the 
supplementary funding was there, obviously we can expect 
a future statement giving the figures that have been 
given now. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

On the point that the Leader of the Opposition made in 
relation to the Improvement and Development Fund, and 
Gibraltar Community Projects Limited, well, of course the 
work that the money is notionally paid, as against work 
done, all the work of Commun1ty Projects Limited is now 
specified by Government, it is monitored by Government 
and it is certified for the Government. The purpose of 
the new arrangement was not to make it cheaper 
necessarily. It mayor may not turn out to be cheaper. 
Indeed, it may turn out to be mere expensive but the new 
arrangement, 1n the Government's opinion, is more 
transparent. In other words, we can be sure that the 
cost, the overall cost to the Government, is really the 
labour cost and that we are not giving out unnecessarily 
large profit margins to owners of companies on invoiced 
work. It mayor may not turn out to be more cost 
effect1ve but cost effectiveness was not the initial 
objective. The init1al objective was more transparency 
and more control over the costs that ultimately are borne 
out of taxpayers' money now as they were before. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

I beg to give notice that the Committee Stage and Third 
Reading of the Bill be taken later today. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The House recessed at 12.40 pm. 

The House resumed at 3.00 pm. 

COMMITTEE STAGE 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I have the honour to move that the House should resolve 
itself into Committee to consider the following Bills 
clause by clause: 

1. THE CRIMINAL PROCEDURE (AMENDMENT) BILL 1997. 

2. THE GIBRALTAR DEVELOPMENT CORPORATION (AMENDMENT) 
BILL 1997. 

3. THE SOCIAL SECURITY (CLOSED LONG-TERM BENEFITS AND 
SCHEME) (AMENDMENT) BILL 1997. 

4. THE CRIMINAL OFFENCES (AMENDMENT) BILL 1997. 
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5. THE SUPPLEMENTARY APPROPRIATION (1996/97) BILL 1997. 

1. THE CRIMINAL PROCEDURE (AMENDMENT) BILL 1997. 

=C~1c=a:.::u:.::s:..:e:.;s::.....-..:...._a:::..:..:n.::d----=.2 were agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

The Long Title was agreed to and stood part of the Blll. 

2. TH!:: GIBRALTAR UE:VI::LOPMENT CORPORATION (AMENDMENT) 
BILL 1997 

Clause WclS ayreed to dnd stood part of the Blll. 

Clause 2 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

Mr Chairman, hon Members have a letter giving notice of 
amendments to this Bill. I should just say, rather than 
repeat the explanation on every occasion when there is a 
consequential amendment, that the principle behind the 
amendments are to establish common standards of auditing 
between the Consolidated Fund and the Gibraltar 
Development Corporation. The obligations and the rights 
and duties of the Principal Audi tor in relation to the 
Consolidated Fund are established in the Public Finance 
(Control and Audit) Ordinance and whereas as it presently 
stands the Gibraltar Development Corporation imposes at 
Section 24 a list of cr iter ia on the auditor, which it 
need not have been as it then stood, the Principal 
Auditor was a private firm of auditors, that has all been 
amended to simply use exactly the same words as is used 
in the Public Finance (Control and Audit) Ordinance in 
respect of the Consolidated Fund. In Section 24 of the 
Ordinance, as it presently stands, in sub-section 2 it 
says, "The accounts of the Corporation shall be audited 
by an auditor to be appointed annually by the Corporation 
with the approval of the Government". That will now 
read, "Will be audited by the Principal Auditor" and the 
amendment which I am now introducing is simply to add the 
words "and certified" before the word "audited". So it 
will read "the accounts of the Corporation..... to be 
audited and certified" which are the words used in the 
Public Finance (Control & Audit) Ordinance in respect of 
the Consolidated Fund. All these amendments, in this 
letter, Mr Chairman, are simply to make the audit 
standard and the duties and obligations of the Principal 
Auditor in relation to the accounts of the Gibraltar 
Development Corporation be exactly as they are under the 
Public Finance (Control & Audit) Ordinance in respect of 
the Consolidated Fund. Both will be audited by the same 
person with the same statutory duties and audit 
standards. 
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In sub-section 3 of section 24, by deleting the word 
"report" and sub-paragraph (a), (b), (c), (d) and (e) and 
inserting after the word "Corporation", "shall have such 
powers as set out in part 8 of the Public Finance 
(Control & Audit) Ordinance". Mr Chairman, it is the 
same pOlnt as I have just made. The letter hopefully 
recites what the new section will look like after the 
amendment and after the amendment the new clause will 
read, "The Principal Auditor shall with reference to the 
accounts of the Corporation have such powers as set out 
ln pait 8 of the Public finance (Control & Audit) 
Ordinance". As I say that lS the pOlnt that t have just 
explalned so that there are equal audlt standards for 
both funds. 

Clause 2, as amended, was agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

Clause 3 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Chairman, I have given notice of amendment to section 
25(2) by adding a dash after the word "Government" and a 
new sub-paragraph (a) with the words, "a copy of the 
Estimates of Income and Expenditure including capital 
expenditure no later than 1st day of January in each 
year" and by moving the words "such financial and 
statistical return as it may from time to time require". 
As section 25 now stands in the 1990 Development 
Corporation Ordinance, the Corporation has to yield to 
the Government a report dealing with (a) the activities 
and policy and financial position of the Corporation 
during that year; (b) a copy of the Corporation's 
accounts for that year audited in accordance with section 
24 (3) and then (2) the Corporation shall furnish to the 
Government such financial and statistical returns as it 
may from time to time be required. All the other 
amendments that I have just read out are consequential in 
a secretarial sense. The essence of the amendment is 
that the Corporation shall be required to submit an 
estimate to the Government given that the Corporation 
will be substantially funded from either the Improvement 
and Development Fund where that might be appropriate or 
otherwise from the Consolidated Fund. The Government, 
common with other Government public monies spending 
organs, wants the directors of the Gibraltar Development 
Corporation, which at present are Ministers but may not 
continue to be so, should submit to the Government 
estimates of income and expenditure and capital 
expenditure by the 1st January. This is very probable 
but a final decision has not been made. These estimates 
of the Gibraltar Development Corporation, once approved 



by the Government, will be included in the Estimates of 
Revenue and Expenditure of the Consolldated Fund that we 
lay in this House for indicative purposes. It is a way 
of putting the financial information in the public domain 
and giving the hon Members the opportunity, when deciding 
whether they wish to support subventions to the Gibraltar 
Development Corporation on the Consolidated Fund, to know 
how the Gibraltar Development Corporation intends to 
spend thiS sum. 

Clause 3, as amended, was agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

The Long Title was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

3. THE SOCIAL SECURITY (CLOSED LONG-TERM BENEFITS AND 
SCHEME) (AMENDMENT) BILL 1997 

Clauses and 2 were agreed to and stood part of the 
=B~i7l7l~.-----------

Clause 3 

HON H A CORBY: 

Mr Chairman, propose to move the following amendments. 
Clause 3(8) of the Bill be deleted and replaced with the 
following sub-clause. In Section 13(1) (Special 
Provisions as to men), paragraph (c) is amended by 
removing from it the words, "if the following conditions 
are satisfied, that is to say" and realigning those words 
with the words at the beginning of sub-section (i) so as 
to make it clear that the conditions contained in (i), 
(ii) and (iii) apply to all (a), (b) and (c) in sub­
section (1). 

Once amended, section 13(1) will read as follows: 

"13 (l) Subject to the provisions of this Ordinance, a 
man who is over pensionable age shall be entitled to an 
old age pension by virtue of the insurance of his wife, 
being a wife: 

(a) to whom he is married at the time when he attains 
that age; or 

(b) in respect of whose death he was immediately before 
attaining that age entitled to widower's pension; or 

(c) to whom he has married after attaining that age; 
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if the following conditions are satisfied, that is to 
say: 

(i) either she is over pensionable age or she is dead; 
and 

(ii) she satisfied the relevant contribution conditions; 
and 

(iii) in a case where he has married the wife after he 
has attained pensionable age, such further conditions as 
may be prescribed." 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

If hon Members look at the Blll as it 1S published, on 
page 60 in clause (8) and (9), which is the area that we 
are, hon Members will see 1n quotes there what (c) 
already says in the Ordinance as we passed it and it 
says, "whom he has married after attaining that age", and 
then it adds the following words, it should not be part 
of (c), it should be a new paragraph, back to the margin, 
because it applies to (a), (b) and (c), that is all. so 
if we compare that to the layout in the letter to 
Members, the only effect of thiS amendment becomes 
immediately obvious. If hon Members look at the second 
half, or the top hal f rather of the second page of the 
amendment letter, they will see that the words, "if the 
following conditions are satisfied". that is to say, have 
been divorced from (c) where they had inadvertently been 
typed because the following conditions that is to say 
apply, conditions (1), (2) and (3) apply not just to (c) 
as would have been the meaning if those words had been 
attached but they also apply to (a) and (b). It is an 
entirely secretarial amendment and indeed hon Members may 
like to know that as amended, as set out in the letter of 
amendment, as it would read following the amendment, is 
exactly how it reads in the 1955 Ordinance. There are no 
words changed, all of this is caused by the need to move 
those eight words away from (c) to a place where it is 
clear that they relate to (a), (b) and (c) and not just 
to (c). It is exactly the same in relation to the 
subsequent amendment which is the same provision in the 
Ordinance applying to women rather than to men. 

HON H A CORBY: 

I also propose the following amendment, clause 3 (9) of 
the Bill be deleted and replaced with the following sub­
clause: "in section 14(1) (special provisions as to 
women), paragraph (c) is amended by removing from it the 
words "if the following conditions are satisfied, that is 
to say ..... " and realigning those same words with the 
words at the beginning of sub-section (i) so as to make 



it clear that the conditions contained in (i), (ii) and 
(iii) apply to all of (a), (b) and (c) in sub-section 
(1) • 

Once amended section 14(1) will read as follows:-

"14(1) SubJect to the provisions of 
woman who is over pensionable age shall 
old age pension by virtue of the 
husband, being a husband: 

this Ordinance, a 
be entitled to an 

lnsurance of her 

(a) to whom she is married at the time when she attains 
that age; or 

(b) in respect of whose death she was immediately before 
attaining that age entitled to widow's benefit; or 

(c) whom she has marr1ed c:te~ attalning that age, 

if the followlng condltlo~s are satlsfied, that lS to 
say:-

(i) either he is over pens10nable age or that he is 
dead; and 

(i i) 

and 
he satisfies the relevant contribution conditions; 

(iii) in a case where she has married the husband after 
she has attained pensionable age such further conditions 
as may be prescribed." 

Clause 3, as amended, was cgreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

Clauses 4 and 5 we re agreed to and stood pa rt 0 f the 
Bill. 

Clause 6 

HON H A CORBY: 

In page 63, Section 6(1) delete the word "regulation" and 
insert "section". 

Clause 6, as amended, was cgreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

Clause 7 

HON H A CORBY: 

Again, it says "regulation" and it should be "section" in 
page 64 7(1) 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Is clause 7 amendlng the SChedule 
separate sectlon that says "the 
amended"? Because we have got 7 (1) 

says "Schedule 1". 

or do 
Schedule 

and 7(2) 

we have a 
shall be 

and then it 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

No, no, there lS no schedule to the Social Security 
(Closed Long-Term Benefits) (Questlons and Appeals) 
Regulations. Where lt says "schedule" that is the 
continuation of the Bill and that lS the schedule that is 
referred to in clause 4 of the Blll, lf the hon Member 
will turn to page 61. Unfortunately, these. Schedules 
were prlnted wlth mistakes ln the headings, not with 
mistakes in the tables themselves. If he looks at sub­
clause 4 on page 61 he ,,;i11 see in Schedule 1 to the 
Regulations the tables 1n parts 2, 3, 4 and 6 are 
replaced with the corresponding tables in part 1 of 
Schedule 1 to this Ordinance. So the Schedule that he 
has just referred to, on page 64, is the Schedule to this 
Ordinance and it is the new Schedule that will go in 
place of the schedules which are printed in the Closed 
Long-Term Benefits Regulations. The numbers in the 
actual tables themselves is not the problem. If the hon 
Member checks and compares the tables there on pages 64 
and 65 with the pages in the Ordinance itself as 
legislated back 1n September, he will see that there is 
no difference in the amounts. The differences are in the 
top section where it says, "the weekly rate of benefit". 
It has been badly prlnted so that, for example, in that 
first table that appears in Part 2 ..... 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Chairman, that is exactly what 
discover. If I look at the table on 
at the table on page 829 of the 
Thursday 26th September, there is 
anything, in the letters or ..... 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

we are trying to 
page 64 and I look 
Gibraltar Gazette 
no difference in 

If the hon Member remains seated for another six seconds, 
that is exactly the pOint that I am trying to explain. 
There is no difference in the numbers, but there is a lot 
of difference in the heading so that, for example, where 
in the green paper on page 64 it says "full weekly rates 
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of benefits payable", ln the Bill as printed it says, 
"only full weekly rate of". Then there is a heading 
be1ng missed out altogether where it says on page 829, 
"£2" and "£1.50", it should read and it does read in the 
green paper at page 64 there should be a new heading to 
the columns of figures there called "reduced weekly rate 
of benef1 ts payable" and that has been excluded 
al together from page 829. That is why I say that the 
tables themselves, that 1S to say, the numbers do not 
change. It is not that we have amended or that there was 
a mistake in the rates of benefit or in the weekly 
averages it is that the tables were not properly headed 
when they went to the House. For example, in that one 
that he has used as an example, the one on page 829, if 
he compares that to the table at page 64 which is the one 
that we seek to replace lt with, he will see that the 
words "benef1t payable" have been added under columns 2 
and 3 and then underneath the figures "£2" and "£1. SO" 
there is a new heading "reduced weekly rate of benefits 
payable" which is the heading for all the figures 
underneath lt and all the errors in the tables are of 
that nature in all of them. In none of them, except in 
one, Wh1Ch I will point out later, is there any change to 
the content of the table, the numerical content of the 
table itself. We will come to the amendment in a moment, 
but the table in quest1on, there is one table in which no 
f1gure 1.S changed but one figure is removed and as I 
cannot now lay my hands on lt I will ra1se the hon 
Member's attention to lt when we come to it in the 
ord1nary course of th1S meeting. The Ordinance as 
passed, if he turns to page 43, the third figure "£6.90" 
on the extreme right hand side will be removed when we 
come to it..... in fact the moment has passed, it was in 
(xv) , in the previous clause that has already gone 
through but just whilst we are discussing tables, if he 
looks at page 61 of the Bill the last amendment to the 
Ordinance itself, to the Schedule of the Ordinance and in 
(xv) he will see that in part 1 of Schedule 1, the figure 
"£6.90" set out ln the fourth column "Widow's Pension" is 
ami tted. We have passed the page but that 1S the only 
alterat10n to the figures 1n any case. 

Clause 7, as amended, was agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

Schedules 1 and 2 and the Long Title were agreed to and 
stood part of the Bill. 

4. THE CRIMINAL OFFENCES (AMENDMENT) BILL 1997 

~C.=1~a:..;u:..:s:....e=-s=--.:...-.::a:.:n:.:d::--...::.2 were agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

The Long Title was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 
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S. THE SUPPLEMENTARY APPROPRIATION (1996/97) BILL 1997 

Clause was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 2 

Heads 2 to 10 were agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Head 13 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Chairman, we do not agree with the provisions in 
13 (l) (a) which is the new post of private secretary. I 
think there are three considerations. First of all we 
question the need for this additional post. Secondly. in 
terms of the grading of the post, it 1S graded as a 
senior officer which is what 1S the grading of Heads of 
Department 1n other parts of the Government 
administration and that 1S based on analoguing. Of 
course. the ind1 vidual happened to be 1n that grade 
because he had attended a promotion board for a vacancy 
of Postmaster. If one was using somebody with a 
particular grade retained on personal-to-holder capacity 
in occupying a post of a different grade. then that is 
always done to protect the individual. But. in fact. 
what we have is a new post equated to the equivalent of 
Accountant-General or Principal Auditor or Head of 
Customs and in arguing if there was a case for such a 
post and the content of the post was such that it 
justified that level of grading by comparison with the 
other equivalent Senior Officers throughout the service. 
then it is a post that should have been in its own right 
advertised. There might have been people who were not 
interested in applying when the vacancy was for 
Postmaster and who might be interested in applying for 
this particular vacancy. We have got three reasons why 
we do not agree with that. Of course, this has nothing 
to do with the individual who happens to be doing the job 
or with the fact that he is earning that money because he 
obtained the right to earn that money when he applied for 
the vacancy that existed. But for those reasons we do 
not support it and therefore we want to take a separate 
vote on that item because we will not vote in favour. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Chairman. I should say that historically the office of 
Chief Minister has had attached to it many more senior 
officers than this. I am sure the hon Member can 
remember in the good old days the number of senior 
officers that there were attached to the Secretariat but 
in effect working for the Chief Minister. The hon Member 



also knows that it is the policy of this Government to be 
aware of the difference between a Minister and an 
administrator and to put those differences into practice. 
For that reason it is necessary for this Government to 
have available to it additional amounts of administrative 
support, than the hon Members felt they needed, because 
of course they did most of the senior administration 
themselves. That is not the style of this Government and 
T should SCly thilt if hp does not support the creation of 
this post of Private Secretary at this level on this 
occasion, he lS unlikely, when we come to debate the 
Estimates for the forthcoming year, support either the 
additional posts that wlll be created at senior level, 
although not necessarily senlor offices, in support of 
the Chief Minister and his office. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Obviously, Mr Chairman, we will reserve our judgement on 
that when we see what it IS but at thiS point in time the 
judgement that we are making lS on the information that 
we have got at this point In tlme. 

Question put. 

For the Ayes: The Hon K Azopardi 
The Hon Lt-Col E M Britto 
The Hon P R Caruana 
The Hon H Corby 
The Hon J J Holliday 
The Hon Or B A Linares 
The Hon P C Montegriffo 
The Hon J J Netto 
The Hon Miss K Dawson 
The Hon T J Bristow 

for the Noes: The Hon J L Baldachlno 
The Hon J J Bossano 
The Hon J Gabay 
The Hon A Isola 
The Hon Mlss M I Montegriffo 
The Hon R Mor 
The Hon J C Perez 

Head 13 stood part of the Bill. 

Head 16 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Chairman, can I ask in subhead 1 (4), are these studies 
and reports that have already taken place or are we asked 
to be making provision for something that is intended 
should happen? 

HON P C MONTEGRlfFO: 

Mr Chairman, If understand the posltlon, the flgure 
relates to reports that fall into both categories. One 
of the reports is the Deloitte and Touche Report on the 
MOD rundown WhlCh has been completed and there is a 
possibility of further work by these consultants but 
there is no figure to take account of that possibility at 
this stage. The other major expense is the consultancy 
arrangement we have wlth Mr Rlchard Wells, that is 
effectively halfway through its tenure. There are then 
two other minor reports which are currently being worked 
through, one IS in respect of urban renewal and one is in 
respect of captlve Insurance promotion where the first 
stage of the report has been completed. It is on the 
basis of that first report that the Government has made 
its announcement in respect of the efforts that are being 
made to promote that lndustry In t.he context of 
passporting. 

Head 16 was agreed to. 

Head 17. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

asked in the general principles whether it would be 
possible to give us some additional information on the 
£3.1 million. I do not know whether the information is 
now available? 

HON fINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, think it falls to me to answer that. 
Essentially, at the end of the last financial year, as I 
understand it, there was a deficit on the advance account 
that the ETB had with the Treasury which IS the £0.5 
million and that had come down from a balance from the 
year before, a positive balance of about £2.2 million. 
So the funds generally available to the ETB had been 
declining over the years and the £.3.1 million represents 
the difference between the money they have expended this 
year plus the deficit from the end of the financial year 
and takes into account the money that we expect to 
rece i ve in from the European Soc ia 1 F'und and so, the 
carry forward, if our forecasts are right into the next 
financial year, will be a zero balance. It will offset 
all the deficit funding of the ETB. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

I also asked for confirmation, that in 
is implicit in the answer Mr Chairman 

fact, 
that 

I think it 
this is the 



gap between the income of the ETB from the levy and the 
actual expenditure. Presumably the income that the ETB 
gets from the £.2 weekly levy per employee it retains as 
its own funding and can expend and I take it therefore 
that this in fact reflects the shortfall between the 
Income and the expenditure? 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, that IS correct but I perhaps should just 
clarify that in addition to the training levy there would 
also be the funds coming from the European Social Fund as 
part of the Income as well. 

Head 17 was agreed to. 

Clause 2, was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 3, 

Heads 102 to 104 were agreed to. 

Head 106 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Can ask, Mr Chairman, the explanation in the margin 
says "matching EU fund" on Objective 2 ProJects. The 
figure of £.3 million In the Estimates was of course a 
round figure on the expenditure side which included the 
matching EU funds on the revenue side. As I see it what 
we are doing here is voting that in the current financial 
year Objective 2 Projects will use up £75,000 more than 
the £.3 million already provided in the Estimates. That 
would suggest there fore tha t the £.3 mi 11 ion is al ready 
gone and I do not see how the matching EU funds enter in 
the equation because, of course, on the revenue side is 
where the matching EU funds appear in the Estimates and 
one would expect that something like £,1.2 million of the 
£3 million would be matching EU funds? 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

That is not entirely right, Mr Chairman, because this 
Supplementary Bill is not as may have been the case in 
the past coming to the House after the event to seek for 
the approva 1 0 f expendi tu re tha t has a 1 ready been 
incurred. It is an attempt to correct the situation in 
advance of the requirement so that all of these 
Supplementary Estimates, both for the Consol idated Fund 
and for the Improvement and Development Fund, are forward 
projections to the end of the financial year. It is not 
true, for example, to say that the hon Member assumes 
that the fact that we are asking for £.75,000 more means 
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that the £.3 million that we had has already been speot. 
It does not mean that at all. It means that we think 
that until the 31st March there wlll have been spent 
£.3,075,000. We presently only have authority for £.3 
million, we therefore want authority for an extra £.75,000 
but it may not be spent. In other words, it is not that 
the £3 million necessarily has already been spent. This 
is not a correction of the situation that has already 
happened. It is looking forward to the 31st March, which 
admittedly is only a fortnight away. There are road 
projects in progress, there are beautification projects 
in progress. I cannot tell you, in the absence of the 
Minister for Trade and Industry, exactly at what stage 
those projects are but the calculation is that the whole 
£.3,075,000 will be required by way of appropriation 
authority by the 31st March. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

I must say, Mr Chairman, that still implies that if there 
is a risk that the expendi ture by the end of this month 
is going to be more than £3 million we must be very close 
to the £.3 million already, since there is only two weeks 
left. The only explanation given is matching EU funds 
which is no explanation at all. Everything there has got 
matching EU funds. The EU is presumably contributing 45 
per cent of the £3 million and will contribute 45 per 
cent of the £.3,075,000 and if they had put £100,000 
instead of the £.75,000 it would have contributed ..... the 
matching EU funds has nothing to do with it. It can only 
mean, from the explanation we have just been given that 
in fact the rate at which the £.3 million is being spent, 
which was thought at the beginning of the year to be a 
figure unlikely to be used up, it must have accelerated 
to a stage where it is now thought to be unlikely to be 
sufficient. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Everything which the hon Member says on this occasion is 
logical. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

We are not against Objective 2 ProJects being spent, in 
fact it is a good thing to be able to spend the money 
since most Member States have a problem of underspending 
and then having to gIve money back. It is not something 
we want to encourage here. 

HON J C PEREZ: 

Mr Chairman, it 
themselves which 

also 
are to 

presupposes 
be paid or 
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these funds are near completion given that they are at 
the stage where £3 million of work have been done already 
and that does not seem to be the case from the 
information that has already been made public on the 
Projects 2 by the Government in the press, 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I will look through my papers to see lf I can give the 
hon Members more explanations than I already have but the 
Opposition Members should not assume that this amount of 
money will be spent, indeed may not already have been 
spent because of course there will have been inter­
departmental virement. If the hon Members are suggesting 
that they do not think that £3 million worth of capital 
projects expenditure may have been incurred from the 
beginning of the financial year to date, I think that 
they are probably not right. I am JUst, as I speak, 
trying to see if I can glve them exact details of the 
expenditure in progress..... no, I do not have that 
information to hand, Mr Chairman, but they should assume 
that if the Department has put in the bid for the 
supplementary it is that they think that they are going 
to spend it and spend it in accordance with what the hon 
Opposition Member has said between now and the end of the 
financial year because he is entirely right, if the 
expenditure is not actually made this financial year it 
will fall into the next and it is no good to them to have 
it now. So this must be expenditure that the Department 
of Trade and Industry wishes to incur and pay for before 
the 31st March and certainly they have enough projects in 
hand to justify this expenditure but if they want details 
of which projects they are, we shall need notice of that 
question. 

HON FINANCIAL AND DEVELOPMENT SECRETARY: 

Mr Chairman, could I just add a point in clarification to 
what the Chief Minister has just said. It may be helpful 
but although it is supplementary provision, if voted for, 
will give a total of £3,075,000. Of course there will be 
also the opportunity possibly of virement within that 
particular Head and so the actual out turn expenditure for 
Objective 2 Projects may in fact be even higher at the 
end of the year but as the Chief Minister said we will be 
happy to supply a list of the projects and the spending. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

In fact, Mr Chairman, the original £3 million was as I 
said a round figure, and each specific utilisation of a 
part of that £3 million would require the authority of 
the Financial and Development Secretary to go ahead. I 
would have thought that if they need £75,000 between now 
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and the end of the year, given the fact that this is not 
a vote that Departments can simply spend because the 
monies provided at the beginn1ng of the year they can 
simply start using it until it runs out, it could only 
mean that they are committed on a number of fronts to a 
degree that they expect to overrun the £3 million 
allocat1on. That is the only logical explanation that one 
can think of. It is just that it does not seem to be 
consistent with the reallty of past experience of capital 
projects which more frequently tend to be delayed than 
advanced beyond their original projection date for 
obvious reasons. Things happen sometimes during the life 
of the project which are delaying factors and it is 
hardly ever anything happens during the life of a project 
that is an accelerating factor. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Chairman, there are proJects wh1Ch we have wanted to 
start before the beginning of the financial year, 
particularly the beautif1cation projects of Winston 
Churchill Avenue, Harbour Promenade, that is the new park 
in the west side reclamation area ln Casemates, and that 
will be included in the £3 million now increased to 
£3,075,000 and then of course there is the question of 
the Main Street beautification which 1S now being wholly 
funded by Government and the European Union and no longer 
being funded by the traders in Main Street. So it is not 
necessarily that work has been accelerated but rather 
than expendi ture is be i ng abso rbed in those £ 3 mi 11 ion 
which were not going to be absorbed ln those £3 million 
before because private businessmen were going to be asked 
to contr ibute. But, as I say, if the hon Members wants 
the information of the projects which have been carried 
out through the year and which are in the process, as we 
speak, of incurring expenditure between now and the end 
of the financial year, then that information will 
certainly be provided to him. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

am grateful for the offer of addltional information. 
Just for the record let me say that the explanation that 
has just been given cannot be in fact accurate because 
the cost of the project is shown 100 per cent on the 
expenditure side and if the business community contribute 
or do not contribute that appears on the revenue side of 
the equation. So if the cost of the Main Street project 
is £1 million and the businessmen do not contribute £0.5 
million it does not make the project cost £1.5 million 
because it will still cost £.1 million. It is just that 
on the revenue side of the estimates where we have 
receipts and it shows in the receipts payments that are 
contribution made in respect of commercial projects, then 
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that contribution IS not there. The other thing is of 
course, I think that the Chief Minister has just said, 
that instead of it being funded by the Community and the 
businessmen and the Government, it is now only the 
Community and the Government. Well. from my recollection 
in fact the Community was not involved in the Main Street 
project. If It is indeed now part of the Objective 2 
Project then that is a different position. Initially it 
was intended that it should be the business community and 
the European Union and when it looked as if it would not 
be accepted as an Objective 2 Project. the Government 
said they would pick up the part of the European Union. 
But if it is now in the Objective 2 Project. then I do 
not think that was there initially for the reasons that I 
have explained. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

am sure the hon 
Casema tes Squa re and 
that says that this 
European Union. 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

Member has recently driven along 
seen an enormous billboard there 

project IS partly financed by the 

Can just add. further to the Chief Minister's point. 
which he made beforehand. and the Leader of the 
Oppos i t ion's answer. tha t as trus tee 0 f the Main Street 
Beautification Trust on behalf of the Government we have 
seen the expenditure of the project rising slightly. So 
while I do not have the information in front of me with 
regard to that particular head, the House should be aware 
that the expenditure of the project has been rising 
slightly in relation to various sI ight technical delays, 
matters in the archaeological works, and that may account 
for that slight virement. 

Clause 3 was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

The Long Title was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

THIRD READING 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I have the honour to report that the Criminal Procedure 
(Amendment) Bill 1997; the Gibraltar Development 
Corporation (Amendment) Bill, 1997; the Social Security 
(Closed Long-Term Benefits and Scheme) (Amendment) Bill, 
1997; the Criminal Offences (Amendment) Bill, 1997; and 
the Supplementary Appropriation (1996/97) Bill. 1997. 
have been considered in Comrni t tee and agreed to wi th or 
without amendments and I now move that they be read a 
third time and passed. 
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Question put. Agreed to. 

ADJOURNMENT 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

I have the honour to move that this House do now adJourn 
to Tuesday 1st April 1997 at 10.00 am. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

The adjournment of the House was taken at 4.1S pm on 
Monday 17th March 1997. 

TUESDAY 1ST APRIL, 1997 

The House resumed at 10.0S am. 

PRESENT: 

Mr Speaker ................................. (In the Chair) 
(The Hon Judge J E Alcantara OBE) 

GOVERNMENT: 

The Hon P R Caruana - Chief Minister 
The Hon P C Montegriffo - Minister for Trade and Industry 
The Hon Or B A Linares - Minister for Education. the 

Disabled. Youth and Consumer Affairs 
The Hon Lt-Col E M Brltto OBE. EO - Minister for 

Government Services and Sport 
The Hon J J Holliday - Minister for Tourism, Commercial 

Affairs and the Port 
The Hon H A Corby - Minister for Social Affairs 
The Hon J J Netto - Minister for Employment & Training 

and Buildings and Works 
The Hon K Azopardi - Minister for the Envlronment and 

Health 
The Hon Miss K Dawson - Attorney-General 
The Hon T J Bristow - Financial and Development Secretary 

OPPOSITION: 

The Hon J J Bossano - Leader of the Opposition 
The Hon J L Baldachino 
The Hon Miss M I Montegriffo 
The Hon A Isola 
The Hon J Gabay 
The Hon R Mor 
The Hon J C Perez 
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IN ATTENDANCE: 

o J Reyes, Esq, EO - Clerk of the House of Assembly 

MR SPEAKER: 

The Leader of the Opposition has written to me asking me 
in effect to give a ruling from the Chair. I willingly 
comply, that is why I am here. The hon Leader of the 
Opposition submits that the procedure followed at the 
last meeting of the House in relation to the 
Supplementary Appropriation Bi 11 was wrong and contrary 
to Standing Orders. With due respect I disagree with his 
views for the following reasons: 

Under the Standing Orders there are rules governing 
ordinary Bills and rules for the Appropriation Bills. 
Standing Order 32A(2) and (3) speak of the annual 
Appropriation Bill. Everyone knows what appropriation 
means. The word "annual" in the Oxford Concise 
Dictionary is given as, "of, or belonging to, or reckoned 
by the year; yearly". It does not mean once a year in 
the present context. I have come to the conclusion that 
the Annual Appropriation Bill means the appropriation for 
the whole year and that the Supplementary Appropriation 
Bill is just part and parcel of the same yearly 
appropriation. It is really a Supplementary Annual 
Appropriation Bill. In the Standing Orders the word 
"Bill" is in the singular but under the rules of legal 
interpretation a singular sometimes includes the plural. 
I find and rule that the correct procedure was used at 
the last meeting of the House regardless of whether the 
same procedure had been used or not on previous 
occasions. 

The Hon K Azopardi has given notice that he wishes to 
make a statement and I will now call on the Minister for 
the Environment and Health. 

MINISTERIAL STATEMENT 

HON K AZOPARDI: 

Mr Speaker, the Government has since August 1996 through 
the Minister for the Environment and Health been 
discussing with the Defence Secondary Care Agency of the 
MOD issues surrounding the secondary care needs of the 
MOD in Gibraltar. 
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I have answered questions in this House on two occasions 
on this subject. In November 1996 I indicated that 
discussions were at a very preliminary stage. In 
February 1997 I mentioned that discussions had advanced 
somewhat but that I envisaged we were still some months 
from a final agreement 1 f a corrunon posi tion was to be 
reached in due course. 

The essence of the diScussions that are taking place 
between the Government and the MOD concern the possible 
assimilation by the Gibraltar Health Authority of the 
secondary care requirements of the MOD. 

Apart from the meetings that have been held at which 
have been present, medical, nursing and managerial staff 
of the Gibraltar Heal th Authority have conducted 
technlcal discussions with thei r counterparts at RNH to 
discuss the feasibility of such assimilation. 

Whilst no final agreement has been reached, the 
Government has agreed to treat MOD patients requiring 
secondary care for a nine-month trial period commencing 
on the 1st May 1997. I have personally briefed the 
Unions on this matter. 

This trial period does not indicate that there will be 
final agreement, as any party may take the view at the 
conclusion of such a per iod, that it does not wish to 
continue such arrangements. 

The Government is conSClOUS of the need to protect the 
interests of the present employees of RNH and has 
obtained an assurance from MOD that no compulsory 
redundancies will be caused or arise from the nine month 
trial period. In fact the entering into of this 
understanding has enabled the withdrawal of redundancy 
notices to employees that would otherwise have been made 
redundant. 

The basic terms of the trial period are that Government 
will be paid for the delivery of such services to MOD 
patients and that certain medical staff will be seconded 
by MOD to GHA to aSSist in the delivery of care. 
Additionally, the GHA will have the use of the RNH 
theatre. These interim arrangements will not 
detrimentally affect GI-lA parties or staff in any way. 
Indeed, the Government is confident that these interim 
arrangements are in the interests of the GHA and the 
community at large. Close monitoring of the trial period 
will take place via a liaison committee set up under the 
auspices of GHA and MOD. 
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It is emphasised that as no final agreement has been 
reached, negotiations will continue with MOD to evaluate 
this trial period and the possibility of entering into a 
more permanent arrangement on mutually acceptable terms. 
Until the outcome of these discussions become clearer it 
would be premature to expand on these. The purpose of 
this statement is to inform the House of the current 
position. further statements will be made as and when 
approprlate. 

MR SPEAKER: 

Under the rules there is no debate but the Leader of the 
Opposition is perfectly entitled to ask questions and if 
the Minister wants to reply he can reply and that is the 
end 0 fit. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, can the Minister say whether the proposed 
cottage hospital facility is going to be proceeded with 
by the MOD during the course of this nine month trial 
period? 

MR SPEAKER: 

Are there any more questions? 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Yes, Mr Speaker, I have some more quest10ns. 

MR SPEAKER: 

More questions? 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Yes, but I would like to get an answer ..... 

MR SPEAKER: 

When the hon Minister replies, that is the end. 
not a questioning process ..... 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

It is 

Mr Speaker, I accept your ruling but all I can tell you 
is that I am being guided by previous experience. I 
think the last time was in 1984 that there was a 
ministerial statement. Any Member of the House could ask 
any number of questions as long as they were to seek 
clarificat10n of a statement that had been made. 
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MR SPEAKER: 

No, only the Leader of the OppoSit1on 1S entitled to ask 
questions and then the Minister replies to the questions 
and that 1S the end. So If you have got more than one 
quest1on, I think you should have all the questions 
together. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Could also ask the hon Minlster to say, this staff that 
is going to be seconded, what are the numbers, the 
different grades of the staff and whether they continue 
to be paid by the MOD or by the GHA during the period of 
secondment? I would also like to ask whether the payment 
the MOD is going to be mak1ng to the Health Authority is 
going to be an agreed sum of money or on the basis of 
usage, that is, so much per patient whenever a patient 
makes use of them and whether there is any offsetting 
involved because of the use of the facilities in the RNH? 

HON K AZOPARDI: 

If I can take the questions in the order that the Leader 
of the OPPOSition has raised them. I understand that for 
the period of the trial period that they will not be 
proceeding with the cottage hospltal proJect while that, 
of course, remains a factor in the long term 
negotiations. I f there is no permanent arrangements, no 
doubt they will seek to proceed With it. The seconded 
staff. if I remember rightly, we are talking about five 
midwives, a theatre team, a consultant surgeon and an 
anaesthetist. The terms of the secondment are, that for 
the period that they are seconded to GHA, they will be 
under the day-to-day direction of whoever is in charge of 
a particular aspect of the facility, in other words, if 
there is a Sister in charge they will obviously come 
under the instructions of the Sister. for the period of 
the secondment they will continue to be paid by the MOD 
so there will be no extra expense to GHA. The cost 
formula that 1S being used 1S not on a patient usage 
basis. The cost formula that has been arr1ved at for the 
purposes of this trial perlod, is relating it to GPMS 
contributions. We have ascertained the heads of 
families, the nominal contributors, in accordance with 
the proportion of medical population that the MOD are 
talking about, we have multiplied that by the GPMS 
contributions as any other Gibraltarian would pay for 
that service. We are using the same equation to have 
them have access to the medical facilities as any other 
person, any other taxpayer in Gibraltar would use. There 
will be no offset as against that contr.ibution of any 
other matter, any other use of any facility Wh1Ch is 
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being made available to 
indeed the cost of the 
will not be offset as 
either. 

MR SPEAKER: 

us, such as the RNH theatre or 
salaries of the seconded staff 
against this GPMS contribution 

There is 
Industry 
to make 
followed. 

another statement by the Minister of Trade and 
of which late notice was given but I allowed him 
the statement, the same procedure is to be 

MINISTERIAL STATEMENT 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

I am grateful, Mr Speaker. Mr Speaker, as the House IS 
aware the Government have been waiting for some months 
for the Mlnistry of Defence to announce detailed figures 
of the proposed job losses following the 1993 Review. 
am able to confirm this morning that an announcement is 
being made today by the MOD. It is therefore appropriate 
that I should inform the House of the details of this 
announcement. 

The House will recall that the 1993 Revlew indicated that 
the number of locally employed civilians, a total of 
1,400 in July 1994, would have to be reduced by half, 
that is to 700, by the end of the century. This would 
cause 700 direct civilian job losses. The Deloitte and 
Touche Report completed last year further indicated the 
very serious knock-on effects that would be brought about 
by such a high level of Job losses. In the period since 
coming into office and in particular following the 
completion of the Deloitte and Touche Report, the 
Government have been urging the Ministry of Defence to 
reduce the impact of cuts on civilian employment. 

The figures announced today by the MOD will confirm that 
the projected civilian job losses will be significantly 
reduced to 300, 100 jobs already having gone through 
natural wastage since 1994. Of the remaining 1,000 
civilian jobs, 350 posts will still be subject to 
competing for quality. 

Whilst obviously regretting the fact that Gibraltar is to 
suffer major job losses as a result of the MOD rundown, 
the Government are encouraged by the significant 
reduction in numbers to be announced today by the MOD. 
This reduction has followed an in-depth analysis by the 
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MOD of its requirements and has lnvolved 
consultation with the Government and the Trade 
It is gratifying to note that the lower number 
losses has particularly been due to the 
civillanlsation and localisation of MOD posts. 

close 
Unions. 
of job 

great 

Mr Speaker, in our dIScussIons with the Minlstry of 
Defence we have also consistently argued for an improved 
Early Retirement package. The Government have felt that 
this was particularly important in order to give options 
for early retirement for staff over SO. The Government 
therefore welcomes the news that a package is being 
finallsed with the Unions to cover such early retirement 
during the period of the drawbacks. 

Al though the reduced Job losses makes the MOD rundown 
more manageable for the Gibraltar economy, it does not 
change the general analysIs made by the Government wIth 
regard to new economic actIvIty. There continues to be a 
need to expand the prlvate sector and thereby increase 
the prospects of employment. ThIS involves continuing 
progress towards the serVIce economy In tourism, 
financial services, telecommunicatlons and port related 
facilities and the highest level of customer care. 

The Government are, of course, aware that these reduced 
cuts will still cause considerable anxiety to many 
families in Gibraltar. We are hopeful, however, that a 
combInation of voluntary redundancIes and retirement will 
absorb most of the job losses over the next four years. 
The much lower job losses should be seIzed by everyone in 
Gibraltar as an opportunIty. It is also a vote of 
confidence in Gibraltar and a testimony to the positive 
and constructive relationshIp that the Government, MOD 
and Unions have brought to bear in these discussions. It 
is very important that this constructive dialogue between 
Government, MOD and UnIons should continue. In this 
respect a reactivation of the JOint Economic Forum is now 
appropriate. It is possible that there may be delay in 
arranging an early meetlng due to the elections in the 
United Kingdom but subJect thereto, the Government are 
keen to bring about an early meeting. 

There are still difficult Issues to tackle in the rundown 
process. The Government, however, feels that today's 
announcement and the success that has been aChieved in 
significantly reducing civilIan job losses augurs well 
for Gibraltar's prospects of successfully managing these 
reductions. 

MR SPEAKER: 

I am perfectly conscious that this is part of your motion 
on the adjournment, so you can either ask questions now 
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and continue with the motion or you can ask no questions 
now and raise it all in the motion or do whatever you 
like, but your motion is there. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, the motion was directed at the immediate 
effect over the next twelve months in the financial year 
that sLarls today. I w1l1 deal with that side of it, 
which has not been specifically mentioned, when I come to 
the motion, because it is a follow-up to two questions in 
two previous meetings of the House specifically on 1997 
and 1998. Can the Min1ster say, 1n relation to the 
information that he has provided today, whether in fact 
the retirement package is now finallsed to the extent 
that before any redundancies are proceeded with there 
will be a troll of people to see how many volunteers 
there are or retirements given that as he himself has 
indicated in a statement, natural wastage and retirement 
may avoid the need for compulsory redundancies. If it is 
not yet finalised, can he confirm that in fact as I have 
suggested in previous questions in the House, it is 
logical for the MOD to determine first the retirements 
before they commence the redundancies? Since the greater 
the retirements the lesser the redundancies, it does not 
make sense to start the second leg unless there is a need 
for it because there are insufficient volunteers for the 
first and that therefore we can expect that the actual 
selection for redundancy will follow the retirements and 
not happen straightaway. 

HON P C MONTEGRIffO: 

Mr Speaker, the retirement package is not yet entirely 
finalised. My understanding is that significant progress 
has been made in that direction but the Ministry of 
Defence and the Unions have not yet concluded their 
discussions on this matter. What the Leader of the 
Opposition states seems logical to the Government and the 
point that was raised in the same vein following an 
earlier question in the meeting, is one that the 
Government took on board but I cannot permit the MOD 
obviously or the Unions to acceptance of that formula. 
It seems logical to the Government that that procedure 
should be followed and we hope that progress towards 
finalising the retirement package will be swift and will 
be concluded in the very near future. 

DOCUMENTS LAID 

The Hon the Chief Minister moved under Standing Order 
7 (3) to suspend Standing Order 7 (1) in order to proceed 
with the laying of various documents on the table. 
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Question put. Agreed to. 

The Hon the Ch1ef Minister laid on the table the accounts 
in respect of the year 1995 of the following companies. 

1. Gibraltar Resident1al Property Company Limited. 

2. Gibraltar European Investment Trust Limited. 

3. Gibraltar Industrial Cleaners Limited. 

4. Gibraltar Information Bureau Limited. 

5. Brympton Co-Ownership Company [,tmtted. 

6. Westslde One Co-Ownership Company Limited. 

7. Westside Two Co-Ownership Company Limited. 

8. Gtbraltar Joinery and Building Services Limited. 

9. Gibraltar Land (Holdings) Limited. 

10. Gibraltar Commercial Property Company Limited. 

11. RPLI Company Limited. 

12. Venture Enterprise Cap1tal Company Limited. 

13. Gibraltar Investments (Holdings) L1mited. 

Ordered to lie. 

The Hon the financial and Development Secretary laid on 
the table the following documents: 

(1) Statements of Consolidated fund Reallocations 
approved by the financial and Development Secretary 
(Nos. 7 to 9 of 1996/97). 

(2) Statement of Improvement and Development fund 
Reallocations approved by the financial and 
Development Secretary (No. 2 of 1996/97). 

Ordered to lie. 

BILLS 

fIRST AND SECOND READINGS 

SUSPENSION Of STANDING ORDERS 
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The Hon the Minister for the Environment and Health moved 
under Standing Order 7 (3) to suspend Standing Order 7 (1) 
in order to proceed to the First and Second Reading of 
various Bills. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

THE NATURE 
1997 

PROTECTION 

HON K AZOPARDI: 

ORDINANCE (AMENDMENT) ORDINANCE 

I have the honour to move that a Bill for an Ordinance 
for the purpose of further transposing into the Law of 
Gibraltar Council Directive 92/43 EEC on the conservation 
of natural habitats and the wild fauna and flora be read 
Cl first time. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

SECOND READING 

HON K AZOPARDI: 

I have the honour to move that the Bill be now read a 
second time. Mr Speaker, this is a short Bill and I will 
be quite brief. This Bill seeks to further transpose the 
Habitats Directive which was enacted into Gibraltar law 
back in 1995. I understand that the difficulty has 
arisen, that due to a typographical error, the relevant 
part of the Habitats Directive that provides for the 
protection of the Date Mussel was omitted from our 
regulations and accordingly this bill has been necessary 
to do that. Now that I am here I think perhaps I should 
give some background on the Date Mussel. I understand 
that this is a boring mussel, not boring in a 
psychological or emotional sense, but rather in a 
functionaL physical sense, it tends to bore through its 
surrounding area. The hon Members in this House will be 
glad to know that this is not one of those mussels 
regularly found on plates at the Sea Wave Restaurant at 
Catalan Bay, so the transposition of this particular part 
of the Habitats Directive will not affect our diet. I 
commend the Bill to the House. 

Mr Speaker invited discussion on the general principles 
and merits of the Bill. 

Question put. Agreed to. 

HON K AZOPARDI: 

I beg to give notice that the Committee Stage and Third 
Reading of the Bill be taken today. 
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Question put. Agreed to. 

COMMITTEE STAGE 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

I have the honour to move 
itself into Conunittee to 
clause by clause: 

that the House should resolve 
consider the following Bills 

1. The Nature Protection Ordinance (Amendment) Bl11, 
1997 

2. The Social Securlty (Open Long-Term Benefits Scheme) 
Bill, 1997 

1. THE NATURE PROTECTION ORDINANCE (AMENDMENT) BILL 1997 

=-C.=.1.:;:a..;:u~s:..::e:.::s,--.:....--.:a::.:n:..:.d::.-..::2 were agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

The Long Title was agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

2. THE SOCIAL SECURITY (OPEN LONG-TERM BENEFITS SCHEME) 
BILL, 1997 

Clauses and 2 were agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

Clause 3 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Chairman, I have given notice of a proposed amendment 
to clause 3 (3) which provides for the equalisation of 
pensionable ages between males and females. Although the 
intention is to reduce the age of retirement for men to 
60, in fact the clause does not say that. It is possible 
to comply with that clause by doing either and therefore 
since the intention is to reduce the age of men to the 
age of women, then I feel that it should be specifically 
stated and the words added, "by reducing to 60 years the 
age of men". I am also proposing an amendment to sub­
clause 4, do you want me to proceed with that? 

MR SPEAKER: 

It would be better. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

I propose the deletion of sub-clause (4) 
replacement of a new sub-clause which will read, 
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purpose of sub-section (3) the equalisation date shall be 
the 1st January 1998, or by annual reductions of one year 
in the definition of "pensionable age" for men commencing 
on 1st January 1998, as determined by regulations". The 
view that we take is, that the whole point of the open 
scheme, is to enable new provisions to be made in the 
open scheme which could not be made in the closed scheme 
and could not be made in the 1955 Ordinance, for as long 
as that Ordinance and that fund was being used for the 
payment of the Spanish workers that stopped contributing 
in 1969 because that was the condition under which the UK 
was prepared to contribute the funds to meet that cost 
and therefore in the closed scheme there is no proviso 
for equalisation. The position of the Government when 
they introduced the closed scheme was that they were free 
to, as a matter of policy, bring in whatever changes they 
wanted to the open scheme, and that they were taking 
advice on this. Of course, when the open scheme was 
introduced in the second reading, it was said that the 
policy decision that had been taken was to continue with 
what was there in 1955 which is what is there in the 
closed scheme. We see no logic to having two separate 
funds, an open scheme fund and a closed scheme fund if 
they are exactly the same, we might as well have one. 
The whole point of having a different one is that in this 
different one we can reflect policy changes and we 
believe that the new fund can and should pay from the 
beginning of next year, which is the first opportuni ty 
that we have. It would have been possible to do it 
earlier if the UK had agreed to pay the Spanish pensions 
earlier or if the whole fund had been dissolved and 
distributed and replaced by a new scheme which was the 
original idea. But given the arguments that have been 
put in the second reading of the bill that the cost of £3 
million by bringing in effectively the age from 60 to 65, 
which presumably involves something of the order of 1,000 
male pensioners to be able to cost £3 million, of that 
figure, we are providing for the reduction in penSionable 
age to be phased in a year at a time which would then 
take five years and where the annual cost would not be £3 
million, that would be the final cost in three years' 
time but effectively you would be talking about something 
like £0.75 million cost a year assuming the acq.lracy of 
the £3 million, which I imagine is an order of magnitude 
rather than an exact figure which has been worked out. 

The need to wait till the year 2020 is not something that 
is clear because in the open scheme it has been the 
position throughout that since it is a replacement and 
therefore represents a clean break with the previous one, 
it is possible to proceed now as it is possible to 
proceed in the year 2000 and the year 2020. We in fact 
had a very clear indication from the British Government 
that their experts saw the new scheme as new and distinct 
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from the old and that In fact under Community law we were 
required to do this. But in any case we believe that 
even if it was not a reqUIrement of Community law it is 
something that has been under consideration for ten years 
at least and which could not be proceeded with when there 
was a single scheme from WhICh both present residents of 
Gibraltar who are work1ng In Gibraltar or who are 
commuting to Gibral tar and those who stopped work1ng in 
1969 get paid. Therefore, obviously, our preference 
would be that it should be done on the 1st January but if 
the Government, when they have gone Into greater detail 
as to the estimated costs of the resources of the fund, 
feel that it is too much to do it 1n one go then by 
regulation they would be free to introduce it in slower 
time. I think it is important that a start should be 
made for pensioners on the 1st January 1998 and we have 
suggested that date rather than doing it now so that the 
administrative procedures that would require the 
additional payments to additional numbers can be put in 
place with sufficient time to be able to do it. We would 
be talking, if it was done 1n a year, of less than 200 
males in anyone year being eligible because that is what 
the demographic structure indicates. I think it is also 
important that we should do it against the background 
where there are possibilities of people taking early 
retirement because the difference for those who take 
early retirement may be, that it is eaS1er for them not 
to go back on to the labour market to seek employment if 
they are getting the Social Security pension at the age 
of 60 as opposed to the age of 65. 

I commend the amendment to the House. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Cha i rman, if the Gove rnmen t had wished to impose on 
itself the straitjacket of having to equalise pensionable 
ages by a given date, which 1S the effect of the Leader 
of the Opposition's amendment, then we would have so 
drafted the Bill. The Leader of the Opposition may think 
that pensionable ages in Gibraltar should be equalised by 
the year 1998. That is his view and he must know, or 
presumably knows, why he holds that view given that no 
Gibraltarian would benefit from it, given that the 
affected Gibraltarians are not suffering any financial 
penalty as a result of doing so and that the effect of 
doing so soon would simply be to entitle people who do 
not reside in Gibraltar, of various nationalities, to a 
pension earlier. I just do not understand what urgency 
the Leader of the OPPos1tion attaches to the Gibraltar 
taxpayer funding pensions for non-residents of Gibraltar 
at an earlier age when Gibraltarians who would otherwise 
obtain benefits are not 1n any sense, for reasons that he 
well knows, putting any pressure on the Government to 
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take that step. I can therefore only assume that this is 
a wish on the part of the hon member to pursue the policy 
which he devised prior to the last election of seeking to 
say things which he thinks will stnke a chord In a 
particular sector of this communIty but which actually in 
no sense furthers the interests of that sector nor is It 
in Gibraltar's financial interests to pursue it any more 
quickly than is strictly necessary. The hon Member says 
that he does not see the need to waIt until the year 
2020, and the BIll as drafted does not requIre the 
Government to wait until the year 2020, I do not know why 
he thinks it IS the Government's !ntentlon necessarily to 
wait till the year 2020. The BIll says, "that for the 
purposes of sub-section (3) the equalisation date shall 
be determined by Regulation but shall in any event not 
fall later than 2020". Government are therefore free in 
accordance with policy decIsions that it might at any 
given time make to introduce equalisation of age 
provisions at any time. Therefore it does not follow 
from the Bill as drafted that the Government will wait, 
still less, does It follow that It must wait untIl the 
year 2020. 

The hon Leader of the OppOSitIon started by saying that 
he saw no loqic In having two schemes and then, wi th 
respect to him, he goes on to give one of the reasons why 
it is sensible to have two schemes. He must know that if 
there were not two schemes, if there was just one scheme, 
then when we did equalise and given that he is urging us 
to equalise by the year 1998, tha t if we did equa 1 i se by 
the year 1998 under one solitary scheme, the equalisation 
provisions would apply also to the pre-1969 Spanish 
pensioners who are benefIcIarIes under the closed scheme 
but not beneficiaries under the open scheme. Therefore 
if there was only one scheme and we equalised, pre-1969 
Spanish pensioners would benefit from the age 
equalisation provisions, because as he must know, there 
are still pre-1969 Spanish pensIoners who have not yet 
reached pensionable age and in respect of all those 
several thousand pre-l969 Spanish pensioners who have not 
yet reached pensionable age, if we equalised under a 
solitary scheme then they would be entitled to an 
advancement of their pension collection age. Mr 
Chairman, the Government therefore do not support the 
amendments. The Government are committed to the 
int roduction 0 f equa li sed pens ionabl e ages in accordance 
with Gibraltar's Community obligations, so to do, but it 
will choose its pace for doing so in accordance with the 
Government's judgement of what IS in Gibraltar's best 
financial interests just as every other legislature and 
Government in the European Community is doing. There is 
no Government that is rushing to equalise especially not 
in our case when it is not necessary to do so. I already 
explained to the hon Opposition Member why the Government 
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were anxious anyway not to introduce changes at this 
stage in the nature and extent of benefits and that is, 
that on the basIs of the legal advice that we have, it 
does not necessarily COIncide with the advice that others 
mIght have, but on the basis of the legal advice that we 
have, the issue of whether this is a new scheme falls to 
be decided not by whether it is introduced by new 
legislation but rather by whether it substantially 
changes what used to be there before in terms of benefits 
and entitlements. Therefore the Government for that 
reason as well are not minded to accept any amendment 
which has the effect of altering the structure of the 
BIll, which is not to say that at a later date, when the 
issue is no longer live, the Government may not introduce 
as future Houses of Assembly might introduce, any number 
of changes to the open scheme Ordinance. The hon Member 
has given notice to delete the reference, "by reducing to 
60 years the age of men" in clause 3(3) of the Bill. 

Mr Chairman, in the second reading of the Bill said 
that it was the Government's present intention to 
equalise by lowering the pensionable age of men to 60 
rather than by raising the pensionable age of women to 65 
or any halfway house, which was the option being followed 
in other countries, in other words trying to meet them in 
the middle. The Gove rnmen t presen t 1 Y have no in tent ion 
to do so but certainly I see no reason why this House 
should constrain the Government's freedom of policy 
manoeuvre before the Government have had an opportuni ty 
either to make a final policy decision or indeed before 
there is any need to do so. So, certainly the Government 
are not willing to enshrine in the laws of Gibraltar that 
it must equalise pensionable ages to 60. This is 
something that the Government will do at a time of its 
choosing in accordance with the policy decision that it 
then makes in the light of all the circumstances then 
prevailing. Certainly, the hon Member must be aware he 
is certainly free to move an amendment to legislation to 
give him an opportunity to argue what he thinks the law 
should be. But he mus tal so unders tand, tha t the fact 
that the law does not say that, does not mean that that 
is not or will be in due course, when the Government 
introduces the equalisation proceedings. In other words, 
the Government are not willing to enshrine at this stage 
in the law the methodology which it will pursue in 
relation to age equalisation but of course that is 
something that will be debated in the House at the time 
that it comes to be implemented. The Government although 
it has the ability to make equalisation provisions by 
Regulation, the Government do not envisage introducing 
those changes without some sort of prior debate in the 
House. 

II~ 



Mr Chairman, the Leader of the Opposition also suggested 
that ..... well really it is the same point Hr Chairman 
the bit about that equalisation should be by annual 
reductions. I do not know if he is aware but annual 
reductions would be very difficult to operate. He may 
know that in countries where they do operate a gradual 
convergen t s ys tem, these a re not annua 1 reduct ions, they 
are done by monthly reductions. In the United Kingdom 
this process has already began and they are not done by 
annual reductions of one year as the hon Member suggests 
1n h1s amendment, they are done by monthly reductions so 
that every month a new category of woman is one month 
closer to retirement age, or rather one month further 
away from retirement age in the case of the United 
Kingdom. It would not in any case be done by annual 
reductIons of one year. I recognise that the hon Leader 
of the Opposition's amendments are calculated either to 
force the hand of the Government in something that the 
Government have already indicated is its present 
intention in which case the Government does not think it 
is approprIate that it should be so restricted by law in 
Its freedom of policy manoeuvre, or alternatively. it is 
s1mply an opportunity for the hon Member to express his 
V1ews as to when he thinks age equalisation should take 
place. presumably in an attempt to strike a chord. There 
is no need to the hon Member to occupy this ground. The 
Government are fully committed to the principle of 
equallsatlon. It will be done in a way which best 
protects the interests of future Gibraltarian pensioners. 
It wlll not be done in a way that makes any prospective 
G1braltar1an penSioner worse off than he would otherwise 
be. That is the Government's policy. That policy will 
not change but of course the Government wishes to remain 
free as to the mechanics and the timing that it chooses 
to 1mplement those pol icy commi tments. The Government 
w1ll not be supporting the hon Leader of the Opposition's 
amendments. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Obviously, Mr Chairman, we are disappointed that the 
Government's reaction should be what it is and let me say 
that the arguments that have been used are not very 
convincing. The point that I made about the open long 
term benefits scheme, which we are bringing into effect 
today is, what is the use of having it there unless you 
are g01ng to bring in changes? The Chief Minister says 
"I myself have given the reason why we should have ~ 
second scheme". Yes, the reason that I have given is 
refLected in the amendment that I have moved but if we 
are not going to change anything and we are going to have 
an identical scheme then the very logic of having a 
second scheme 1S absent. So I was not saying I do not 
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know why we have an open scheme and then saying myself 
why we have it. What I was saying was, in the absence of 
any changes there is no logic but there is a possibility 
of changes and in fact we were told last September when 
the closed scheme was moved that the Government's 
intention was to bring in changes in the open scheme. It 
is all very well to say, "We cannot bind a future 
Goverrunent by putting in the years to 60." Well, that 
contradicts every single argument the Chief Minister has 
used on every other piece of legislation here where he 
has said, "It is a nonsense to say we are binding anybody 
because there is nothing to stop an amending Bill being 
brought in and changing it." So if we put there now by 
equalising in sub-section (3) the age for men, what it 
would reflect is that the commitment to do that is 
present in this House today. That does not mean that 
somebody cannot, in a future meeting of the House, change 
that Bill and remove it. The point is, that we are 
reflecting in what we are legislating what is the express 
policy objective. If in fact a decision has not yet been 
taken and it could equally be that it is equalised in 
between 60 and 65 or in some other way and that the 
decision will be taken when it is decided to qualify, 
then in fact, why in the second reading of the Bill was 
such emphasis placed on the fact that it would be 
regressive to increase the age for women and that it was 
progressive to bring it down? Well, if it is progressive 
and we all think it is progressive then let us reflect 
what this House thinks should happen when this House is 
legislating. It is up to another House to do something 
different and that is an argument that was used by the 
Chief Minister when he was explaining that when the UK 
wanted certain things reflected in the law he had said to 
them, "Well look, whether it is reflected or not 
reflected, they used that same argument in relation to 
the provision in the closed scheme for the Minister to 
alter benefits when it is a fact that the Minister may 
alter the benefits". It does not mean that he has to 
alter the benefits and there is nothing to stop a future 
Goverrunent doing something different and we accept that, 
so we are not saying the idea of putting it there means 
that we are tying the hands of anybody in the future. 
All that we are saying is that we are reflecting in the 
amendment what is the policy to which we all apparently 
subscribe. When it comes to equalising next year, 
obviously the purpose of moving the amendment is to try 
and persuade the Government that it can afford to do it 
now because the reason that was used in the second 
reading of the Bill was that the cost was too high and 
certainly if the cost is too high and that is the reason 
why in the judgement of the Goverrunent it cannot be done 
in one go, then by spreading it over a five year period 
the cost is not too high because the addi tional cost 
every year is only one fifth of £3 million. Nor do I 
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understand what the Chief Minister says about having to 
pay to people who are not in Gibraltar. We are talking 
about people who are not already pensioners and we are 
talking about if it was done in stages that people who 
reach the age of 64 in whatever month of the year, I do 
not know how they calculate the pensions in the United 
Kingdom, but I would have thought the Ch1ef Minister must 
know that what he is legislating here is that the year 
counts for calculating the average irrespective of the 
month of the year in which the person is born. That is 
provided for 1n this Ordinance. So you count the average 
number of contributions from the 1st January 1955 or your 
twentieth birthday but you count the year 1n WhlCh you 
were 20 and the year in which you are 65 irrespective of 
whether you are born in January or ln December. That is 
the provision ..... 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

Would the hon Member give way? Is he not aware that that 
is simply not the case. He must be aware that that is 
simply not the case. If one advances penSionable age for 
people who are not presently in recelpt of a pension, one 
is advancing the moment from which one needs to fund the 
commitment and start making the payment and increase the 
period of time during which the payments have to be made. 
He may wish to give the example by reference to people 
who are 64 and therefore cloud the issue by reference to 
the year of the birthday but there are many, many 
hundreds of pre-1969 Spanish pensioners who are not even 
60, let alone 64, and he is suggesting that in respect of 
them we should advance pension entitlement by two, three, 
four, up to five years. Can he give a reason why he 
should want the Gibraltar taxpayer to foot that bill? 
for what benefit? 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Chairman, in the light of that remark, for which I am 
grateful, r have to say we .Jre not discussing the open 
scheme and everything that has been said about the open 
scheme until now is complete nonsense because none of the 
Spanish pensioners get paid from this. The whole 
objective has been that in the closed scheme there is no 
change and no provision for change and no prOVision for 
equalisation and that the new scheme is new precisely to 
enable us to do and that is not just what I have said, 
this is what the Chief Minister has sald last September 
and since September and today. If his argument is that 
we cannot do it in the open scheme because whatever we do 
in the open scheme will apply to pre-l969 Spanish 
pensioners, then it is not an open scheme. The two 
schemes are closed and then why have two? The whole 
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purpose of having two is to enable us to do things here 
which have no impact on people that have not completed it 
post-1969. If this Bill does not do that then it fails 
to achieve the reason why it was created in the first 
instance. In fact, if we look at the Bill 90 per cent of 
the clauses in this Bill are identical to the ones in the 
closed scheme. I f one is going to have two identical 
pieces of legislation, 100 per cent the same, I do not 
understand why it is we need to legislate for a second 
scheme. I know the arguments that are used and those 
arguments are that the Government are free to do it any 
time. Well, if the Government are free to do it at any 
tlme then it does not have a problem of having to pay all 
the pre-1969 penslOners 1n the closed fund otherwise it 
is not free to do it at any time. Then let us be told it 
has nothing to do wi th the additional cost for local 
pensioners because the £3 million that was mentioned, I 
can only decipher that figure as being the cost of 
something of the order of 1,000 new pensioners and since 
it is a move of five years, that translates into an 
average of 200 new penSioners a year and of course ..... 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

Would the hon Member give way? It 1S clear to me from 
what he is now saying that I lnadvertently said pre-1969 
Spanish pensioners. No, I did not mean pre-1969, I mean 
Spanish pensioners and indeed other non-Gibraltarian 
resident pensioners. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

So if we are talking about persons who are in Glbraltar, 
who are working over the age of 60, then in fact it is in 
the context of the difficulty of flnding employment 
beyond 60 that bringlng the age down makes sense. In 
most countries in Europe where most of thelr schemes are 
constantly on the verge of bankruptcy because they are 
all under-funded, the problem of movlng to 60 was a 
problem of how to finance it but on grounds of generating 
opportunities for employment and on grounds of 
progressive poliCies that equalised age, all the social 
and political arguments were in favour of brlnging down 
the age of males. In all the countries it had been 
overruled by the Treasury who said, "We cannot afford 
it." It is clear that we are in the fortunate position 
that we can afford it. We can afford it now, we can 
afford it spread over five years and we can afford lt any 
time between now and the year 2020 and of course in the 
numbers of the £3 million figure that was given by the 
Minister for Social Affairs must be included all the 
nationalities currently working ln Gibraltar who are 
between the ages of 60 and 65. I do not know how many 
non-Gibraltarians there are in that category but I would 
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imagine that the percentage of the population of 60 to 65 
is predominantly Gibraltarian and that you are unlikely 
to be getting foreign workers unless they have here a 
very long time in an area age group. It is not a bad 
thing given the problem that we have for redundant 
Moroccan workers if in fact the ability to get the 
pension at 60 means that they are less likely to be here 
competing in the jobs market. There are sound reasons for 
doing it and there are no reasons for not doing it and in 
respect of introducing the commitment to bring down the 
age, this IS not a matter of methodology. The 
methodology lS how you do it. The policy is whether you 
do it and what we are saying IS the policy should be 
reflected ln the law because that is what we are 
legislating at thlS moment In time. A reflection of the 
policy decislon to bring down the age of males at 60 and 
although we have a number covered by Community Care 
Llml ted, . in the 60 to 65 age range employed on a part­
time baSiS and getting a social wage, that was something 
that was put ln precisely because no amendment could be 
done to the 1955 scheme, otherwise the joint memorandum 
With the United Kingdom would be breached by any attempt 
to change that because of the cost to them. It seems to 
me it is an opportunity to start putting lnto effect 
something that has been there under consideration for the 
last ten years and that thlS opportunity should not be 
missed. regret we have not been able to persuade the 
Government to move down this dlrection but I must say the 
reasons that have been given sound hollow to us. 

Question put. The House voted. 

For the Ayes: The Hon J L Baldachlno 
The Hon J J Bossano 
The Hon J Gabay 
The Hon A Isola 
The Hon Miss M I Montegnffo 
The Hon R Mor 
The Hon J C Perez 

For the Noes: The Hon K Azopardi 
The Hon Lt-Col E M Britto 
The Hon P R Caruana 
The Hon H Corby 
The Hon J J Holliday 
The Hon Dr B A Linares 
The Hon P C Montegriffo 
The Hon J J Netto 
The Hon Miss K Dawson 
The Hon T J Briscow 

The amendments were defeated. 

Clause 3 stood part of the Bill. 
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Clauses 4 to 9 were agreed to and stood part of the Bill. 

Clause 10 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Chairman, have given notice of an amendment to 
Clause 10. In clause 10(3) (a) it says, "That there shall 
be charged upon the Fund the payment of the benefits 
described in section 11 below." The hon Members will 
recall that in the closed scheme there appeared there the 
words, about which we debated somewhat at the time that 
we passed that legislation, that went on to say, "the 
payment of the benefits described in section 11 
below ..... " and then it went on to say, "and 
notwithstanding the provisions of section 5 of the 
European Communities Ordinance, claims for such benefits 
payable by reason of Gibraltar's obligations under the 
regulations of the Council of the European Communities on 
the application of Social Security schemes to employed 
persons and their families moving within the Community". 
The hon Opposition Members will recall that at that time 
they argued that those words should not be included, as 
indeed they had excluded it, I think it was in 1991 or 
1992 from some amendment to the Pensions Bill because 
they argued that the inclusion of the words there 
suggested that if included, this would imply that by the 
use of section 5 of the European Communi ties Ordinance, 
that these were liabilities of Gibraltar and therefore 
through section 5 a charge on the Consolidated Fund. The 
Opposition Members felt strongly that this was not 
something that they were willing to support because in 
their political judgement obligations to pay in effect 
pre-1969 Spanish pensions was not an EU obligation of 
Gibraltar because they took the view that this was an 
obligation of the United Kingdom because of the way that 
the then Foreign Secretary Sir Geoffrey Howe had 
mishandled the pensions issue back in 1985. Hon Members 
will also recall that we argued during the second reading 
debate on the closed scheme, that whilst we agreed that 
Britain had a moral corrunitment to pick up the Spanish 
pensions bill because the liability had arisen entirely 
as a result of either the United Kingdom's Government 
negligence and/or reticence in the handling of the issue, 
that that did not go on to mean that it was not a 
Gibraltar legal obligation because Gibraltar legal 
obligations under Community laws were established by 
Communi ty laws and not by the act or omissions of the 
United Kingdom or Gibraltar. Our judgement, our analysis 
of the position was somewhat different. It was and is 
clearly under European Union law a Gibraltar obligation 
but a Gibraltar obligation which Gibraltar was refusing 
to discharge arguing, and wi th this part of the argument 
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we certainly agreed, that Britain should pay the bill 
because it had brought the problem down to bear on us. 
So we disagreed in the case of the closed fund about 
whether the words should or should not be included to 
protect Gibraltar's argument on which we actually agree. 
I think, Mr Chairman, that it would not be controversial 
between the two sides of the House that this point really 
only arose in relation to the closed scheme and does not 
arise in .relation to the open scheme because it was only 
ln relatlon to the closed scheme that we were arguing 
that it was Britain's obligation and not Gibraltar's. 
Therefore, because the point simply does not arise under 
the open scheme, we just made no reference to it at all 
and we just put, "all contributions paid under this 
Ordinance". 

The passage, as the hon Member knows, of this Blll is a 
requirement for the European COIlUTIission closing a file or 
a fiche as they call them over there, in relation to 
infraction proceedlngs which are imminent. for that 
reason this draft Bill has been cited by the Commission 
in order to obtain from them an indication that it would 
result in the closlng of the flche. The Commisslon has 
made two points, neither of which, in our opinion, has 
any merit whatsoever. One we cannot address because it 
simply misses a pOlnt which is important for us and for 
the operation of the scheme and I shall explain that in a 
moment. But they did alight until what they have done 
is, that they have compared the text of the closed scheme 
with the open scheme that arrived at this section and 
they have said, "Oh, why have they excluded the reference 
to European COIlUTIunities Ordinance and European Union 
obligations?" "Is Gibraltar arguing that by excluding 
the words 'includlng clalms for such benefits payable by 
reason of Gibraltar's obligations under the Regulation', 
1S G1bral tar denY1ng the principle that European Union 
Regulations have supremacy and direct application in 
Glbral tar?". Which 1S of course a nonsense. That was 
not the reason why it was there in the first place, lt 
was not the reason why it was excluded and rather than 
explain to the Commlss1on, fust of all, the reasons why 
lt was excluded then the reasons why it was included and 
then the reasons why lt was again excluded from this all 
of which would simply be laundering our linen in a ~lace 
where it does not need to be laundered, Government have 
decided to placate the Commission by qUlte academic, 
because 1t has absolutely no value or significance, 
mean1ng, or effect to restore in 10 (2) (a) the words that 
were excluded. So that 10 (2) (a) will then read in the 
open scheme, exactly as the equivalent section raised in 
the closed scheme and we trust that this will assist the 
Commission in arriving at the conclusion that we are not 
here trying to argue that European Union law is not 
supreme, nor are we seeking to gain some underhand 
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advantage by this. It lS entirely academic and is 
frankly easier to concede it than to argue it because it 
is certainly in Gibraltar's interest that the fiche 
should be closed for reasons that Opposition Members will 
be able to work out for themselves. So for that reason, 
Mr Chairman, the amendment is that we delete the semi­
colon after the words "section 11 below" and substitute a 
comma followed by the words "notwi thstanding the 
provisions of section 5 of the European Communities 
Ordinance, claims for such benefits payable by reason of 
Gibraltar's obligations under the Regulations of the 
Council of the European Communities on the application of 
Social Security schemes to employed persons and their 
families moving wi thin the Community". This will allow 
some official at the European Commission, that simply 
compares the two schemes as if that were a relevant 
exercise for him to conclude, that there is no difference 
and there fore will s impl y accept tha t the new scheme is 
in full compliance to Gibraltar's COIlUTIunity obligations 
and that will be the end of the matter. I hasten to add 
that in Government's judgement, in this Ordinance, the 
point is entirely academic even though in the closed 
scheme there was a political argument for excluding it in 
respect of which we differed from the hon Members. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Chairman, we will support the amendment because in 
fact as the Chief Minister has correctly stated, the 
objections that we raised to its inclusion in the closed 
scheme should not apply in the open scheme since the open 
scheme has to finance any liability arising out of the 
application of Regulation 1408 and of course, to my 
knowledge, the only effect that has is in terms of 
passing the test of eligibility when you count periods of 
employment in other Member States. Other than that there 
is no connection between our legislation in the open 
scheme or in any other normal scheme that is not beset by 
the klnd of problem we inherited in 1985. In fact, 
removing the provisions of Section 5 of the European 
Communities Ordinance lS a good thing, not a bad thing 
and would have thought it was a bad thing from the 
Commission's point of view but if they want it, then 
there is no reason why we should not want it and 
therefore we welcome the fact that it is going to be put 
in in this one although we did not want it in the other 
one. 

HON CHIEf MINISTER: 

did indicate that would give the hon Members an 
indication of the other point raised by the Commission 
which I felt we could not address and that was that 
somebody in the Commission, I do not know if the hon 
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Members have got the Bill in front of them, but if they 
look at section 19 of the Bill, the hon Members wlll 
recognise that under the heading "Special Provisions to 
Men", it provides in effect for men gettlng a penslon by 
virtue of their wives contributions and that sectlon 20 
has the identical effect in relation to women. In other 
words, working women getting pensions, or women who have 
not worked, it could be both actually, getting pensions 
by reference to their contributions of their working 
husbands. The Commission looked at those two sections 
and because there are, one section deals with special 
provisions as to men and another section deals with 
special provisions as to women, notwithstanding the fact 
that the sections are otherwise identical, the sections 
in their provis1ons are absolutely identical. They 
concluded, quite irrationally 1n my opin1on, from the 
fact that the prov1s1on 1S contained in two separate 
sections, one headed Spec1al Provisions as to Men and the 
other SpeCial Provislons as to Women, that there was some 
discrimination between men and women and of course that 
is not so. The only reason why the section laboriously 
sets out identical provisions in separate sections 
relating to men and women is because the phrase, 
"pensionable age", is used frequently in both sections 
and the phrase "pensionable age" means somethlng 
di fferent in the case of men than what it does in the 
case of women. In the case of women it means 60 and in 
the case of men it means 65. The Commission's suggestion 
was that this section should be merged into one and the 
word "spouse" used. I am not saying that it is not 
possible to sit down and do it but it is extremely 
complicated because every time one uses the word "spouse" 
one would then have to go on to say, "but in the case 
where the spouse is a man, pensionable age means 65 and 
in the case where the spouse is a woman, it means 60". 
This is exactly the reason why these sections are split 
into two so that they can just use the words "pensionable 
age" which is defined at the beginning of the Bill and 
always has been as meaning one thing for women and 
another thing for men. The Commission thought that this 
was discriminatory ei ther of men or of women. We have 
put up a paper to them which makes it clear that in this 
respect there 1S no discr1m1nation except that 
discrimination which is impl1ci t in the fact that there 
are unequal pensionable ages, and that raises the whole 
question of the equalisation of pensionable age. That is 
the one Commission comment that we have not accommodated. 

Clause 10, as amended, was agreed to and stood part of 
the Bill. 

Clause 11 
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HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Chairman, in the second reading of the Bill I raised 
the question of the reduced benefits table in the 
Schedule and why there was a need in the open beneflts 
scheme to provide for proportional allocation of a 
pension of 60p a week to the new scheme for. people wlth 
less than two years contr1butions or resldence Slnce 
1970. Since the scheme started on the 1st January 1994 I 
could not understand why it was that we were saying that 
we were making provision for people who have contributed 
post-January 1994 on the basis that they had not been in 
Gibraltar since 1970 or insured since 1970. We did not 
in fact get an answer to that point at the second reading 
and therefore I am now mov1ng the deletion of this 
provision by deleting in clause 11 (2) the words, "except 
in the circumstances set out in sub section (3)" and then 
going on to delete sub clauses (3) and (4) which are the 
ones that provide for the higher rates of benefit to 
people who lived since 1970 and who reserved the frozen 
1969 benefits for those who have not contrlbuted or been 
resident in Gibraltar since 1970. There is an additional 
argument I think which needs to be taken into accou~t. 
When the decision was taken in 1970 to increase beneflts 
a decision was also taken to increase contributions. It 
seems to me that if somebody contributes in Gibraltar for 
103 weeks post-January 1994 and has not got contrib~tions 
post-1970 he is faced with the situation where he wlll be 
contributing or on his behalf the employer would be 
contributing £500 a year in order to get a share of 60p a 
week. That seems wrong because historically it was there 
because people paid £38 in 15 years and the actuarial 
relationship between the one shllling and five pence and 
the 60p was that that was what they were funding. 
Subsequently to that the increased benefits were linked 
to increased rates of contributions at different points 
in time. This is why we have two tables. We have a 
table that says people who contributed pre-1968, people 
who contributed post-1969 and people who contributed 
post-1970. The logic is that there was essentially a 
second contribution condition introduced so that the 
benefit would be payable to the people who had paid the 
same number of contributions but more expensive 
contributions. In the 1994 open scheme the only people 
that would be enti tled to a share of their pension from 
the new scheme are the people that have contributed to 
the new scheme. We have, for example, at the back on 
page 118 where it talks about contribution conditions for 
the old age pension that it should be not less than 156 
contributions. If we are talking about the contributions 
having all to be post-1994 then in fact it would not have 
been until 1997 that it was possible to have 156 
contributions because that is fifty two weeks a year, 
three years. In this case the possibility of somebody 
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falling in the category of not having had enough 
contributions or residence to qualify for the £47.80 and 
having to get a share of the 60p is unlikely to be very 
numerous. There may be a dozen people in that category 
but it is in my judgement and in the judgement of this 
side of the House something that has been put in simply 
following what is clear has been one of the ingred1ents 
in the drafting of this which 1S to produce here what 
there is in the closed scheme and what was there in 1955 
and I think not enough attention has been glven to the 
fact that if the person was gett1ng the 60p from the old 
closed scheme the 60p would mean because he had not been 
here since 1970. If he had been here post-1994 then I 
think, however few contribut10ns had been made between 
1994 and his retirement age, he should get in return for 
those contributions a share of the £47.80 and not of the 
60p. Frankly, to make insurance compulsory and then to 
have a qualifying condition which means that some people 
have to contribute whether they like it or not and 
effectively they are contributing to a pension of 60p a 
wee k where they cou Id do much bet te r if they pu t the 
money in Government bonds and drew tax free interest from 
it and it is..... given that we are not given an 
explanation on the second reading of the Bill and having 
given the matter more thought, in between, we have come 
to the conclusion that all the pensions from the open 
scheme should be based on the £47.80 and that the cost of 
giving it to people who would otherwise be excluded by 
this would be very small and that in any case since in 
order to come under this scheme and in order to work out 
their average there must be post-1994 contributions, if 
they had not paid anything post-1994, they are not here 
at all. Thei r average would be simply based on the old 
contributions and they would be pald a 100 per cent from 
the old scheme. There would be no apportionment between 
the two schemes, if there is not any stamps pald under 
here. On the higher level of contributlons now as 
compared to 1969 it seems reasonable that people who are 
having contributions made now are dOing it on the 
assumption if they did not read the small print that they 
are actually paying towards the current rate of pension 
and not what was frozen in 1969. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Chairman, the reason why this remains here, and there 
is much logic to the views expressed by the hon the 
Leader of the Opposition, are twofold. One remains valid 
even though the hon Members may not agree to and the 
other probably does not. The first reason which in our 
judgement does remain valid 1S our desire that there 
should be, as he has just said, that this should 
replicate the old scheme but certainly the issue to which 
the hon Member has just alluded in argument is one that 
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could certainly be reconsidered the next time or in some 
future occasion when the issue of changes to the scheme 
have already been saved. 

In other words, he is right that the drafting philosophy 
of this Bill is to change nothing that does not 
positively need to be changed in order to strengthen the 
argument that this is not a new scheme in order to avoid 
the need to have immed1ate equalisation. He is 
absolutely right, that is the reason and that is one of 
the reasons why this is st i 11 there. The other reason 
why this is still there which in any case may not work, 
is this: it is actually not true to say that there is no 
connection between this Ordinance, this Bill, and pre-
1969 Spanish workers. The Government understand that the 
European Union rules on aggregation requires the 
Gibraltar part share of the penSion payable, for example, 
if somebody worked in Gibraltar before 1969 has left 
Gibral tar and has never been back, has then gone on to 
work in any number of other European Union countries, hon 
Members understand the rules of aggregation enables that 
person to add together all the penSion contributions from 
all the EU countries in which he has worked and by stint 
of the aggregation rules get an entitlement to which each 
country in which he has worked then contribute their pro 
rata share. The European Union rules are that the 
Gibraltar share of that, even if it pre-dated 1969, have 
to be paid in accordance with the current Social Security 
scheme. It is not a question of saying, "Fine you worked 
in Gibraltar for three years, prior to 1970, you have got 
three years worth of Glbraltar contributions to 
aggregate, how much would you have been entitled to under 
the 1955 Ordinance or the closed scheme?" No, the way it 
has been explained to us is that European Union rules 
require that the Gibral tar proportionate share of such 
aggregated pension entltlement would have to be paid 
under the current scheme and the same appl ies in other 
countries. If there is somebody with an historical 
contribution in France, France's proportionate share 
would have to be paid in accordance with its currency and 
at the current rates. This is there partially to try and 
keep up and open the argument that the Gibraltar 
entitlement is limited by those prov1s10ns but we are 
advised that if that probably does not work, that if 
there is any pre-l969 Spaniard who left Gibraltar and has 
never been back but can contribute to the Gibraltar 
contributions to some European Union wide aggregation: 
then we would probably have to pay him a pension in 
respect of our contributions pro rate entitlement at the 
current Gibraltar rate of pension. The second reason, 
why that is there, probably will not work but the first 
one is the one upon which in any event would have caused 
the Government to leave it there but I hear the force of 
the argument that the hon Member has deployed and 
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therefore the Government will certainly keep this under 
review and on the next occasion that there is a need to 
amend this Bill after the question of the equalisation 
matter has been saved so that there is no longer an 
argument of about inunediate equal isation then the 
Government will consider introducing amendments to 
reflect the points made by the hon the Leader of the 
Opposition. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Chalrman, illl the arguments used are used really on 
the basis that the open scheme should not look like a new 
scheme, should look like the old scheme and therefore if 
the reason for doing that is to protect us from possible 
claims on this fund, it does not make any sense at all 
because that is precisely what we have protected 
ourselves by having two funds. The question of 
aggregation of course and the fact that people that have 
been ln other Member States claim the higher rate of 
benefit is something that happened with the closed scheme 
not with this one. Yes, I am afraid so, Mr Chairman. If 
a Spanlard, to use the example given by the Chlef 
Minister, left here in 1969 and has never been back the 
reason why he is able to claim a pension under the old 
scheme is because although he will not have been 104 
weeks after 1970 paying contributions, he will have been 
ordinarily resident in Gibraltar since 1970 because under 
Conununity law residence in La Linea is the same as 
residence in Gibraltar. That it is 3 (a), the equivalent 
of 3 (a) in the 1955 Ordinance which was not amended in 
time prior to 1986 which triggered the whole mechanism of 
having to pay the pensions. We have been through that in 
this House many, many, many times explaining that that is 
where the redundant mechanism is but the point is of 
course that the view that has been put just now about 
people being entitled to the higher rate of benefit which 
they are in the closed scheme, it is not that the closed 
scheme only pays 60p, the closed scheme pays 60p to 
people who have not been in Gibraltar since 1972 which is 
104 weeks after the 2nd July 1970, so anybody that has 
not been in Gibraltar in the period from July 1970 to 
July 1972 or in 104 weeks since that date does not get 
£47.80 irrespective of the value of his contributions. 
The Spaniards get the £47.80 in the closed scheme and so 
will any other Conununity national that contributed up to 
December 1993. Anybody that has contributed tlll 
December 1993 and can meet the rules of aggregatlng 
contributions over periods of time by reference to their 
contributions or residence in other Member States, are 
entitled. This, effectively, means that if somebody 
spends 103 weeks in Gibraltar and the rest of the time 
outside the Conununity then and only then would he fail to 
meet the residence conditions. I f the argument is that 

we want this to look like the other one so that it looks 
as if we do not have two but we have one, I have no 
counter argument to that one, except why not have one. 
Obviously, I welcome the fact that they are prepared to 
look at it but if they are going to wait until the year 
2020 I do not think there are many people who contributed 
pre-l969 who have been away from Gibraltar who may have 
come back for less than 104 weeks and are still going to 
be alive to collect a pension of £47.80 if we are talking 
about some time in the next century. 

Question put. The House voted. 

for the Ayes: The Hon J L Baldachino 
The Hon J J Bossano 
The Hon J Gabay 
The Hon A Isola 
The Hon Miss M I Montegriffo 
The Hon R Mar 
The Hon J C Perez 

for the Noes: The Hon K Azopardi 
The Hon Lt-Col E M Britto 
The Hon P R Caruana 
The Hon H Corby 
The Hon J J Holliday 
The Hon Dr B A Linares 
The Hon P C Montegriffo 
The Hon J J Netto 
The Hon Miss K Dawson 
The Hon T J Bristow 

The amendments were defeated. 

Clause 11 stood part of the Bill. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Could I ask, in clause 11 the reference, I mean if the 
answer is because it was there in 1955, then of course we 
know the answer. But if it is not, what is the logic of 
saying in clause 11 (5) (b) (1) that the contribution year 
which counts, is when the contributor has attained the 
age of 20 or the 1st January whichever is later. 

It is effectively that only people who were born in 1935 
would have been 20 in 1955 and therefore all those people 
with later birth dates under this clause have their 
contributions counted from their twentieth birthday 
although they are contributing before 20. How can they 
be contributing into a pension fund and those 
contributions do not count? 
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HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Chairman, the hon Member knows that the calculation of 
entitlements to the rate of benefit under this new scheme 
takes into account pre-1994 contribution records for the 
purposes of calculating the weekly average. We discussed 
this at some length at the second reading. Entitlements 
to benefits under this open scheme are not limited to the 
weekly average as calculated 1n respect only of post-1st 
January 1994 contributions. For the purposes of 
calculating the weekly average there is an aggregation of 
the contributions paid pre-lst January 1994 and then 
there is a pro rata payment under the new scheme. The 
hon Member will remember that we debated that on the 
occasion of the second reading. As far as I am concerned 
that will be the only justification for that reference 
there. If the hon Member wants a more considered opinion 
then he will have to give me notice of that question. 
Certainly the fact that a reference to yearly averages of 
such contributions shall be a reference to that average 
calculated in the prescribed manner over the period and 
then that period begIns wi th the period which commences 
also the closed scheme is correct, only in so far as that 
method of calculation of the average is transposed into 
the open scheme where your rate of benefit is also 
calculated taking into account contributions payable 
under the 1955 Ordinance/closed scheme. 

Before I sit, Mr Chairman, I noticed in the hon Member's 
letter dealing with these amendments that he had hoped to 
delete sub-paragraph (4) which I suppose is a mistake on 
his part, is it? 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Sub-paragraph (4) is the loss of the r Ight to a higher 
pension by people who, that is to say, one will not go 
back to 60p if one leaves Gibraltar but since I was 
deleting entitlement to the 60p there was no need to say 
they would not go back to it if they left Gibraltar 
because they would not be getting 60p in the first place 
that is what sub-clause (4) does. ' 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

So it is consequential to the preVIOUS amendment? 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Absolutely, yes. 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

It is just that we did not debate it. 

1.11 

--- ------------------

HON J J BOSSANO: 

But it only follows if there is no (3) and one is not 
going to be giving people 60p then there is no need to 
say one will revert to the 60p because they cannot 
because it was not there in the first place. As regards 
the explanation the Chief Minister has given, I am aware 
that in order to pay pensions a system has been 
introduced and that is covered by the clause that talks 
about the transitional prOVIsIons and the calculation 
being apportioned as between the two parts. The point I 
am making is that, as I read this, anybody entering our 
workforce and having contributions made on the 1st 
January 1994 and subsequently will not have those 
contributions counted until hIS twentieth birthday 
because it says, "you work out the average beginning with 
the contribution year in which he attained the age of 20 
or the 1st January 1995." That may also be true in the 
closed scheme for what happened pre-1993 which was 
following what was done in 1955. I do not know why in 
1955 the start of working life was supposed to be at 20. 
To my knowledge people started working even earlIer in 
1955 than they do now but nevertheless this does not just 
apply to people who are getting It in the past, it also 
applies to people who are entering insurance in Gibraltar 
for the first time post-1994. As I read it, unless there 
is another explanation, it means that when the time comes 
to establish their entitlement to benefits it is the 
stamps that have been paid from the 1st January of the 
year in which they had their 20th birthday that counts 
because there is a proviso that says that in calculating 
the contribution you start with the contribution in the 
year before ..... 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

thought you were homing in on the 1st January 1995 
aspect of the matter. If the hon Member is saying that 
in respect of people who have perhaps not yet started 
working, 15 or 16 year olds, or people who have just 
started working, that in effect the first two years of 
their contributions, on the assumption that they have 
made no contributions, that they have not started working 
until this year so they are not in the closed scheme at 
all, that such people who will get their pension entirely 
from the open scheme because they did not start work 
until after the 1st January 1995 they will also in effect 
not get the benefit of their contributions, during their 
18th and 19th working years as has always been the case 
with the pensions scheme, that is absolutely true. That 
rule that your contributions do not start to count and 
except in respect of your contributions of the 20th year 
even though the law requires them to pay during their 



earlier years that they might work, remains absolutely 
the case. But, Mr Chairman, whilst I have the floor, can 
I just say that I think that the Leader of the Opposition 
may wish to withdraw, for the Hansard, his proposed 
amendment to sub-section (4) , which I think means 
something quite different to what he intended it to mean. 
Sub-section (4) which he sought to delete says, "any 
person who is at the date of entitlement to benefit 
entitled to the rate specified in sub-section 2 (a) shall 
not lose such right by reason of ceasing to res1de in 
Gibraltar". That means, that whatever pension one 1S 
entitled to under 2 (a), one does not lose simply because 
one migrates away from Gibraltar. But 2(a), and this 1S 
where I think he has misgu1dedly directed himself. 2 (a) 
is not the frozen pensions, 2(a) is the principal 
pens1ons, because sect10n 2(a) reads, "subject to the 
provisions of this Ordinance except in the circumstances 
set out in sUb-section (3) the weekly rate of the several 
descriptions of benefit shall be as set out in the second 
column of part 1 of Schedule 2. Those are the standard 
rates of pensions collectable by everybody. The effect 
of this amendment. if it had been carried, which, it has 
not, would be, for example, that Gibraltarians would 
loose their entitlement to collect their pension because 
they collect under section 2 (a) if they ceased to reside 
in Gibraltar. Moroccans would lose their penS10ns if 
they ceased to reside 1n Gibraltar. That was not the 
intention, I am sure, of the hon Member i.n moving the 
amendment and to the extent that he has linked (4) only 
to sub-section (3) which is the one that he has sought to 
amend, I think that he has misread (4). 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Chairman, I am well aware that the pension to which 
sub-clause (4) refers 1S the prevalued pension of £47.80. 
But it seems to me that the only reason why one has to 
put clause (4) is because clause (3) says that one does 
not get a revalued pension if one 1S not resident 1n 
Gibral tar and what clause (4) is saying is, "i f you have 
been resident in Gibraltar first you do not subsequently 
loose it by not being resident". But, of course, my 
amendment removes the residence qualification altogether 
in (3). It seems clear that (4) is to claw back the 
£47.80 so that the trigger mechanism in (3) would only 
apply prior to claiming the pension, not post being 
granted. It has always worked like that on the basis that 
if somebody left Gibraltar in 1969, there are people, we 
have people in Australia and Canada who are getting 60p a 
week and they made the cla1m from there, then they got 
60p, but if they were in G1bral tar, had been in Gibral tar 
for 104 weeks and they made the claim here, they got 
£47.80. Then there was this proviso which really 
clarifies the situation saying, "if you then go to Canada 
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having already been granted £47.80 you do not go back to 
60p, you only go back to 60p if you started off with 60p 
and you did not start off with the £47.80". Certainly, 
the intention was not to deprive people of the £47.80. 
As far as we were concerned it was consequential on the 
fact that nobody would be getting 60p so one could not 
very well say to somebody, "you will retain the £47.80 if 
you go" because the qualification on residence would have 
disappeared al together had the Government accepted the 
deletion of sub-clause (3). 

Clauses 12 to 30 were agreed to and stood part of the 
Bill. 

Clause 31 

HON H CORBY: 

Mr Chai rman, an amendment to page 102, I would 1 i ke to 
amend clause 31 with the substitution of the figure "32" 
by the figure and letter "31A". 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Chairman, it 1S entirely secretarial. Previously, 
when the Bill was being drafted a new section 31A had 
been introduced which is the one about being able to pay 
the fees of any doctor and then 1n 31B, it refers to 
section 32, regulations may provide for the payment of 
such fees as may be specified in the regulations to 
medical practitioners appointed under section 32 but are 
not appointed under section 32, they are appointed under 
section 31A so it just simply that the section that 
enables the rules to be made refers to the right section 
number. There is no substantive amendment at all. It is 
entirely secretarial. 

Clause 31, as amended, was agreed to and stood part of 
the Bill. 

Clauses 32 to 48 were agreed to and stood part of the 
Bi 11. 

Schedules to 4 and the Long T i tl e we re ag reed to and 
stood part of the Bill. 

HON ATTORNEY-GENERAL: 

have the honour to report that the Nature Protect1on 
Ordinance (Amendment) BilL 1997 and the Social Security 
(Open Long-Term Benefits Scheme) Bill, 1997 have been 
considered in Committee and agreed to with or without 
amendments and I now move that they be read a third time 
and passed. 
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The Bills were read a third time and passed. 

ADJOURNMENT 

HON CHIEF MINISTER: 

Mr Speaker, I have the honour to move that this House do 
now adjourn sine die. 

Question proposed. 

MR SPEAKER: 

A notice of mot10n was glven by the Leader of the 
OppOSition and will now be debated. 

HON J J BOSSANO: 

Mr Speaker, the statement that has been made earlier on 
the lessened impact of the MOD cuts between now and the 
end of the century is of course welcome news. The 
reasons for my bringing the matter to the House in the 
adjournment was because in the last question we were 
told that the Government expected by no later than the 
31st March to have been given the detailed breakdown of 
what was in the pipeline by the MOD. Obviously, it is 
better to have a forward projection over a number of 
years of what the reductions are likely to be. Even if 
those projections may change nearer the dates, but 
certainly when we are talking about the year 1997/98 
which starts today, by now there should not be any need 
for further refinement of the figures or else this year 
there should not be any reductions. The MOD cannot 
possibly expect to start telling people that they are 
going to finish work tomorrow and for there to be 
alternatives for those people the day after tomorrow and 
the whole purpose of the advance consultation period 
which is in fact a requirement in any collective 
redundancy situation is to find ways of mitigating or 
avoiding the redundancies. That consultation has been 
going on between the MOD and the workforce in a global 
sense but if in fact a final decision has not yet been 
taken on the early retirement option then it must follow 
that, and I think we have got to keep on insisting with 
the MOD that they have to accept the inevitable logic of 
that, that the collective redundancy situation cannot 
precede a decision on retirement. Therefore given that 
we are already starting in this current financial year 
the numbers involved in the current financial year will 
certainly not be anywhere like the ones in the Touche 
Ross Report which was quoted by the Government in 
November last year and Wh1Ch of course was based 
presumably on information provided to them by the MOD as 
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to the direct effect. Let me say that the methodology of 
Touche Ross in projecting indirect and induced effects of 
the MOD redundancy seems to me a throwback to the 
exercise that was done in 1984 wi th the closure of the 
Royal Naval Dockyard. But, of course, now we have 
empirical data, we do not have to base ourselves on 
theoretical knowledge because we know how many people 
have lost their jobs since 1994, the figure was given 
that there were 1,400 in July 1994 and therefore if the 
loss of one job in the MOD triggered off the loss of half 
a job in the private sector we would be able to go back 
and test whether this is in fact what has happened. I do 
not think the indications are that this is what has 
happened. I am concentrating on the direct effect which 
is in fact the one that we can scientifically measure 
because it seems to me the indirect effect is based on a 
lot of assumptions about the multiplier effect of 
expenditure in the economy which were difficult enough to 
calculate' in 1984 with a closed frontier and which do not 
have the .same meaning whatsoever with an open frontier 
and I think they are using the same ratios as were being 
used in 1984. What I would welcome is an indication from 
the Minister with responsibility in this area in respect 
of 1997/98 as opposed to the wider picture between now 
and the year 2000 which he reflected in the statement at 
the opening of today's meeting, in respect of the current 
year, are we talking about people being made redundant? 
How soon within the year, within a matter of weeks or 
months? Or is it something that is not going to happen 
until September because people have to be given six 
months notice? Does he now have from the MOD a figure 
which will be relatively accurate, it may change by one 
or two, but it will be relatively accurate at this late 
stage in the proceeding of what is the total number of 
the job losses in the current financial year? Can he 
confirm in fact that the assumptions in the Touche Ross 
Report that MOD spending would be going down from £55 
million to £45 million are incorrect and that we are not 
losing £10 million of MOD spending in this current year. 
Can he confirm whether the question of skills, ages, sex 
and nationality as the components of the demographic 
structure of the persons most likely to become redundant 
1n this coming twelve months have been provided and if 
they have not been provided how soon has he been promised 
that information by the MOD. It seems to me that whether 
he reactivates the Joint Economic Forum or not, unless 
there are up to date and accurate figures, sufficiently 
detailed to say we are losing 300 jobs between now and 
December 1999, is not sufficient information to be able 
to plan an alternative. 

The purpose of the motion I am bringing is to give the 
Government an opportunity to share with us, and the 
public, that additional information if he has got it and 
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if he has not got it, to send a message back to the MOD 
that they really are acting 1n a very irresponsible 
fashion if they are not providing that information, with 
that degree of accuracy and within the time limits which 
are required if we are looking at what was projected by 
Touche Ross for 1997/98 and what is likely to happen and 
the proJection, let us not forget, was 560 jobs lost this 
year and £10 million of income not there any more. 

HON P C MONTEGRIFFO: 

Mr Speaker, think I can partly satisfy the hon Leader 
of the Opposition's requests and there are other matters 
on which the Government are not currently informed. 
First with regard to the tlming of the figures, It had 
been the Government's preference and this House well 
knows to have these figures known much earlier. Indeed, 
we were promised at one stage, it was indicated to us at 
one stage, that the figures would be available by the end 
of last year or at least some time in January but it 
become evident, Mr Speaker, that the MOD's delay was not, 
in the Government's view, Sinister but rather part of a 
genuine reassessment of MOD requirements and what it took 
to actually get them serviced 1n Gibraltar. I think 
there has been a real assessment of what 1 t takes to 
produce those services that the MOD still regards as 
important in Gibral tar. Once the figures were clear then 
there was further delays in the publication of the 
figures due to the elections in the UK because of rules 
governing the issue of press releases during a general 
election, releases that are not supposed to put the 
Government in the UK in a particularly favourable or 
disfavourable light. Special clearance had to be sought 
from London before the figures could be announced and the 
earliest possible and convenient time would in fact have 
been Just before the Easter break, there was a 
possibility of this going to the public on Thursday 
evening which I thought was frankl y a nonsense or this 
very morning straight after the Easter break. 

With regard to the proJect1ons, Mr Speaker, can give 
the Leader of the Opposition some comfort. A letter has 
been sent today to every ciVilian employee of the MOD and 
that letter does set out detalls, speci fically, of the 
job losses over the next year, 1997/98, and then over the 
years 1998 to 2001. I will repeat these in the House now 
for the benefit of Members. It 1S proposed by the MOD to 
introduce joh losses of 35 in this year with regard to 
non-industrials and 75 in respect of industrials, thereby 
making a total of 110 redundanCies or job losses in the 
course of 1997/98. The balance of 179 jobs, which is in 
fact the balance indicated in the tables attached to the 
employee's letters, the balance of a 179 jobs breaks down 
into 66 further non-industrial Jobs in the years 1998 to 
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2001 and 113 in the case of industrials. The actual 
total, Members will note, is actually 289 jobs rather 
than the round figure of 300 jobs which I have quoted for 
convenience's sake earlier. The letter to employees, 
which no doubt hon Members will have a chance to get a 
copy of, also sets down a breakdown of the grades and the 
areas in which each of these losses will fall. It is 
fairly accurate information, it does not identify persons 
but it does identi fy areas and it does identi fy grades. 
With regard to the Deloitte and Touche clearly many of 
the assumptions upon which that Report was based are now 
inaccurate. I personally take the view, although the 
Government has not yet so formally decided, that there is 
a good case for reassessment to be undertaken by Deloitte 
or other consultants, of the impact as is therefore 
likely to occur bearing in mind the figures as currently 
available. This is particularly so in my view, not just 
wi th regard to the economic impact, the indirect 
consequences that the hon Member has indicated, but 
specifically in the area of training by knowing now the 
type of people, the grades of people affected. I think 
the area of training which is pivotal to incentivising 
these employees lnto new jobs can be looked at with great 
focus and can be designed to match precisely the sort of 
skills which they have and which the economy is gOing to 
be needing. I cannot con firm the expendi ture figures. 
The MOD has not made available to us the extent to which 
their spending in the economy will be reduced and at what 
stage and in what areas. I t is important information 
which we will be seeking to extract and certainly, in the 
context of. spending generally, the information they have 
put to us ln the way they have argued these cuts is that 
they have tried to make savings in areas other than 
direct empl?yment, partly as I said before through 
clvlllanlsatlon and localisation of posts, but also 
through rationalisation of the way certain activities are 
undertaken. I think by centralising more of their 
activities in the Naval Base, and thereby effectively 
cutting expenditure, but not expendi ture on direct 
employment on civilians. 

Question put on the adjournment. Agreed to. 

The adjournment of the House sine die 
12.10pm on Tuesday 1st April 1997. 
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was taken at 


